

# MYCOBACTERIUM TUBERCULOSIS COMPLEX-SPECIFIC ANTIGENS FOR USE IN SERODIAGNOSIS OF BOVINE TUBERCULOSIS

ΒY

## BOITUMELO M. MODISE

Submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of

Masters of Science (Veterinary Science)

In the Department of Veterinary Tropical Diseases, Faculty of Veterinary Science,

University of Pretoria

October, 2012

i

© University of Pretoria



### DECLARATION

I, Boitumelo Modise, declare that this dissertation which I hereby submit to the University of Pretoria for the degree of Master of Science (Veterinary Science) is my own work and has not previously been submitted by me for a degree at any other university.

Boitumelo M. Modise



# DEDICATION

To "the love of my life" Kebadire Tlotleng, our daughter Tlotlang and son Kevin



### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my sincere gratitude to the following people and organizations/institutions who were involved in this research project to make it a success:

**Dr Jeanni Fehrsen**, my supervisor, who at all cost gave useful advice, ideas, support and for her patient guidance.

**Prof. Anita Michel**, my co-supervisor, for organizing funds and allowing me the opportunity to work on this project and providing serum samples. Her valuable input is really appreciated.

**Dr Dion Du Plessis**, Manager of the New Generation Vaccine Unit, for his insightful criticisms as well as the Immunology staff at ARC-OVI for providing use of their facilities and creating a good working environment. **Ms Susan Grant**, my office mate, for her support and assistance with Coral Draw.

Acknowledgement to my former and new HOD of DVTD, **Prof Koos Coetzer** and **Prof Darrell Abernethy** respectively, for their moral support.

**Dr E. Kekgonne Baipoledi**, Former Head of Botswana National Veterinary Laboratory for always believing in my abilities and his encouragement.



Recognition also to **Ms Tiny Hlokwe** and **Ms Noma Gcebe** for providing the *M. bovis* strain; **Dr Andy Potts** and **Mr Bryan Peba** from ARC-OVI & **Dr Akin Jenkins** from DVTD for providing serum samples.

Ms Maria Mtswini the librarian, Dr Nlingisisi Babayani, colleagues at ARC-OVI and DVTD for their support and contributions. Dr Mmamohale Chaisi, Ms Codellia Mashau, Ms Petunia Malatji, Ms Elizabeth Debeila, Ms Ayesha Hassim, Ms Betty Ledwaba, Ms Mokete Moetela, Mrs Enala Lubinga and Mrs Abubakar Adamu for your friendship, hospitality and entertainment during my stay in South Africa. I will miss you.

Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (DFG) for their financial support of the project.

The department of Botswana Veterinary Services for giving me permission to further my studies.

My dear husband **Dr Kebadire Tlotleng**, for encouraging me to undertake MSc research in the line of bovine tuberculosis. You are a "*star*". I left you with our two year old son and four year old daughter whom you dealt with in my absence. Your unwavering love, motivation, great patience and good-natured support inspired me to never give up during the tough and challenging times of the research. You have always stood by me and I really appreciate that.

To my daughter **Tlotlang** and son **Kevin** whom I left when still very young, I am deeply sorry for the time that we spent apart.



My parents, **Mr and Mrs Onalenna Kenanao Modise** and my father in-law, **Mr Makhutle Malakane**, for their endless love and moral support from the time I started working on this research project to the end. Thanks for the words of wisdom Mum, Dad and father in-law. To my sisters and brothers, I thank you for all the encouragement and unequivocal support.

Last, but by no means least, I thank **God** for his grace, love and protection, for without him this project will not be successful.

Joshua 1:9; Be strong and courageous, do not be frightened or dismayed, for the lord your God is with you wherever you go.



# TABLE OF CONTENTS

# Page

DECLARATION	ii
DEDICATION	iii
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	iv
TABLE OF CONTENTS	vii
	x
LIST OF TABLES	xiii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	xiv
DISSERTATION SUMMARY	xvii

CHAPTER 1: LITERATURE REVIEW	1
1.1 Introduction	1
1.2 Aetiology	2
1.3 Routes of <i>M. bovis</i> transmission	3
1.4 Immune response to <i>M. bovis</i>	5
1.5 Clinical signs	6
1.6 Pathogenesis	7
1.7 Mycobacterial proteins	8
1.8 Diagnosis	12
1.9 Problem and hypothesis	17
1.10 General Objectives	18
1.11 Specific Objectives	18



CHAPTER 2: MATERIALS AND METHODS 19		
2.1. Mycobacterial strains 19		
2.2. Control chicken IgY	19	
2.3. Serum samples		
2.3.1. Group 1: Characterized buffalo sera used to initially characterize proteins	20	
2.3.2. Group 2: Panel of buffalo sera used for ELISA	20	
2.4. Expresso™ T7 Cloning and Expression System	21	
2.4.1. Primer design	22	
2.4.2. MPB70 gene	23	
2.4.3. Monster green fluorescent protein (MGFP) gene	24	
2.4.4. MPB70 gene fragments	25	
2.5. Cloning and sequencing	26	
2.6. Protein expression	28	
2.7. Protein purification	30	
2.8. Dialysis and protein concentration	31	
2.9. Peptide synthesis	32	
2.10. Sodium dodecyl polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis	32	
2.11. Immunoblot	32	
2.12. Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)	33	
2.12.1 MPB70 Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein ELISA	35	
2.13. Fluorescence polarization assay antigen	36	
2.14. Fluorescence polarization assay	36	



CHAPTER 3: RESULTS	39
3.1. Recombinant MPB70 protein	39
3.1.1. Protein expression and purification	39
3.1.2. Testing with immune sera	42
3.2. MPB70 fragments	46
3.2.1. Monster green fluorescent protein	47
3.2.1.1. Protein expression and purification	47
3.2.2. MPB70 fragment MGFP fusion proteins	50
3.2.3. Testing with immune sera	55
3.2.4. Testing panels of characterized sera using Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein	57
3.3. Fluorescence polarization assay	67
3.3.1. rMPB70-FITC	67
3.3.2. MPB70 fragment MGFP fusion proteins	70
3.4. Peptides	70
CHAPTER 4:	74
4.1. Discussion	74
4.2. Conclusion	82
	83
REFERENCES	94



# LIST OF FIGURES

		Page
Figure 1.1	Immune response to <i>M. bovis</i> infection	6
Figure 1.2	The epitopes of MPB70 shown by different researchers: Radford <i>et al.</i> (1990) using monoclonal antibodies and cow sera; Wiker <i>et al.</i> (1998) using monoclonal antibodies, polyclonal rabbit sera and cow sera; Lightbody <i>et al.</i> (2000) using cow sera infection	10
Figure 1.3	Diagrammatic illustration of fluorescent polarization assay (Taken from http:// glycoforum.gr.jp)	17
Figure 2.1	pETite Vectors (Taken from Expresso™ T7 cloning and Expression System manual).	22
Figure 2.2	Insertion of a gene into pETite N-His vector (Taken from Expresso™ T7 cloning and Expression System manual)	23
Figure 2.3	Illustration of position of primers for SOE and cloning of fragments into the pETite vector)	25
Figure 3.1	A: Agarose gel electrophoresis of the <i>mpb70</i> gene amplified with PCR; B: Agarose gel electrophoresis of analysis of the Colony PCR products of the MPB70 transformants	39
Figure 3.2	A: Coomassie Brilliant Blue stained SDS-PAGE of the expressed rMPB70 protein in <i>E. coli</i> ; B: HisDetector immunoblot analysis of the expressed rMPB70 protein in <i>E. coli</i> using Ni-HRP	41
Figure 3.3	Immunoblot analysis of the rMPB70 protein expressed in <i>E. coli</i> using polyclonal rabbit anti- <i>M. bovis</i>	41
Figure 3.4	Coomassie Brilliant Blue stained SDS-PAGE of the rMPB70 samples after each purification step	42
Figure 3.5	Immunoblot analysis of the rMPB70 with anti-bovine-HRP	43
Figure 3.6	Results of the ELISA showing sera from BTB infected and uninfected buffaloes reacting with the rMPB70	44



- **Figure 3.7** Results of the ELISA showing chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY 45 antibodies (IgY =  $20 \mu g/ml$ ) reacting with the rMPB70
- **Figure 3.8** Results of the ELISA showing chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY 46 antibodies at different concentrations (40, 60 & 80 µg/ml) reacting with the rMPB70
- **Figure 3.9** A: Agarose gel electrophoresis of the *mgfp* gene amplified with 47 PCR; B: Agarose gel electrophoresis of analysis of the Colony PCR products of the MGFP transformants Figure
- **Figure 3.10** Coomassie Brilliant Blue stained SDS-PAGE of the expressed 48 rMGFP protein in *E. coli*
- Figure 3.11 A: Culture of *E. coli* expressing MGFP viewed under 49 fluorescence microscope; B: Colonies of *E. coli* expressing MGFP viewed under UV trans illuminator
- **Figure 3.12** Coomassie Brilliant Blue stained SDS-PAGE of the rMGFP 49 samples after each purification step
- **Figure 3.13** Diagrammatic illustration of the position of the predicted 50 epitopes on the MPB70
- **Figure 3.14** A & B: Agarose gel electrophoresis of the *mpb70* gene 51 fragments amplified with PCR
- Figure 3.15 A & B: Agarose gel electrophoresis of SOE-PCR of the MPB70 52 fragments
- **Figure 3.16** A, B & C: Agarose gel electrophoresis of the colony PCR 53 products of the fragment-MGFP fusion transformants
- Figure 3.17 A: Coomassie Brilliant Blue stained SDS-PAGE of the 54 expressed Frag-MGFP fusions in *E. coli*; B: Immunoblot analysis of the expressed Frag-MGFP fusions in *E. coli* using Ni-HRP
- Figure 3.18 A: Coomassie Brilliant Blue stained SDS-PAGE of the Frag 2-55 MGFP fusion samples after each purification step. B: Coomassie Brilliant Blue stained SDS-PAGE of the Frag 3-MGFP fusion samples after each purification step
- Figure 3.19 Photos of fluorescent proteins exposed to UV light. 55



- **Figure 3.20** Results of the ELISA showing the chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY 56 antibodies (IgY =  $60 \mu g/ml$ ) reacting with the Frag-MGFP fusion proteins
- **Figure 3.21** Results of the ELISA showing sera from BTB infected and 57 uninfected buffaloes reacting with Frag-MGFP fusion proteins
- Figure 3.22Results of the ELISA showing sera from the tuberculin skin test60positive cattle reacting with the Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein
- **Figure 3.23** Results of the ELISA showing sera from the BTB free cattle 61 reacting with the Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein
- Figure 3.24Results of the ELISA showing sera from the Mycobacterium62exposed cattle reacting with the Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein
- **Figure 3.25** Results of the ELISA showing sera from the buffaloes with 63 tuberculous lesions reacting with Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein
- **Figure 3.26** Results of the ELISA showing sera from the Bovigam negative 64 buffaloes reacting with Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein
- Figure 3.27 Results of the ELISA showing sera from the Mycobacterium 65 exposed buffaloes reacting with the Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein
- Figure 3.28 ROC curve analysis of the; A: Cattle sera; B: Buffalo 67
- Figure 3.29 Results of the ELISA showing chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY 69 antibodies (IgY =  $60 \mu g/ml$ ) reacting with labeled & unlabeled rMPB70
- Figure 3.30 Comparison of position of peptides synthesized in the present 71 with the MPB70 antigenic regions shown by different researchers
- **Figure 3.31** Results of the ELISA showing chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY 72 antibodies (IgY =  $60 \mu g/ml$ ) reacting with MPB70 peptides
- Figure 3.32The deduced amino acid sequences of MPB70 Fragments 1 & 722 aligned to the first 100 amino acid sequence of MPB70
- Figure 4.1The first 74 residues of the deduced amino acid sequence of<br/>MPB83 aligned to MPB7076



# LIST OF TABLES

### Page

Table 2.1	Primers used to amplify the <i>mpb70</i> gene, <i>mpb70</i> gene fragments and the monster green fluorescent gene	24
Table 3.1	Amino acid sequence of MPB70 fragments	51
Table 3.2	Summary of the results of Frag 2-MGFP ELISA using panels of characterized buffalo and cattle sera	66
Table 3.3	Diagnostic performance of ELISA for the cattle and buffalo sera MPB70 Table 3.4:	66
Table 3.4	FPA results using rMPB70-FITC tracer with the chicken anti- rMPB70 IgY and rabbit anti- <i>M. bovis</i> antibodies	69
Table 3.5	FPA results using Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein tracer with the control chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies	70
Table 3.6	FPA results using MPB70 peptide BT1G tracer with the control chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies	73
Table 3.7	FPA results using MPB70 peptide BT51L tracer with the control chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies	73



## LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

ARC-OVI		Agricultural Research Council-Onderstepoort Veterinary Institute
AUC	-	Area under the curve
BCG	-	Bacille Calmette Guerin
bp	-	Base pair
BSA	-	Bovine serum albumin
BTB	-	Bovine tuberculosis
°C	-	Degree Celsius
CITT		Comparative intradermal tuberculin test
cm	-	Centimeter
CMI	-	Cell mediated immunity
CPF-10	-	Culture filtrate protein-10
DNA	-	Deoxyribonucleic acid
dNTP -	-	Deoxyribonucleotide triphosphate
DTH	-	Delayed type hypersensitivity
EB	-	Elution buffer
E. coli	-	Escherichia coli
ELISA	-	Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent assay
ESAT-6	-	Early secretory antigenic target-6
FITC	-	Fluorescein isothiocyanate
FN	-	False negative
FP	-	False positive
FPA	-	Fluorescence polarization assay
Frag	-	Fragment
g	-	Relative centrifugal force
g	-	Grams
h	-	Hour(s)
His-tag	-	Histidine tag
HRP	-	Horseradish peroxidase



IFN-γ	-	Interferon gamma
lg		Immunoglobulin
lgG	-	Immunoglobulin class G
lgY	-	Immunoglobulin classY
IMAC		Immobilized metal affinity chromatography
IPTG	-	Isopropyl ß-D-thiogalactopyranoside
kDa	-	kilo Dalton
L	-	Litre
LB	-	Luria-Bertani
LIDS	-	Lithium dodecyl sulfate
М	-	Molarity
mA	-	Milliamp(s)
M. bovis	-	Mycobacterium bovis
mg	-	Milligram(s)
MGFP	-	Monster green fluorescent protein
min	-	Minute(s)
ml	-	Millilitre(s)
mm	-	Millimetre(s)
mМ	-	Millimolar
mP	-	Millipolarization
MP	-	Milk powder
MPB70		Mycobacterial protein bovis 70
MPB83		Mycobacterial protein bovis 83
MPB64		Mycobacterial protein bovis 64
MTBC	-	Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex
M. tuberculo	sis	Mycobacterium tuberculosis
MWCO(s)	-	Molecular weight cutt-off(s)
N	-	Normality
ng	-	Nanogram(s)
nm	-	Nanometre(s)
NPV	-	Negative predictive value
OD	-	Optical density
OPD	-	O-phenylenediamine



PAGE -	-	Polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
PBS	-	Phosphate buffered saline
PCR	-	Polymerase chain reaction
PEG	-	Polyethylene glycol
pmol	-	Picomole
PPD	-	Purified protein derivative
PPV	-	Positive predictive value
PVDF	-	Poly vinylidene fluoride
r	-	Recombinant
ROC	-	Receiver operator characteristic
RNA	-	Ribonucleic acid
rpm	-	Revolutions per minute
RT	-	Room temperature
S	-	Second(s)
SDS	-	Sodium dodecyl sulphate
SOE	-	Splicing by overlap extension
spp	-	Species
ТВ	-	Tuberculosis
TE	-	Tris-EDTA
Th1	-	T helper 1
Th2	-	T helper 2
Tm	-	Melting Temperature
TN	-	Test negative
TP	-	Test positive
TST	-	Tuberculin skin test
UV	-	Ultraviolet
V	-	Voltage
WHO	-	World Health Organization
μg	-	Microgram(s)
μΙ	-	Microlitre(s)
μM	-	Micromolar
%	-	Percent



### SUMMARY

# MYCOBACTERIUM TUBERCULOSIS COMPLEX-SPECIFIC ANTIGENS FOR USE IN SERODIAGNOSIS OF BOVINE TUBERCULOSIS

by

Boitumelo M. Modise

Supervisor:	Dr. J. Fehrsen
Co-supervisor:	Prof. A. L. Michel
Faculty:	Veterinary Science
Department:	Veterinary Tropical Diseases
	University of Pretoria
Degree:	MSc (Veterinary Science)

Bovine tuberculosis (BTB) is a zoonotic disease that affects domestic and wild animals, and humans. It is caused by *Mycobacterium bovis* (*M. bovis*) and has a wide host range. The effective control of BTB is of paramount importance and this can be achieved through the use of accurate and comprehensive diagnostic tests. The most widely used methods to detect BTB are the skin test and *in vitro* gamma interferon assay which do not detect anergic animals, but serological tests such as ELISA and fluorescence polarization assay (FPA) have been found promising in ancilliary tuberculosis diagnosis. The overall aim was to study *M. tuberculosis* complex (MTBC) protein, mycobacterial protein bovis 70 (MPB70) as a target for serological assays in the detection of antibodies to bovine tuberculosis.



The MPB70 protein was expressed, purified and labeled with fluorescein (FITC). The *mpb70* gene was fragmented into three regions without disrupting predicted epitopes. The resulting protein Fragments were expressed as fusion proteins with the monster green fluorescent protein (MGFP). The recombinant MPB70 (rMPB70) and the expressed gene fragments 2 & 3 were tested in immunoblots and ELISAs. The rMPB70 and fragment 2-MGFP reacted with chicken antibodies raised against rMPB70 and immune sera from BTB infected buffaloes. MPB70 peptides were synthesized as an approach to identify even smaller antigenic regions. The peptides BT1G (residues 31-45) and BT51L (residues 81-95) were recognised by anti-MPB70 chicken antibodies in the ELISA and fall within fragment 1 and 2, respectively. The tracers (rMPB70-FITC, fragment 2-MGFP fusion and peptides BT1G & BT51L) were tested in the FPA, but the results failed to distinguish between immune sera from chickens immunized with rMPB70 and negative control sera.

Even though the FPA was not successful, the MPB70 fragment 2-MGFP fusion protein, which was recognized by sera from BTB infected buffaloes, was tested in an ELISA using panels of sera from uninfected and naturally *M. bovis* infected buffaloes and cattle. The diagnostic performance of the ELISA was, however, overall unsatisfactory and hence of very limited use as a serological test to detect antibody responses to BTB as a stand-alone assay. Sera from some of the animals gave false positive reactions indicating that MPB70 was not sufficiently specific for serodiagnosis of *M. tuberculosis* complex infections.



### CHAPTER 1

#### **1. LITERATURE REVIEW**

#### **1.1 Introduction**

Tuberculosis (TB) is a contagious, usually fatal disease that affects one third of the world's population, approximately 1.8 billion people per year (Todar, 2009). The disease is caused by a closely related group of bacteria known as the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex (MTBC). The members of the MTBC are closely related genetically, sharing 16S rRNA sequences (Boddinghaus *et al.*, 1990; Abass *et al.*, 2010). Genome sequencing has revealed that the MTBC are over 99.9% identical at the nucleotide level (Streevatsan *et al.*, 1997). The MTBC species include *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*, *M. bovis*, *M. africanum*, *M. microti and M. canetti*, *M. bovis BCG*, *M. pinnipedii*, *M. caprae*, *oryx bacillus*, *dassie bacillus* and *M. mungi* (Smith *et al.*, 2006; Abass *et al.*, 2010; Alexander *et al.*, 2010). These pathogens have preferred hosts, zoonotic potential and reservoirs, except for *M. mungi*, whose host spectrum and transmission dynamics still remains unclear (Ayele *et al.*, 2004; Abass *et al.*, 2010; Alexander *et al.*, 2010).

*Mycobacterium tuberculosis* is the main causative agent of human tuberculosis whereas *M. bovis* mainly causes bovine tuberculosis (BTB) in cattle. *Mycobacterium bovis* has a broad host range that includes farm animals, wildlife and humans (Van Embden *et al.*, 1995; Harrington *et al.*, 2007, 2008). BTB is a zoonotic disease which is emerging as a wildlife disease in southern Africa. Its impact is noticed worldwide, causing major economic losses as it affects animal health, productivity and international trade (Porphyre *et al.*, 2007; Ngandolo *et al.*, 2009). Studies have shown that wildlife and domestic animals share common *M. bovis* genotypes; suggesting some form of transmission between these animal species (Aranaz *et al.*, 1996; Naranjo *et al.*, 2008).



In some instances, wildlife may act as reservoirs of *M. bovis* infection and therefore pose a threat to other wildlife, especially valuable and endangered species, and domestic animals (Lisle et al., 2002; Michel, 2002; Renwick et al., 2007). Currently, *M. bovis* infection is reported in more than 40 free-ranging wildlife species (Michel et al., 2010). According to Morris and Pfeiffer (1995), an infected wild animal can be classified as either a maintenance or a spillover host, depending on the dynamics of the infection. The Infection in a maintenance host can persist within the species in the absence of cross-transmission from other species (Cousins & Florisson, 2005; Renwick et al., 2007). African buffalo (Syncerus caffer) in South Africa (Michel et al., 2006), badgers (Meles meles) in Ireland and the United Kingdom (Phillips et al., 2003; Griffin et al., 2005) and brush-tailed possums (Trichosurus vulpecula) in New Zealand (Coleman et al., 2006; Porphyre et al., 2007) have all been recognized as potential maintenance hosts of *M. bovis*. Spillover hosts or dead-end hosts have only a limited capacity to transmit the infection within the population in the absence of a persistent alternative source of infection (Renwick et al., 2007). Michel and coworkers (2009) have shown through genetic typing that the spillover of *M. bovis* from buffaloes to lions does exist in the Kruger National Park. The infection has also spilled over from buffaloes into additional species including leopards (Panthera pardus) and cheetahs (Acinonyx jubatus) (De Vos et al., 2001). The continued transmission of *M. bovis* from free ranging wildlife reservoirs to domestic livestock hampers BTB eradication and control programmes in several countries (Cousins, 2001; Michel et al., 2006).

#### 1.2 Aetiology

The members of the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex are Gram positive, aerobic, non-motile, acid-fast, slow growing bacteria (Wayne & Kubica, 1986; Kaneene *et al.*, 2004; Corner *et al.*, 2011). They have a cell wall with high lipid content, which accounts for their slow growth, resistance to acids, desiccation and most disinfectants. *M. bovis* grows poorly or not at all on glycerol-based media which is usually used for isolation of *M. tuberculosis*. However, its growth is enhanced by the addition of sodium pyruvate instead of glycerol (WHO, 1996; Corner *et al.*, 2011).



The organism is microaerophilic, negative for niacin accumulation and nitrate reduction (Ayele *et al.*, 2004; Kubica *et al.*, 2006). In contrast, *M. tuberculosis* is aerobic, positive for niacin accumulation and nitrate reduction. *M. bovis* is a robust pathogen but cannot thrive under hot, dry or sunny conditions, although it can remain viable for long periods in moist and warm soil. In drinking water it can survive for up to 18 days (Ayele *et al.*, 2004; Good & Duignan, 2011; http://www.vetsweb.com).

#### 1.3 Routes of *M. bovis* transmission

*Mycobacterium bovis* can be transmitted in a number of ways depending on the species involved. Infection can occur within and between domestic and wild animals; from animals to humans and vice versa; and between humans (O'Reilly & Dabon, 1995; Collins, 2000; http://www.hpa.org.uk). The possible routes of infection include respiratory, alimentary, congenital and cutaneous. However, these routes of infection are influenced by animal age, the type of species, species behaviour, environment, climate and existing farming practices (Neill *et al.*, 1994; Ayele *et al.*, 2004). Young cows and growing heifers are mostly at risk of infection with *M. bovis*, as are poorly nourished or stressed animals.

The respiratory (aerosol/droplet) and alimentary (oral) routes are the main transmission pathways (Neill *et al.*, 1994; Kaneene *et al.*, 2004; Renwick *et al.*, 2007). Close, prolonged contact between infected and healthy animals facilitates the aerosol mode of transmission. This route of transmission is the most common in cattle but highest when domestic animals and ungulate wildlife share pasture or territory such as water points, wells, ponds or streams, salt supplementary points, feeders or shelter at night for protection against predators (Ayele *et al.*, 2004; Renwick *et al.*, 2007; Naranjo *et al.*, 2008). The aerosol transmission is also common where farming is practiced intensively, especially in industrialised countries and during the movement of cattle through markets and between farms (Neill *et al.*, 1994; Ayele *et al.*, 2004). Wildlife species that are kept in confinement in zoos are also at risk of being infected by *M. bovis* through the respiratory route. Similarly, *M.* 



*tuberculosis* may be transmitted by workers, veterinarians and the general public who visit the zoo (Kaneene *et al.*, 2004).

The transmission of *M. bovis* infection from cattle to humans can be spread via aerosol droplets during direct contact with infected animals or mucous membranes and skin abrasions (Grange & Yates, 1994; Ashford et al., 2001). Farmers, veterinary staff, rural and abattoir workers, TB laboratory personnel, hunters and game and zoo keepers are at a high risk of contracting BTB as they regularly handle infected carcasses or animal reservoirs of *M. bovis* (O'Reilly & Dabon, 1995; Moda et al., 1996; Ashford et al., 2001). People who acquire infection by inhalation from infected cattle usually develop classic pulmonary TB similar to *M. tuberculosis* infection. Such patients can shed the organism from their airways back to cattle (Cosivi et al., 1998; http://www.vetmed.wisc.edu). Even though human-to-cattle transmission of *M. bovis* does occur, reports of such cases are scarce (O'Reilly & Daborn, 1995; Ayele et al., 2004). The infection is usually via pasture or bedding contaminated with urine from patients with genito-urinary TB (O'Reilly & Daborn, 1995; Grange, 2001; Ayele et al., 2004). Human-to-human aerosol spread of M. bovis is uncommon in immunocompetent individuals (O'Reilly & Daborn, 1995; Grange, 2001; Ayele et al, 2004). However, in most developing countries humans are vulnerable due to HIV/AIDS, reduced access to health services and poverty (Ayele et al., 2004). TB cases due to M. bovis in HIV patients resemble disease caused by *M. tuberculosis* (Cosivi et al., 1998). As with *M. tuberculosis*, *M. bovis*, too, has the capacity to acquire drug resistance (Rivero et al., 2001; Ayele et al., 2004) and this is a major concern for HIV patients in developing countries.

The alimentary route of infection is possible when an infected animal excretes *M. bovis* in sputum, milk, draining sinuses, pus, urine or faeces and other animals subsequently consume the contaminated material (Renwick *et al.*, 2007). This mode of transmission has been detected in calves that consume milk from the infected dam and in cattle that graze in contaminated pastures (Kaneene *et al.*, 2004). Similarly, humans are able to contract the infection from cattle via consumption of



raw, unpasteurized milk (Grange & Yates, 1994; Moda *et al.*, 1996; Michel *et al.*, 2010). The infection acquired through ingestion of *M. bovis* in milk is more likely to result in non-pulmonary forms of the disease and most of the time the organism is located in the gastrointestinal (GI) tract and related lymph nodes (Ayele *et al.*, 2004). Inter-specific encounters account for a second means of alimentary transmission, for example when predators become infected by consuming infected prey (Morris *et al.*, 1994). This route of transmission is of great concern in Africa's conservation areas as it affects high profile wild carnivores which share territory with infected prey species (Renwick *et al.*, 2007). Feral swine in Australia (Corner *et al.*, 2002) and Hawaii (Essey *et al.*, 1981) and wild boar in Spain (Gortazar *et al.*, 2008, 2011; Mentaberre *et al.*, 2012) that scavenge on contaminated carcasses are also at great risk.

Percutaneous infection is a less known mode of transmission. It has been observed in kudus where contaminated thorns either scratch their ears or cause microlacerations of the oral and pharyngeal mucosa (Thorburn & Thomas, 1940; Renwick *et al.*, 2007; Bengis *et al.*, 2012). It has also been recorded in badgers in England as a result of infection by bite wounds (Mahmod *et. al.*, 1987; Corner *et al.*, 2011). Specific behavior such as social interaction or intra-species aggression between lions facilitates percutaneous transmission through bites and claw wounds (Michel *et al.*, 2006; Bengis *et al.*, 2012). Congenital and genital infections are rarely found (Ayele *et al.*, 2004).

#### 1.4 Immune response to *M. bovis*

A 'spectrum' of immune responses exists within *M. bovis* infection (Ritacco *et al.*, 1991; Neill *et al.*, 1994; Pollock *et al.*, 2005) with cell-mediated immune (CMI) responses dominating in the early stages of infections. CMI responses involves the activity of T helper 1 (Th1) cells which releases proinflammatory cytokines including interferon- $\gamma$  (IFN- $\gamma$ , Pollock *et al.*, 2001, 2002; Welsh *et al.*, 2005). It is generally accepted that CMI responses play an important role in protective immunity (Neill *et al.*, 1994; Boom, 1996) and may benefit the host by initiating processes which may



destroy or inhibit mycobacteria. Alternatively, a delayed type hypersensitivity (DTH) reaction may result (Neill *et al.*, 1994; Thom *et al.*, 2004). As the disease progresses, dominance shifts from a Th1 to T helper 2 (Th2) immune response with an associated anergy of cellular responses. Antibodies produced by B-cells develop (Ritacco *et al.*, 1991; Welsh *et al.*, 2005) with the onset of clinical signs as shown in Figure 1.1.



Figure 1.1: Immune response to *M. bovis* infection.

#### 1.5 Clinical signs

Bovine tuberculosis infection usually progresses very slowly, and therefore it may take several months or even years for clinical signs to develop (Henning, 1956; Keet, 2000). Early infections are often asymptomatic and can progress to active disease when the animal is stressed or suffering from old age (Vos *et al.*, 2001; Renwick *et al.*, 2007). The most common clinical signs of BTB include progressive emaciation, weakness, a low-grade fever, breathing difficulties, and lameness especially in



carnivores (Kaneene & Thoen, 2004; McGeary, 2008). A cough may be detected that worsens especially in cold weather or when the animal exercises. Lymph nodes may enlarge, rupture and drain (Kaneene & Thoen, 2004; OIE Terrestrial manual, 2009). Enlarged lymph nodes may also obstruct blood vessels, airways or the digestive tract. If the digestive tract is involved, intermittent diarrhea and constipation may be seen.

#### **1.6 Pathogenesis**

Pathogenesis of BTB varies within and between species, resulting from different routes of infection, excretion and transmission patterns (Drewe et al., 2009). Generally infection with *M. bovis* starts with the inhalation of a single bacillus in an aerosol droplet that enters the respiratory tract and lodges within the alveolar surface of the lung (Neill et al., 1991; Ayele et al., 2004). Inhaled bacilli are ingested by alveolar macrophages that may either clear the infection or allow the mycobacteria to replicate intracellularly. In the latter case, the macrophages loaded with mycobacteria migrate through lymphatic vessels to the lymph nodes where a cell mediated immune response develops (Spitznagel & Jacobs, 1993; Thoen & Chiodini, 1993). The lymphokines released by lymphocytes attract, immobilize and activate monocytes, lymphocytes and neutrophils at the site of infection (Thoen & Chiodini, 1993; Smith, 2003), but none of these mononuclear cells kill the bacteria very efficiently. Primary lesions or foci (granulomas) begin to form. At this stage the immune system manages to contain the spread of the organisms (Spitznagel & Jacobs, 1993; Smith, 2003). As a delayed hypersensitivity reaction develops, infected macrophages are killed and caseous necrosis (cell destruction) forms at the center of the granulomas with a boundary of epithelioid cells, granulocytes, lymphocytes and giant cells (Thoen & Chiodini, 1993; Neill et al., 1994). The caseous necrotic center may calcify and a classic 'tubercle' forms as the lesion becomes surrounded by granulation tissue and a fibrous capsule. This is a characteristic of a lesion caused by *M. bovis* in cattle and other bovids (Neill et al., 1994; Lisle et al., 2002; Ayele et al., 2004).

7



The tubercle is usually a round firm white or yellowish nodule which measures roughly 1-3 cm in diameter. Cut sections of tubercles prepared for histology show dry, yellowish, caseous, necrotic cellular debris at the center. Tuberculosis lesions in cattle are most frequently found in the lungs and associated lymph nodes. Lesions can also be found in mesenteric lymph nodes, liver and other organs (Ayele *et al.*, 2004; Medeiros *et al.*, 2010). The appearance, nature and distribution of lesions in wildlife sometimes differ substantially from those found in cattle. The primary lesions can heal completely. However, if the infection is not completely contained by the immune system, the bacilli will escape from the lesion by natural ducts and spread hematogenously to lymph nodes and other organs of the body (Ayele *et al.*, 2004; Merckvet manual, 2011) and cause smaller tubercles known as 'miliary tuberculosis".

#### **1.7 Mycobacterial proteins**

During mycobacterial infection, the host is exposed to several antigenic proteins produced by the Mycobacterium. Many of these proteins have been studied, cloned, purified and characterized (Terasaka *et al.*, 1989; Yamaguchi *et al.*, 1989; Matsuo *et al.*, 1996). Of importance are MPB70, mycobacterial protein bovis 83 (MPB83), mycobacterial protein bovis 64 (MPB64), early secretory antigenic target 6 kilodaltons (kDa) (ESAT-6) and culture filtrate protein 10 kDa (CFP-10), most of which are restricted to the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex with some exceptions (Harboe *et al.*, 1986; Wiker *et al.*, 1998, Skjøt *et al.*, 2000). Their use in serological and cellular immune response studies has formed the basis for improved diagnostic tests for tuberculosis and vaccine development for both bovine and human tuberculosis.

The MPB70 protein is secreted by *M. bovis* and other members of the *M. tuberculosis* complex and has been widely used in diagnosis of BTB. It is an active component of tuberculin (Harboe *et al.*, 1990) and forms a major component of the *M. bovis* culture filtrate (Fifis *et al.*, 1989; 1991; Wood *et al.*, 1992; Lin *et al.*, 1996). It can stimulate both cellular and humoral immune responses and it is able to elicit a



delayed-type hypersensitivity response in *M. bovis* infected cattle (Nagai *et al.*, 1981, Harboe *et al*, 1986, Fifis *et al.*, 1991, 1994). The gene encoding MPB70 has been cloned, sequenced and the protein expressed in *E. coli.* The mature protein is 163 amino acid residues in size and is secreted from mycobacterial cells following cleavage of a 30 amino acid residue N-terminal secretory signal sequence (Terasaka *et al.*, 1989; Radford *et al.*, 1990; Hewinson *et al.*, 1993). The signal sequence is not involved in the antibody response (Radford *et al.*, 1990). MPB70 has an estimated molecular mass of between 16 and 23 kDa depending on the method of estimation (Nagai *et al.*, 1991; Surujballi *et al.*, 2002).

The MPB70 protein has been found to contain at least three distinct *M. bovis*-specific epitopes (Wood et al., 1988) using mouse monoclonal antibodies, although some cross reactivity of at least one epitope with Nocardia asteroids was observed (Harboe & Nagai., 1984; Harboe et al., 1986). Omission of these cross reactive epitopes can improve the specificity of diagnostic tests. Radford et al. (1990) scanned and mapped linear B-cell epitopes within mature MPB70 using octapeptides (8-mers) with one amino acid residue overlap. Monoclonal antibodies SB9 and SB10 reacted with residues 45-49 and 53-57, while M. bovis infected cows reacted strongly with residues 51-62, 62-69, 103-107 and 141-147 (Figure 1.2). Wiker et al. (1998) covered the signal sequence and mature MPB70 by using 20-mer peptides with 10 amino acid residue overlap and found epitope mapping with monoclonal antibodies to be in agreement with the findings of Radford et al. (1990). Bovine and rabbit sera (Wiker et al., 1998) showed a response within the same region as the bovine antibodies used in the study done by Radford et al. (1990). However, the bovine antibodies used by Wiker et al. (1998) recognized a wider spectrum of amino acid residues. By screening a panel of overlapping peptides (Lightbody et al., 2000), using sera from cattle immunized with recombinant (r) MPB70 and cattle infected with *M. bovis*, two regions of residues 31-70 and 101-120 were found and confirmed the positions of epitopes in the regions 51-70 and 103-107 which have already been identified by Radford et al. (1990) and Wiker et al. (1998). Studies have shown that antibodies to MPB70 are detected at a late stage of *M. bovis* infection (Harboe et al.,



1990; Wiker *et al.*, 1998; Harrington *et al.*, 2008). Therefore, this study focused on MPB70 protein as a marker for detection of late BTB infections.

As T-cell mediated immune responses predominate in the early stages of *M. bovis* infection, T-cell epitopes have been identified in order to understand these responses and to design improved diagnostic tests for BTB (Pollock *et al.*, 1994). Bovine T-cell epitopes have been mapped for MPB70 using *in vitro* lymphocyte proliferative responses (Pollock *et al.*, 1994), *in vitro* IFN-γ responses to overlapping peptides (Lightbody *et al.*, 1998) and truncated recombinant products (Billman-Jacobe *et al.*, 1991). All were shown to be important in cell-mediated immunity.



Figure 1.2: The epitopes of MPB70 shown by different researchers: Radford *et al.* (1990) using monoclonal antibodies and cow sera; Wiker *et al.* (1998) using monoclonal antibodies, polyclonal rabbit sera and cow sera; Lightbody *et al.* (2000) using cow sera.

Another major secreted protein found in the culture filtrate is MPB83 (Harboe *et al.*, 1998; Wiker *et al.*, 1998), usually a glycosylated lipoprotein located at the cell surface (Vosloo *et al.*, 1997; Harboe *et al.*, 1998). It has been cloned, sequenced and the protein expressed in *E. coli*. The mature protein is 196 amino acid residues long (Carr *et al.*, 2003) with a pro-lipoprotein signal peptide of 20 amino acid residues (Matsuo *et al.*, 1996; Vosloo *et al.*, 1997). Residues 33-195 of mature MPB83 are over 80% identical to full length mature MPB70 (74% identity over 163 residues) (Matsuo *et al.*, 1996; Wiker *et al.*, 1998., Carr *et al.*, 2003). MPB83 induces



strong T-cell responses in *M. bovis* infected cattle (Fifis *et al.*, 1994; Vordermeier *et al.*, 1999). It is also a major B-cell target (O'Loan *et al.*, 1994; McNair *et al.*, 2001) and antibody responses to MPB83 have been found to appear early in the *M. bovis* infection (O'Loan *et al.*, 1994; Waters *et al.*, 2006).

According to Harboe *et al.* (1986), MPB64 is a secreted protein which was first isolated from the culture filtrates of *M. bovis* BCG Tokyo. It is also found in *M. tuberculosis* (Nagai *et al.*, 1991; Harboe *et al.*, 1998). MPB64 contains both T- and B-cell antigenic targets in *M. bovis* infected cattle (Fifis *et al.*, 1989; 1991; Wood *et al.*, 1992). Furthermore, it can elicit a DTH response (Harboe *et al.*, 1986). Like other proteins mentioned above, it has been cloned, sequenced and the protein expressed *E. coli.* The mature protein consists of 205 amino acid residues and a putative signal peptide of 22 amino acid residues (Yamaguchi *et al.*, 1989).

ESAT-6 and CFP-10 proteins are strongly immunogenic, IFN-y inducing antigens of tuberculous mycobacteria (Waters et al., 2004; Palmer & Waters, 2006). The two proteins form a 1:1 heterodimeric complex with each other (Renshaw et al., 2002). The sequence of the *cfp10* gene is approximately 40 % identical to ESAT-6 (Berthet et al., 1998; Skjøt et al., 2000). Genes for the two proteins have been found present in *M. tuberculosis*, *M. africanum* and virulent *M. bovis*, although they are absent in *M.* bovis BCG and many environmental as well as non-tuberculous mycobacteria (van Pinxteren et al., 2000; Waters et al., 2004) with the exception of M. kansasii, M. marinum, M. leprae and M. smegmatis (Sorensen et al., 1995; Harboe et al., 1996; Gey van Pittius et al., 2001). It has been proven that tuberculin skin test can distinguish between *M. bovis* infected and BCG vaccinated cattle when ESAT-6 and CFP-10 are used as test reagents (Vordermeier et al., 2000, 2001; Hu et al., 2011). In addition, when ESAT-6 is used, it can differentiate between cattle infected with M. bovis and cattle sensitized by environmental strains (Pollock & Anderson, 1997a & b). ESAT-6 and CFP-10 are able to elicit T-cell responses. When these proteins are used as stimulating antigen, the specificity of IFN-y based assay is improved compared to bovine PPDs (van Pinxteren et al., 2000; Vordermier et al., 2001;



Buddle *et al.*, 2003). Recently Kwok *et al.* (2010) reported that ESAT-6 and CFP-10 elicited a humoral immune response two weeks post challenge, with heat-inactivated *M. bovis* wild-type strain, indicating an early humoral status. However, this was shown in a rabbit model and remains to be proven in cattle and wildlife.

#### 1.8 Diagnosis

The effective control of BTB in cattle and wildlife is of paramount importance and can be achieved through the use of accurate and comprehensive diagnostic tests. There are various tests available. However, no single test can diagnose BTB at all stages of infection. Broadly, BTB diagnostic tests can be divided into four groups: those based on the detection of cellular immune response to infection; those which rely on the observation of pathological changes (histopathology); those which determine the presence of *M. bovis* organisms (culture and polymerase chain reaction) and assays which detect antibody response to infection.

Diagnostic tests based on a cellular immune response include the tuberculin skin test and the *in vitro* IFN- $\gamma$  assay. Both of these assays detect the early stages of the disease, but do not detect anergic animals. Anergic animals are those animals which can no longer mount CMI responses and are thought to be heavily diseased and highly infective (Ngandolo *et al.*, 2009). The tuberculin skin test measures CMI dependent delayed–type hypersensitivity reaction in response to tuberculin. In contrast, the IFN- $\gamma$  test is a generic assay that measures IFN- $\gamma$  that is released from antigen–sensitised lymphocytes following overnight incubation with tuberculin. IFN- $\gamma$  assay detects infection in animals before the onset of the DTH skin response (Pollock & Neill, 2002; de la Rua-Domenech *et al.*, 2006). The tuberculin skin test is impractical for routine use in free-ranging wildlife as the animals have to be contained for 72 hours (h) and are required to be handled twice over this period, thus increasing the risk of capture-associated injuries and deaths (Harrington *et al.*, 2008; Keet *et al.*, 2010). In addition, the immobilization costs are high. Other limitations of this test are the difficulties in defining proper test sites for different species like



rhinoceros and elephants (Morar *et al.*, 2007), lack of information regarding concentrations, dosages and preparations of tuberculin to use (Keet *et al.*, 2010). Samples for IFN- $\gamma$  assays require processing within 24 h, which is impractical for samples from remote areas in the field. Both the IFN- $\gamma$  assays and the tuberculin skin test have been reported to lack sensitivity and specificity (Jolley *et al.*, 2007; Kwok *et al.*, 2010).

Histopathology detects pathological changes through the examination of histological sections of suspect tuberculous lesions (Lisle *et al.*, 2002). Diagnostic sensitivity of the test can be increased by using it alongside with culture of the mycobacteria (Liebana *et al.*, 2008). The disadvantage of histopathology is that it is conducted postmortem. In addition, variation in the appearance of lesions among different animal species infected with BTB makes diagnosis difficult. Granulomatous lesions for tuberculosis on histopathology can be mistaken for those caused by bacteria such as *Staphylococci, Actinomyces*, or *Actinobacillus* and fungi including *Aspergillus* and *Crypyococcus* (Lisle *et al.*, 2002). Hence, false negative and false positive diagnoses can be made. Irrespective of the outcome of results, tissues are best tested for confirmation by culture and PCR.

Culturing of the organism from affected tissues is still considered to be the 'gold standard' method for detection of *M. bovis,* followed by confirmation using polymerase chain reaction (PCR) (Jolley *et al.*, 2007; Kwok *et al.*, 2010). Due to the slow growth rate of MTBC bacilli, culture takes a long time to produce a result, and this is impractical for field testing (Kaneene & Thoen, 2004). Advances in molecular biology have led to the development of rapid, sensitive and specific tests to detect mycobacteria based on amplification of unique mycobacterial DNA or RNA target fragments by PCR (Mikota *et al.*, 2001; Medeiros *et al.*, 2010). Other PCR-based techniques include sploligotyping which is based on polymorphisms of the chromosomal direct repeat loci containing variable numbers of short direct repeats interspersed with non-repetitive spacers (Kamerbeek *et al.*, 1997), restriction fragment length polymorphism (RFLP) and variable number tandem repeat typing.



These nucleic acid assays have been widely used in the epidemiological studies of BTB and TB control (Medeiros *et al.*, 2010). However, in spite of all the advantages, PCR tests must be performed under carefully controlled conditions to avoid cross contamination and false positive tests (Lisle *et al.*, 2002; Kaneene & Thoen, 2004; OIE Terrestrial Manual, 2009).

Serological tests are used to detect the host antibody response to mycobacterial antigens. The antibody-based assays exist in different formats, including immunochromatographic lateral flow like tests such as the STAT-PAK assay; blotting methods like the multi-antigen print immunoassay (MAPIA); the enzyme linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) and the fluorescence polarization assay (FPA). STAT-PAK is a novel and rapid test that uses a cocktail of selected *M. bovis* antigens including MPB83, ESAT-6 and CFP-10. It is easy to perform and can be run in the field, however, it is costly and requires species-specific reagents. The test has shown good potential for detecting BTB in a number of species (Lyashchenko *et al.*, 2007, 2008) including badgers (Greenwald *et al.*, 2003; Chambers *et al.*, 2008), elephants (Greenwald *et al.*, 2009; Lyashchenko *et al.*, 2006) and wild deer species (Gowtage-Sequeira *et al.*, 2009).

MAPIA is based on the immobilization of antigens onto nitrocellulose membranes by semi-automated micro spraying, followed by standard chromogenic immunodevelopment (Lyashchenko *et al.*, 2000). It is an efficient and cost-effective method for large scale antigen screening. The test however cannot be run in the field and requires species-specific reagents. The antigens that have been used in MAPIA include MPB83, ESAT-6, CFP10, and MPB70. However, MPB83 is the most recognized antigen by cattle and most wildlife species including badger, deer, possums and wild boar (Waters *et al.*, 2004; Lyashchenko *et al.*, 2004; Lesellier *et al.*, 2008; Buddle *et al.*, 2010).

14



ELISA has been widely used over the years for diagnosis of BTB. It has been suggested as a complement to tests based on cellular immunity (OIE Manual of Terrestrial Animals, 2009). In addition to being a simple, rapid and low cost test (Harrington et al., 2008; Hu et al., 2011), it can be used for high throughput testing and the cut-off point can be adjusted to suit the purpose of the test (Chambers et al., 2012). Despite all the advantages, it requires species-specific reagents and has a low sensitivity and moderate specificity (Ritacco et al., 1990; McNair et al., 2001). Many antigens have been employed in ELISA. They include complex antigens such as purified protein derivative (PPD) and single or closely associated purified antigens from *M. bovis* (Ritacco et al., 1987; Lilenbaum et al., 1999; Waters et al., 2006). ELISA using *M. bovis* PPD antigen has shown to detect antibodies to mycobacteria successfully but lack specificity (Ritacco et al., 1987; Hammam et al., 1989). The use of proteins like MPB70 and MPB83 as capture antigens in ELISA has demonstrated good specificity but lack sensitivity (Wood et al., 1992; Yearsley et al., 1998; McNair et al., 2001). On the other hand, a cocktail of different purified antigens in ELISA has shown improved sensitivity and specificity. Liu et al. (2007) reported that a combination of MPB70, MPB83 and ESAT-6 showed a sensitivity of 69.4%, which is higher than 18% and 37.5% reported by Wood et al. (1992) and McNair et al. (2001) respectively, when a single protein was used.

Fluorescence polarization assay is a simple and rapid test which detects and measures the binding of small fluorescent–labeled molecules (tracers) to large molecules (binding partners) like antibodies and receptors (Plackett *et al.*, 1989). The principle behind the test is that polarized light is applied to a free tracer in a solution, causing molecules to rotate very fast and resulting in the emission that is depolarized by the rapid rotational diffusion that occurs during the lifetime of the excited state. Conversely, if polarized light is applied to the tracer bound to its binding partner, the molecules rotate very slowly, resulting in the subsequent emission that remains polarized (Jolley & Nasir, 2003; Kimple *et al.*, 2008; Figure 1.3). The depolarization is quantified as fluorescence polarization (FP) by measuring the intensity of the emission perpendicular and parallel to the plane of excitation (Kimple *et al.*, 2008). FP is expressed as milliPolarization (mP). Tracers used in FPA



include protein antigens, hormones and peptide epitopes (Nasir & Jolley, 1999; Jolley & Nasir, 2003).

The FPA does not require species-specific reagents and can be performed in a portable instrument in the field or in the laboratory using equipment for high throughput testing. FPA using MPB70 protein labeled with fluorescein (Lin et al., 1996, Surujballi et al., 2002) has been shown to detect antibodies to M. bovis. It demonstrated a high diagnostic sensitivity of 92.9% for a small panel of culture positive bovine sera from Canadian cattle (n=28) and specificity of 98.3% for a large panel of presumed negative sera (n=5666, Surujballi et al., 2002). The sensitivity decreased to 33% when samples from animals at various stages of M. bovis infection were tested (Harrington et al., 2008). Jolley et al. (2007) compared the sensitivity and specificity of FPA, using fluorescein labeled peptide 733 derived from MPB70, to PCR and it corresponded to 61.5% and 98.5% respectively. The FPA has also been employed to detect antibodies to Brucella spp (Nielson et al., 1996, 2001; Lin & Nielson, 1997) and Salmonella spp using O-polysaccharide as the target (Nasir et al., 2000; Jolley et al., 2001, 2002). Tencza et al. (2000) used a fluorescein labeled peptide derived from gp45 transmembrane protein as a tracer to detect equine infectious anemia virus.





Figure 1.3: Diagrammatic illustration of fluorescence polarization assay (Taken from http:// glycoforum.gr.jp)

#### 1.9 Problem and hypothesis

MPB70 is a highly specific antigen and marker for the detection of late *M. bovis* infections, hence a good diagnostic target. It has been widely used as a component of tuberculin in the skin test measuring CMI response and also in serodiagnosis. The most widely used methods to detect BTB are the skin test and *in vitro* IFN-γ which do not detect anergic animals. However, serological tests such as FPA and ELISA have been found promising in ancillary tuberculosis diagnosis although the specificity and sensitivity of these tests need to be improved. FPA appears to be a good option because there is no species-specific reagent needed, making it a suitable test for BTB in wildlife. A number of MPB70-specific epitopes have already been determined and have been incorporated into diagnostic tests. This project focuses on identifying additional MPB70-specific epitopes to use in the FPA and ELISA. The identification of new epitopes has the potential to improve the sensitivity and specificity of each of these tests and may contribute to the current knowledge of MPB70 epitopes.



### 1.10 General Objectives

• To study *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex protein MPB70 as a target for serological assays in the detection of antibodies to bovine tuberculosis.

### **1.11 Specific Objectives**

- To use MPB70 protein as a marker for detection of late BTB infections
- To clone the *mpb70* gene and express the protein in *E. coli*
- To identify the epitope-containing regions by using different prediction programmes and expressing gene fragments
- To synthesize peptides derived from immune-reactive protein products
- To incorporate identified tracers in an FPA and ELISA
- To evaluate the FPA and ELISA with sera from naturally infected cattle and buffaloes


# CHAPTER 2

#### 2. MATERIALS AND METHODS

#### 2.1 Mycobacterial strains

A field strain of *M. bovis* (TB 3894B) from the Kruger National Park isolated from a buffalo was used in this study. Genomic DNA which had been extracted with the PUREGENE DNA extraction kit (Gentra Systems) was provided by Tiny Hlokwe and Nomakorinte Gcebe from Agricultural Research Council-Onderstepoort Veterinary Institute (ARC-OVI) TB laboratory.

# 2.2 Control chicken IgY

Antibodies which were raised against recombinant (r) MPB70 protein in chickens were provided by Dr Fehrsen from the ARC-OVI Immunology laboratory. The chicken antibody immunoglobulin class Y (IgY) were isolated from eggs (as a preimmunization control sample and as antibodies collected at days 30, 80 and 100 after inoculating rMPB70) using a method adapted from Polson et al. (1985). The egg yolk and white was separated, and the yolk volume (X ml) was measured. The phosphate buffered saline (PBS, 4X ml) and pulverized PEG 6000 [(5 × 5X)/100] g were added. After dissolving the PEG, the mixture was centrifuged at 5,000 x g for 20 minutes (min) and the supernatant was poured through cotton wool into a measuring cylinder (Y ml). The PEG  $[(Y \times 8.5)/100]$  g was added again, dissolved and left to stand for 10 minutes. The mixture was pelleted by centrifugation (Sorvall RC 5B plus, USA) with Sorval GSA rotor at 5,000 x g for 25 min and the pellet was dissolved in 2.5X ml PBS. The PEG [ $(12 \times 2.5X)/100$ ] g was added once more, dissolved and left to stand for 10 min. The mixture was centrifuged at 5,000 x g for 20 min, the supernatant was discarded and the pellet dried by spinning. The final pellet was dissolved in 0.25X ml PBS and the concentration of the IgY was



determined spectrophotometrically (Shimadzu Corporation, Japan) at 280 nm ( $A_{280}$  of 1= 1.4 mg/ml).

# 2.3 Serum samples

Different panels of sera were used in the study which were provided by Prof. Anita Michel and Dr Akin Jenkins from University of Pretoria and Dr Andy Potts and Mr Bryan Peba from ARC-OVI. The panels comprised the following sera:

2.3.1 Group 1: Characterized buffalo sera used to initially characterise proteins

The BTB status of the buffaloes from which the serum samples were collected:

- i) Sample no 1 (KPN Buff 98/42): culture and Stat-Pak positive
- ii) Sample no 2 (KPN Buff 9806): culture and histopathology positive
- iii) Sample no 3 (LM19): culture, IFN- $\gamma$  and histopathology positive
- iv) Sample no 4: IFN-γ negative
- v) Sample no 5: IFN-γ negative

2.3.2 Group 2: Panel of buffalo sera used for ELISA

Information and origin of the samples (Appendix 2)

- a. The BTB status of the buffaloes from which the serum samples were collected:
  - i) 48 Bovigam negative
  - ii) 18 buffaloes with tuberculous lesions
  - iii) 35 Mycobacterium exposed (non-tuberculous) buffaloes
- b. The BTB status of the cattle from which the serum samples were collected:

i) 50 BTB free cattle from different commercial dairy farms with negative BTB history

- ii) 32 sera from tuberculin skin test positive cattle
- iii) 10 Mycobacterium exposed (non-tuberculous) cattle



# 2.4 Expresso<sup>™</sup> T7 Cloning and Expression System

In order to produce recombinant proteins (MPB70, monster green fluorescent protein and MPB70 fragments), the genes of interest were cloned into an expression vector using the Expresso<sup>™</sup> T7 cloning and Expression System (Lucigen corporation, US).

The Expresso<sup>™</sup> T7 cloning and Expression System is a simple, rapid enzyme-free cloning system that allows expression of 6xHis tagged proteins. It contains preprocessed pETite<sup>™</sup> N-His and pETite<sup>™</sup> C-His vector DNA, HI-Control<sup>™</sup> 10G Chemically Competent cells for cloning and HI-Control BL21 (DE3) Chemically Competent cells for protein expression. The pETite vectors are provided in a preprocessed and linearized format that enables precise, directional cloning of inserts. The vectors encode either an N-terminal or C-terminal 6xHis tag for easy and rapid affinity purification. In addition, they include signals for expression such as T7-lac promoter, ribosome binding site, and translational start and stop codons (Figure 2.1). The small size (2.2 kb) of the vectors facilitates cloning of larger inserts. No enzymatic treatment or purification of the PCR product is required and no restriction enzymes are used hence no limitations on sequence junctions. After amplification of the target gene, the PCR product is mixed with the pETite vector and transformed directly into chemically competent HI-Control 10G cells. The HI-Control 10G cells are an E. coli strain ideal for cloning and propagation of plasmid clones. They have a recA-end-A genotype which allows the recovery of high quality plasmid DNA. They have been optimized for high efficiency transformation. After cloning, the recombinant plasmids are transferred to HI-Control BL21 (DE3) cells to express the cloned genes from the T7 promoter.





Figure 2.1: pETite Vectors (Taken from Expresso™ T7 cloning and Expression System manual).

# 2.4.1 Primer design

In order to facilitate enzyme-free cloning (Section 2.5) with the pETite vectors, the DNA to be inserted must be amplified with primers that append appropriate flanking sequences to the gene of interest. The primers were designed as described in the manual for Expresso<sup>™</sup> T7 cloning and Expression System, to include 15-18 nucleotides of overlap with ends of the vector (Figure 2.2 & Table 2.1). The flanking sequences were used to fuse the target protein to either an amino-terminal 6xHis tag (pETite N-His kanamycin vector) or carboxyl-terminal 6xHis tag (pETite C-His kanamycin vector). The melting temperature (Tm) of each primer was determined at http://eu.idtdna.com/analser/Application and they were synthesized by Inqaba Biotechnical Industries (Pretoria, South Africa).





Figure 2.2: Insertion of a gene into pETite N-His vector (Taken from Expresso™ T7 cloning and Expression System manual).

#### 2.4.2 MPB70 gene

The primers (Table 2.1) were designed to amplify the mature MPB70 protein from the gene sequence accessed from the GenBank (D38230), with flanking sequences to fuse the MPB70 to pETite N-His kanamycin vector. The genomic *M. bovis* field isolate DNA (described in section 2.1) was used as a template. One and quarter units of TaKaRa Ex Tag<sup>™</sup> enzyme (TaKaRa, Japan) was used for the PCR comprising of 5 µl of 10X TaKaRa Ex Taq reaction buffer (TaKaRa, Japan), 4 µl of deoxynucleotide triphosphate mix (dNTPs, 2.5 mM each, TaKaRa, Japan), 1 µl of 10 µM each of forward and reverse primers, and template DNA (<500 ng). Deionized water was added to obtain a total volume of 50 µl. The PCR amplification was performed in a 5341 Epigradient S Thermal Cycler (Eppendorf, Germany) under the following reaction conditions: initial incubation at 94°C for 1 min for one cycle, followed by 30 cycles of denaturation at 94°C for 30 s, annealing temperature at 55°C for 30 s and extension at 72°C for 1 min. A final extension was carried out at 72°C for 5 min. For agarose gel electrophoresis, samples were prepared by adding 5 µl amplicon to 1 µl of 6 x bromo phenol blue loading dye and loaded on a 2% gel (Bioline, UK) containing 0.5-1 µg/ml ethidium bromide. Either the molecular ruler Hyperladder I or II (Bioline, UK) or both were included to estimate the size of the DNA fragments. The gel was run at 100V and 400 mA for 45 min. The DNA



fragments were visualized under UV light and then extracted with the QIAquick Gel Extraction Kit (QIAGEN, Germany) and quantified using ND-1000 UV/VIS NanoDrop spectrophotometer (NanoDrop Technologies, USA). Low yield DNA was precipitated with 1/10 volume of sodium acetate and 2.5 volume of cold absolute ethanol overnight at -20°C. The DNA was pelleted by centrifugation (Eppendorf, 5415 R) at 13000 rpm for 15 min at 4°C and dissolved in 500 µl of 70% ethanol to remove the salts. Following centrifugation at 13000 rpm for 10 min, the resulting pellet was left to air dry for 15-20 min, dissolved in a small volume of elution buffer (EB) buffer (10 mM Tris•Cl, pH 8.5) and stored at -20°C.

Table 2.1: Primers used to amplify the	e <i>mpb70</i> gene,	mpb70 gene	fragments and
monster green fluorescent gene.			

Region	Primers' sequence	Expected PCR
amplified		product size (bp)
mpb70 gene	Forward: 5'-CATCATCACCACCATCACGGCGATCTGGTGGGCCCGG-3'	560-570
	Reverse; 5'-GTGGCGGCCGCTCTATTACGCCGGAGGCATTAGC-3'	
mgfp gene	Forward: 5'-GAAGGAGATATACATATGGGCGTGATCAAGCCCGAC-3'	683
	Reverse; 5'-GTGATGGTGGTGATGATGGCCGGCCTGGCGGG-3'	
mpb70 gene	Pair 1 (F1a)	185
fragment 1	Forward: 5'-GAAGGAGATATACATATGGGCGATCTGGTGGGCCC-3'	
-	Reverse: 5'-GTCGGGCTTGATCACGCCGAGCTGGCCCGACAGTGC-3'	
	Pair 2 (F1b)	683
	Forward: 5'-GCACTGTCGGGCCAGCTCGGCGTGATCAAGCCCGAC-3'	
	Reverse: 5'-GTGATGGTGGTGATGATGGCCGGCCTGGCGGG-3').	
mpb70 gene	Pair 1 (F2a)	214
fragment 2	Forward: 5'-GAAGGAGATATACATATGGCACTGTCGGGCCAGCTC-3'	
	Reverse: 5'-GTCGGGCTTGATCACGCCGCCGGCCACTACGTGG-3'	
	Pair 2 (F2b)	683
	Forward: 5'-ACCACGTAGTGGCCGGCGGCGTGATCAAGCCCGAC-3'	
	Reverse: 5'-GTGATGGTGGTGATGATGGCCGGCCTGGCGGG-3'	
<i>mpb70</i> gene	Pair 1 (F3a)	239
fragment 3	Forward:5'-GAAGGAGATATACATATGAGCATCCTGACCTACCACG-3'	
	Reverse: 5'-GTCGGGCTTGATCACGCCCGCCGGAGGCATTAGCAC-3'	
	Pair 2 (F3b)	683
	Forward: 5'-GTGCTAATGCCTCCGGCGGGCGTGATCAAGCCCGAC-3	
	Reverse primer: 5'-GTGATGGTGGTGATGATGGCCGGCCTGGCGGG-3'	

2.4.3 Monster green fluorescent protein (MGFP) gene

The monster green fluorescent protein (MGFP) was included as a control therefore primers (Table 2.1) were designed with flanking sequences to fuse the *mgfp* to pETite C-His kanamycin vector. The *mgfp* gene was amplified similarly to the *mpb70* but with a Tm of 57°C.



#### 2.4.4 MPB70 gene fragments

The online computer prediction programmes COBEpro (Sweredoski & Baldi, 2008), BCPRED (EL-Manzalawy *et al.*, 2008), BepiPred (Larsen *et al.*, 2006), ABCpred (Saha & Raghava, 2006) and AAPPred (Davydov & Tonevitskiĭ, 2009) were used to predict epitopes on the *mpb70* gene. The prediction of epitopes was based on parameters like hydrophilicity, flexibility, accessibility, turns, exposed surface, polarity and antigenic propensity of polypeptides chains. The *mpb70* gene was fragmented into three regions to include the predicted epitopes and the primers for each fragment were designed as for the *mgfp* gene (Table 2.1). In addition, the primers included sequence overlaps to enable splicing by overlap extension (SOE) to the MGFP encoding gene prior to insertion into the pETite C-His vector (Figure 2.3).



Figure 2.3: Illustration of position of the primers for SOE and cloning of fragments into the pETite vector. FX = Fragment 1, 2 or 3.

For each *mpb70* gene fragment, two sets of primers (Table 2.1, Figure 2.3) were used: The F1a forward/ F1a reverse (amplicon 1) and F1b forward/ F1b reverse (amplicon 2) primers were used in the fragment 1. For the fragment 2, the F2a forward/ F2a reverse (amplicon 1) and F2b forward/ F2b reverse (amplicon 2) primers were used while the F3a forward/ F3a reverse (amplicon 1) and F3b forward/ F3b reverse (amplicon 2) primers were used while the F3a forward/ F3a reverse (amplicon 1) and F3b forward/ F3b reverse (amplicon 2) primers were used in the fragment 3. The PCR reaction mixture consisted of 5 µl 10X TaKaRa Ex Taq reaction buffer, 4 µl dNTPs mix (2.5 mM of each) and 1.25 Units of TaKaRa Ex Taq<sup>TM</sup> enzyme, 1 µl of 10 µM of each primer, 1 µl MPB70 plasmid DNA (for amplicons 1) and 1 µl MGFP plasmid DNA (for amplicons 2) and deionized water to obtain a total volume of 50 µl. The PCR amplification was performed the same as that of the *mgfp* gene.



Prior to splicing, the amplicons were precipitated with an equal volume of isopropanol, pelleted by centrifugation (Eppendorf, 5415 R) at 13000 rpm & 4°C for 15 min and resuspended in 20 µl deionized water. The amplicons were then electrophoretically separated on a 2% blue agarose gel stained with crystal violet as described by Rand (1996) at a concentration of 10 mg/ml, then extracted and purified from the gel using QIAquick gel extraction kit (QIAGEN, Germany) and quantified using a NanoDrop spectrophotometer.

The splicing was performed to join two amplicons of each gene fragment in a reaction comprising of equal molar amounts of the DNAs, 5  $\mu$ I 10X TaKaRa Ex Taq reaction buffer, 4  $\mu$ I dNTPs mix (2.5 mM of each) and 2.5 U of TaKaRa Ex Taq<sup>TM</sup>. Three units of *Pfu* DNA polymerase was added for proofreading and deionized water to make a final volume of 50  $\mu$ I. The reaction conditions were; initial incubation at 94°C for 1 min, 15 cycles of denaturation at 94°C for 30 s, annealing temperature at 60°C for 30 s and extension at 72°C for 2 min. A final extension was carried out at 72°C for 5 min. A portion (2  $\mu$ I) of the resulting product was amplified further in a "pull-through" reaction by adding 2  $\mu$ I of 20 pmol/reaction of 5' (FXa forward) and 3' (FXb reverse) primers with 10  $\mu$ I of 10X reaction buffer, 8  $\mu$ I dNTPs mix (2.5 mM of each), 2.5 U of TaKaRa Ex Taq<sup>TM</sup> and deionized water to make a final volume of 100  $\mu$ I. The reaction conditions were the same as above but for 25 cycles. The DNA products were visualized by 2% agarose gel stained with ethidium bromide.

#### 2.5 Cloning and sequencing

The *mpb70* and *mgfp* genes were cloned individually and the *mpb70* gene fragments were cloned as fusions with the *mgfp* encoding gene using a rapid enzyme-free Expresso<sup>TM</sup> T7 cloning and Expression System following the manufacturer's instructions. Between 25 and 100 ng of each of the resultant PCR product (*mpb70* gene, *mgfp* gene and MPB70 fragment MGFP fusion proteins) was mixed with 2 µl pETite vector and transformed into the HI-Control 10G competent *E. coli* cells by incubation on ice for 30 min. The cells were given a heat shock treatment at 42°C for



45 s in pre chilled 15 ml disposable polypropylene culture tubes (17 x 100 mm) followed by incubation on ice again for 2 min. Recovery medium (960  $\mu$ l) was added to the cells in the culture tube and incubated for 1 h at 37°C with shaking at 250 rpm. Transformants were selected by plating 100  $\mu$ l of the transformed cells on Luria-Bertani (LB) agar plates (Appendix 1) containing 30  $\mu$ g/ml Kanamycin. The remaining transformed cells were concentrated by centrifugation (Eppendorf, 5415 R) at 12,000 x g for 2 min at 4°C. Ninety percent of the supernatant was discarded and the remainder was used to resuspend the pellet which was also plated. All the plates were incubated overnight at 37°C.

Colonies were picked at random, placed in 50  $\mu$ l deionized water and mixed to screen for presence of the insert DNA using colony PCR as described in the Expresso<sup>TM</sup> T7 cloning and Expression System instructions. A "master plate" was prepared by plating 0.5  $\mu$ l of each suspension on LB agar plates containing 30  $\mu$ g/ml of Kanamycin and incubated at 37°C overnight. The remaining suspensions were placed in a heat block (100°C) for 5 min followed by incubation on ice for 2 min and centrifugation (Eppendorf, 5415 R) at 12,000 x g & 4°C for 2 min. The supernatant was collected and used as template for colony PCR. The reaction mixture used in the PCR comprised of 0.5  $\mu$ l of 10 pmol/reaction pETite T7 forward and reverse primers, 12.5  $\mu$ l 2X GO Taq PLUS GREEN master mix (Invitrogen) and 11.5  $\mu$ l template DNA. The following reaction conditions were used: 94°C for 1min, 30 cycles of (94°C for 30s, 55°C for 30s, and 72°C for 1 min) and 72°C for 5 min.

To prepare plasmid of PCR positive clones, colonies were picked from the master plate and grown in LB medium containing 30 µg/ml of Kanamycin and incubated at 37°C overnight. This was followed by isolation of the recombinant plasmid DNA using the QIAprep® spin miniprep kit (QIAGEN, Germany). The pETite T7 forward and reverse primers (3.2 pmol each) were used to prepare the sequencing reactions and sent to the ARC-OVI Sequencing Laboratory (Pretoria, SA) to confirm the junction of the insert with the vector as well as to check if the correct coding



sequence was cloned. The sequences were analyzed and edited using the Bioedit programme, version 7.0.5.3 (10/28/05).

#### 2.6 Protein expression

The *mpb70* and *mgfp* genes were expressed as polyhistidine protein fusions while the *mpb70* gene fragments as green fluorescent and polyhistidine fusion proteins. Small scale protein expression was performed to determine if the recombinant proteins were expressed and to evaluate their solubility. The plasmids containing the verified clones were transformed into the competent HI-Control BL21 (DE3) *E. coli* cells following the manufacturer's instructions. The pETite plasmid DNA (0.1-10 ng) was added to 40 µl of the competent HI-Control BL21 (DE3) *E. coli* cells in prechilled 15 ml disposable polypropylene culture tubes and incubated on ice for 30 min. The cells were given a heat shock treatment at 42°C for 45 s followed by incubation on ice again for 2 min. Following inoculation in 960 µl of the recovery medium, the cells were incubated for 1 h at 37°C with shaking at 250 rpm. The transformants were plated as before (Section 2.4).

A colony of BL21 (DE3) *E. coli* cells containing the transformed plasmid was inoculated into 5 ml LB broth containing 30 µg/ml kanamycin and incubated at 37°C with shaking at 250 rpm. Glucose (5%) was added if the culture was grown overnight before the isopropyl  $\beta$ -D-thiogalactopyranoside (IPTG) induction to maintain repression of the *lacUV5* and *T7-lac* promoters. The following morning the culture was diluted 1:100 into the LB medium containing 30 µg/ml kanamycin. The cultures were grown and monitored with an interval of one hour until an optical density at 600 nm (OD<sub>600</sub>) reached 0.5-1.0. An aliquot of uninduced cells (1 ml) was collected by pelleting in a microcentrifuge (Eppendorf, 5415 R) at 12,000 x g for 1 min at 4°C. The cell pellet was resuspended in 50-65 µl of Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) loading buffer (Appendix 1) and stored at -20°C until required. To induce protein expression, 1 mM IPTG was added to the remaining log phase cultures of *E. coli* and propagated for a further 3 h. Prior to harvesting, an



aliquot (1 ml) of the induced cells was collected, centrifuged (Eppendorf, 5415 R) at 12,000 x g &  $4^{\circ}$ C for 1 min to collect bacterial pellet and stored at -20°C for small scale protein extraction. The remaining induced cells were harvested by centrifugation (KOBUTA 8100, Japan) at 3,100 x g for 5 min and the bacterial pellet stored at -20°C for later use.

The BugBuster Master Mix method is similar to BugBuster<sup>®</sup> protein extraction reagent (Novagen<sup>®</sup>, Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany) except that lysonase is already in the mix. Total protein was extracted by either using the BugBuster<sup>®</sup> protein extraction reagent or the BugBuster Master Mix. For the BugBuster<sup>®</sup> protein extraction reagent method, the cell pellet (Section 2.6, from 1 ml induced cells) was resuspended in 200 µl 1x BugBuster<sup>®</sup> protein extraction reagent followed by addition of 1 µl lysonase (10 µl per gram wet pellet, Novagen<sup>®</sup>, Merck KGaA, Darmstadt, Germany) and incubated at room temperature on a rotating mixer for 20 min. The extract was centrifuged at 16,000 x g for 20 min at 4°C. The supernatant, containing the soluble protein fraction was collected. The pellet, containing insoluble protein was resuspended with 200 µl 1x BugBuster<sup>®</sup> protein extraction reagent. The protein fractions (soluble and insoluble) were mixed with 200 µl of SDS-PAGE loading buffer and boiled at 95-100°C for 5 min. The proteins were separated by SDS-PAGE, stained with Coomassie brilliant blue or transferred to polyvinylidene difluoride (PVDF) membrane for immunoblotting to evaluate the protein expression and protein solubility. The remaining pellet of induced cells (≈ 5 ml culture) was extracted similarly in 1 ml 1x BugBuster<sup>®</sup> protein extraction reagent and 5 µl lysonase and stored at -20°C for inclusion body purification.

For the large scale protein expression, two 50 ml cultures were used and the cell pellet resuspended in 2.5 ml 1x BugBuster<sup>®</sup> and 25  $\mu$ l lysonase. The extract was centrifuged (Sorvall RC 5B plus, USA) with Sorval SS-34 rotor at 16,000 x g for 20 min at 4°C and the pellet kept for the inclusion body purification.



# 2.7 Protein purification

From this point onwards both the BugBuster Master Mix and the BugBuster<sup>®</sup> protein extraction reagents will be referred to as BugBuster. The inclusion bodies (from 5 ml bacterial culture) were purified on a small scale using 1/5 culture volume of 1x BugBuster (1 ml) and on a large scale (from 50 ml bacterial culture) using 2.5 ml 1x BugBuster. Addition of 6 volumes of 1x BugBuster with a further vortexing for 1 min and centrifugation (Eppendorf, 5415 R) at 5,000 x g for 15 min at 4°C followed. Three further washes with half the original culture volume of 1x BugBuster with vortexing and centrifugation steps as before were performed. A final wash step was followed by resuspending the pellet with the same amount of 1x BugBuster and the same vortexing step but centrifugation (Eppendorf, 5415 R) at 16,000 x g for 15 min at 4°C. The supernatant was removed and the final pellet of the purified inclusion bodies were resuspended in 1ml of 1x binding buffer (or 5 ml for large scale) containing 6 M urea (denaturant) followed by incubation on ice for 1 h to completely solubilize the protein. The insoluble material was removed by centrifugation (Eppendorf, 5415 R) at 16,000 x g for 30 min at 4°C and the supernatant was filtered through a 0.45-µm membrane for immobilized metal affinity chromatography (IMAC).

The polyhistidine-tagged recombinant MPB70, MGFP and MPB70 fragment (Frag) MGFP fusion proteins were purified on a small scale by IMAC under denaturing conditions using His•Bind resin (Novagen). The buffers were prepared as described in the manual. Novagen His•Bind chromatography columns were prepared by adding 1 ml sterile deionized water to the dry column. The column top was pushed gently using a gloved finger to make the column wet and to start the flow. The His•Bind Resin (400  $\mu$ I) was transferred to the column and allowed to pack under gravity. Three washes were performed to charge and equilibrate the column (1 volume equivalent to settled volume of 200  $\mu$ I). The first wash was done with 3 vol sterile deionized water, followed by 5 vol 1 x charge buffer and lastly with 3 vol 1 x binding buffer. The cleared lysate from the inclusion bodies was loaded onto the column and allowed to flow through. The column was washed with 10 vol 1x binding buffer followed by 6 vol 1x wash buffer. The bound protein was eluted with 6 vol 1 x elution



buffer. When elution was complete, the His•Bind resin was regenerated for re-use by washing the column with 3 vol 1x strip buffer. Samples were collected at different stages from the flow through, washes and eluates. Aliquots (30 µl) of the collected fractions were mixed with 30 µl of SDS-PAGE loading buffer, boiled at 95-100°C for 5 min and analyzed with SDS-PAGE (stained with Coomassie brilliant blue stain) and western blotting to determine the purity and integrity of the purified protein samples. The remaining eluted protein was kept at -20°C for dialysis. The large scale purification was performed as above, but with 4 ml of His•Bind Resin in the column (1 volume equivalent to settled volume of 2 ml).

# 2.8 Dialysis and protein concentration

The eluted proteins were dialyzed using Slide-A-Lyzer® Dialysis Cassettes (Thermo Scientific, USA) of molecular weight cut off (MWCO) of 7,000 to remove the urea and imidazole, and exchange the elution buffer with phosphate buffered saline (PBS). The eluted proteins (Section 2.7) were introduced by penetrating the gasket with a syringe needle. The membrane was placed in a 1 L beaker with PBS and left for a few hours or overnight stirred at 4°C. The PBS was changed 3 times at regular intervals. The sample was withdrawn from the cassette into a syringe and transferred to a tube and the protein concentration was determined spectrophotometrically (Shimadzu Corporation, Japan) at 280 nm. The theoretical extinction coefficient was worked out for the sequences with mpb70 gene  $A_{280}$  of 1 = 0.319 mg / ml, mgfp gene  $A_{280}$  of 1 = 1.176 mg / ml, Frag 2-MGFP  $A_{280}$  of 1 = 1.013 mg / ml and Frag 3-MGFP  $A_{280}$  of 1 = 1.002 mg / ml (http://web.expasy.org/cgi-bin/protparam/protparam). The protein solutions were further concentrated by centrifugal Vivaspin filters (Vivascience, UK) of 10, 000 MWCO. A volume of up to 6 ml protein solution was loaded in to the concentrator (upper chamber) and centrifuged at 3000 rpm until the volume was reduced to between 100 and 500 µl. The protein concentration was determined again.



# 2.9 Peptide synthesis

Peptides were chosen based on predicted epitopes by various computer programmes (Section 2.4.4) and from previous studies that defined antigenic regions of MPB70 protein with sera from *M. bovis* infected bovine (Radford *et al.*, 1990; Wiker *et al.*, 1998; Lightbody *et al.*, 2000). Fifteen peptides of 15 amino acid residues overlapping by 5 residues were synthesized by GenScript, USA. The peptides had a fluorescein (FITC-Ahx) attached on the N-terminus so that they could be used as tracers in FPA. Lyophilised peptides were resuspended at a final concentration of 2 mg/ml following manufacturer's instructions and stored at -20°C.

# 2.10 Sodium dodecyl sulfate polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis

Reducing SDS-PAGE was carried out with 4% stacking gel and 12.5% separating gel (Appendix 1) according to standard procedures (Laemmli, 1970) using a Scie plas mini gel apparatus (BioExpress, Kaysville, USA). Twenty microliters of protein samples (uninduced protein samples, soluble and insoluble protein fractions or purified protein fractions) and 10 µl of Precision Plus Protein Kaleidoscope Standard protein marker (BioRad) were loaded and the SDS-PAGE conducted at 150V and 400 mA for 1 h to 1.5 h. The separated rMPB70 / rMGFP / Frag-MGFP fusion proteins were either stained with Coomassie brilliant blue for 1h followed by destaining for 1 h with 0.04% acetic acid or stained with Acqua stain (Vacutec, South Africa) for 15 min without destaining.

# 2.11 Immunoblot

For immune-blot analysis, 20 µl of the collected samples were separated as described in section 2.10 and transferred electrophoretically onto PVDF membranes (Invitrogen) using a Scie plas Trans-blot semi transfer cell and conducted at 100V and 400 mA for 1 h. The *E. coli* cells without an expression construct were included as a negative control. The PVDF membrane was cut into strips and blocked either with 1% (w/v) bovine serum albumin (BSA) in 1X Tris Buffered Saline with 10%



Tween 20 (TBST, KPL-USA), pH 7.6 wash solution or 2% (w/v) fat-free milk powder (MP; Elite)/PBS at RT with shaking for 1 h. This was followed by incubation in the primary antibodies at room temperature with shaking for 1 h. The primary antibodies used included polyclonal rabbit anti-M. bovis (DakoCytomation, Denmark) diluted 1:500 with 1% (w/v) BSA block solution or sera diluted 1:50 in either 1% (w/v) BSA block solution or 2% (w/v) MP/PBS/0.05% Tween 20 (T). After washing the membrane strips three times with either 1X TBST or PBS/0.05T, they were immersed in secondary antibodies and incubated at room temperature with shaking for 1 h. The secondary antibodies used included polyclonal swine anti-rabbit IgG/HRP (DakoCytomation, Denmark) diluted 1:1000 with 1% (w/v) BSA block solution, polyclonal rabbit anti-bovine IgG/IgM/IgA/Peroxidase (Thermo Scientific, USA), polyclonal rabbit anti-bovine Igs/HRP (DakoCytomation, Denmark), sheep anti-bovine Igs/HRP (The Binding Site, UK) all diluted 1:1000 with either 1% (w/v) BSA block solution or 2% (w/v) MP/PBS/0.05T. HisDetector (KPL, USA) western blot was also performed to detect His-tagged protein fusions and was carried out as above, but eliminating primary and secondary antibodies steps replacing it by the addition of Nickel-HRP (KPL, USA) diluted with 1% (w/v) BSA block solution. The membrane strips were washed again three times with either 1X TBST or PBS/0.05T prior to addition of the substrate. TMB was used as a substrate for 5-15 min and the enzyme reaction was stopped by soaking the membrane in water.

# 2.12 Enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA)

The purified rMPB70 protein and Frag-MGFP fusion proteins were tested against the respective chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY in an ELISA. The following concentrations: 10, 20, 40 & 80 µg/ml in PBS were prepared and 50 µl per well was used to coat 96-well Nunc maxisorp microtiter plates (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Denmark) overnight at 4°C. The plates were blocked with 2% (w/v) MP/PBS for 1 h at 37°C in a moist chamber and then washed with PBS/0.05T three times. The chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY was diluted (20, 40, 60 & 80 µg/ml in 2% (w/v) MP/PBS) and 50 µl was added in duplicate wells. Duplicate wells without anti-rMPB70 IgY were included as a control in which the chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY was replaced with 1 X PBS. The control was



used to check background reaction of secondary antibodies in the next step. The plates were incubated for 1 h 30 min to 2 h at 37°C and washed as before. The secondary antibodies, goat anti-chicken IgG/HRP (Serotec, USA) diluted 1:500 with 2% (w/v) MP/PBS, were added. The plate was incubated for 1 h at 37°C and washed as before. After a final wash, 50 µl of substrate solution (1 OPD tablet (Sigma) in 5 ml 0.1 M citrate buffer, pH 4.5 and 2.5 µl 30% hydrogen peroxide) was added to each well. The plate was incubated at RT for 45 min. The reaction was stopped by the addition of 50 µl 2 N sulphuric acid in each well. Optical density (OD) readings were measured at 492 nm (OD<sub>492</sub>) with a microplate reader (Multiskan Ex, Thermo Electron Corporation). For the peptides, the plates were coated with 50 µl of 10 µg/ml anti-FITC (Millipore Corp/ CHEMICON International Incorporation, California) per well overnight at 4°C. The blocking and washing steps were performed as above followed by addition of 50  $\mu$ l of peptides per well diluted 1/1000 (1.4  $\mu$ M). The plates were incubated for 1.5 h to 2 h at 37°C and washed. Addition of the chicken antirMPB70 IgY followed by 1 h incubation at 37°C and the remaining steps were followed as for rMPB70 protein and Frag-MGFP fusion protein samples described above.

When the rMPB70 protein and the Frag-MGFP fusion proteins were tested with immune buffalo sera, the wells were blocked and washed as for the chicken IgY described in the preceding paragraph. The buffalo sera were diluted 1:25 with 2% (w/v) MP/PBS and 50 µl was added in duplicate wells. Duplicate wells containing all reagents except serum were included as a control in which the serum was replaced with 1 X PBS. The plates were incubated for 1.5 h to 2 h at 37°C and washed as above. Two anti-bovine-HRP preparations were compared: 1:500 polyclonal rabbit anti-bovine IgG/IgM/IgA/Peroxidase (Thermo Scientific, USA) and 1:300 monoclonal mouse anti-bovine IgG/HRP (Serotec, USA) and all were diluted in 2% (w/v) MP/PBS. After the addition of the conjugate, the remainders of steps were conducted as described for the chicken IgY.



## 2.12.1 MPB70 Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein ELISA

The Frag 2-MGFP protein fusion was solubilized in 2 M urea, diluted in PBS to 20 µg/ml and 50 µl was used to coat the ELISA plate overnight at 4 °C. The plates were blocked with 2% (w/v) MP/PBS for 1 h at 37°C in a moist chamber and then washed with PBS/0.05T three times. The buffalo and cattle sera were diluted 1:25 with 2% (w/v) MP/PBS and 50 µl was added in duplicate wells. Positive (culture, IFN-y and histopathology positive serum sample no 19) and negative (IFN-y negative serum sample no 4 or 5) controls were included. The plates were incubated for 1.5 h to 2 h at 37°C and washed as above. The secondary antibodies, monoclonal mouse antibovine IgG/HRP (Serotec, USA) diluted 1:300 with 2% (w/v) MP/PBS, were added. After the addition of the conjugate, the remainders of steps were conducted as described for the chicken IgY. To minimise variation between two plates, the optical density of the negative control was subtracted from the average duplicate OD<sub>492</sub> of cattle and buffalo test sera. Receiver Operator Characteristic (ROC) curve analysis (http://analyse-it.com) was used to determine the cut-off points from the OD readings. Sensitivity and specificity were calculated by ROC analysis at the different cut-off points. The area under the ROC curve using a 95% confidence interval was calculated to assess the diagnostic performance of the ELISA. The cut-off chosen from the ROC curve was used in two by two tables to determine the test positive (TP), that is the number of diseased animals that tested positive by ELISA; false negative (FN), the diseased animals that tested negative by ELISA; test negative (TN), the disease free animals that tested negative by ELISA and false positive (FP), the disease free animals that tested positive by ELISA. The sensitivity, specificity, positive predictive value (PPV) and negative predictive values (NPV) were calculated.

	Dis +	Dis -
test +	ΤР	FP
test-	FN	ΤN
total	(TP + FN)	(FP+TN)

Sensitivity = TP / (TP + FN) PPV = TP / (TP + FP) Specificity = TN / (TN + FP)PPV = TN / (TN + FN)



#### 2.13 Fluorescence polarization assay antigen

The purified rMPB70 protein was labeled with the Pierce NHS-Fluorescein Antibody Labeling kit (Thermo Scientific, USA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, 40 µl of Borate Buffer (0.67 M) was added to 0.5 ml of 2 mg/ml of MPB70 in PBS. The prepared MPB70 solution was added to the vial of NHS-Fluorescein reagent, mixed by pipetting up and down and vortexing until the reagent was dissolved. The vial was centrifuged briefly to collect the sample at the bottom of the tube. Following centrifugation, the reaction mixture was incubated at RT for 1 h in the dark. The Purification Resin was mixed thoroughly and 400 µl of the suspension was added to each of the two spin columns which had already been placed in microcentrifuge collection tubes. The spin columns were centrifuged at 1,000 x g for 30-45 s to remove the storage solution. The used collection tubes were discarded and columns placed in new collection tubes. The labeling reaction (250 µl x 2) was added to each spin column, vortexed briefly and centrifuged at 1,000 x g for 30-45 s to collect the purified proteins. The samples were pooled from both columns and stored in aliquots at -20°C. The concentration of the labeled purified rMPB70 was determined spectrophotometrically at 280 nm and 495 nm. The rMPB70 protein concentration (M) and degree of labeling (Moles fluor per mole protein) were calculated as follows:

 $M = [(A_{280} - (A_{max} \times CF)] / \epsilon_{protein} \times dilution factor (DF)$ 

Moles fluor per mole protein =  $(A_{max} \text{ of the labeled MPB70}) / (\epsilon_{fluor} \times M) \times DF$   $\epsilon_{protein =}$  protein molar extinction coefficient  $CF = Correction factor = A_{280} \div A_{max}$  $\epsilon_{fluor} = 70,000 (NHS-Fluorescein molar extinction coefficient)$ 

# 2.14 Fluorescence polarization assay

Polarization measurements were conducted using a PHERAstar microplate reader (BMG Labtech, Germany) with the fluorescence polarization module. The FPA reader measures fluorescence using polarized excitation filter of 485 nm and



emission filter of 520 nm. Two measurements are taken on every well, which is from fluorescence intensities parallel (A) and perpendicular (B) to the excitation plane. The number of flashes was set to 200. The FPA was performed as previously described by Jolley *et al*, 2007 with some modifications. A range of tracer concentrations from 0.66  $\mu$ M to 3.3  $\mu$ M was tested. Different lithium dodecyl sulfate (LiDS) concentrations were added to the sample buffer (0.4%, 0.2% or 0.1% LiDS to PBS, and PBS without LiDS) to prevent possible nonspecific interactions between the tracer and other serum components.

To set up the FPA reader, the gain of the parallel and perpendicular channel was calibrated so that the rMPB70-FITC and peptides-FITC had a polarization value of ~35 mP and 400 mP for the Frag-MGFP fusions. The gain adjustment needed to be reoptimized whenever a different tracer is used or the tracer concentration is changed. Two hundred microliters of the sample buffer was transferred into two wells of a 96–well flat bottomed black microtiter plate (Greiner). Ten microliters of fluorescein labeled tracer (rMPB70/ peptide) or Frag-MGFP fusions with a starting concentration of 1.32  $\mu$ M were added in duplicate wells containing sample buffer and mixed by shaking on a microplate shaker for 5 min. The plate was incubated at RT for 10 min and one of the wells containing tracer was used to determine gain adjustment and height measurement.

In the assay, the control chicken antibodies were used in the place of serum samples because they contained a known amount of antibodies. The chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies D80 (positive control) and D0 (negative control) were diluted to 1 mg/ml in PBS with a starting concentration of 0.1% (w/v) LiDS. Two hundred microliters of these solutions were transferred into duplicate/ triplicate wells and also 200  $\mu$ l of sample buffer was transferred into duplicate/ triplicate wells. The plate was incubated at RT for 30 min to equilibrate and a blank reading taken (parallel and perpendicular blank). Ten microliters (1.32  $\mu$ M) of fluorescein labeled tracer (rMPB70/ peptide) or Frag-MGFP fusions was added to the wells containing either sample buffer, positive or negative chicken IgY controls. The plate was mixed and incubated at RT for 10 min. The plate was read again. The background correction



was done by subtracting blank parallel (A blank) and perpendicular (B blank) from the intensity readings in each well. Results were expressed as mP values calculated as follows:

mP = (<u>Channel A blank subtracted - Channel B blank subtracted</u>) x 1000 (Channel A blank subtracted + Channel B blank subtracted)

A = Parallel emission intensity measurement
B = Perpendicular emission intensity measurement
A blank and B blank = Measurement for background
Channel A blank subtracted = (A - A blank)
Channel B blank subtracted = (B - B blank)



# **CHAPTER 3**

# 3. RESULTS

#### 3.1. Recombinant MPB70 protein

#### 3.1.1 Protein expression and purification

The gene encoding MPB70 was amplified by PCR. In the first attempt the PCR products obtained were 2000 bp which was bigger than the expected 560-570 bp (results not shown). A possible explanation is that the primers designed included a signal sequence thereby causing mispriming because most signal sequences of BTB proteins are similar. A new forward primer spanning the mature MPB70 protein which excludes the signal sequence was designed and a product with the expected size was obtained (Figure 3.1 A).



Figure 3.1: A: Agarose gel electrophoresis of the *mpb70* gene amplified with PCR; Lane 1, Hyperladder I marker (Bioline); Lanes 2 to 4, amplicons. B: Agarose gel electrophoresis analysis of the colony PCR products of the MPB70 transformants; Lane 1, Hyperladder I marker (Bioline); Lane 2, empty well; lanes 3 & 7, no insert (clones 1 & 5, 180 bp); lanes 4, 5, 6, 8, 9, 10, 11 & 12, correct size insert (clones 2, 3, 4, 6, 7, 8, 9 & 10, 740-750bp).



The amplified *mpb70* gene was mixed with the pETite vector and transformed into the HI-Control 10G cells (Section 2.5). Transformants were subjected to colony PCR to verify the recombinant clones. Agarose gel electrophoresis of PCR products showed that insert sizes of 740-750 bp were as expected (180 bp vector + 560-570 bp DNA insert, Figure 3.1 B). The insert DNA was sequenced and aligned with the *mpb7*0 gene sequence from GenBank (D38230). Clone 4 had the correct coding sequence which was in the correct reading frame with the pETite vector (Figure 1 & 2 of Appendix 3).

The verified plasmid clone 4 was transformed into *E. coli* BL21 (DE3) cells and protein expression was induced with IPTG. As a negative control, *E. coli* cells without an expression construct were also induced with IPTG. From the small scale protein expression, SDS-PAGE showed that the rMPB70 was expressed as a 22 kDa protein at high levels and was present in the insoluble fraction (Figure 3.2 A). HisDetector western blot analysis (Figure 3.2 B) confirmed that the rMPB70 contained a histidine tag by a band of the same molecular mass, even though there was a lot of background reaction. HisDetector showed that the 22 kDa band reacted strongly with Ni-HRP which was absent in the negative control. The blot showed the presence of a small amount of the soluble rMPB70. The polyclonal rabbit anti-*M. bovis* was also used to detect the rMPB70 (Figure 3.3). Although there was a significant degree of cross-reactivity of the anti *M. bovis* antibodies with *E.coli* proteins, these antibodies target the expressed rMPB70 (lane 2) but no band of similar size in the negative control lane.





Figure 3.2: A: Coomassie Brilliant Blue stained SDS-PAGE of the expressed rMPB70 protein in *E. coli*; Lane 1, SDS-PAGE Broad range marker (BIO-RAD); Iane 2, *E. coli* before IPTG induction; Iane 3, insoluble protein after IPTG induction (pellet); Iane 4, soluble protein after IPTG induction (supernatant). B: HisDetector immunoblot analysis of the expressed rMPB70 protein in *E. coli* using Ni-HRP; Lane 1; SDS-PAGE Broad range marker (BIO-RAD); Lanes 2 & 5, *E. coli* before IPTG induction; Lanes 3 & 6, insoluble protein after IPTG induction (pellet); Lanes 4 & 7, soluble protein after IPTG induction (supernatant). Negative control is the *E. coli* cells without an expression construct.



Figure 3.3: Immunoblot analysis of the rMPB70 protein expressed in *E. coli* using polyclonal rabbit anti-*M. bovis*; Lane 7; SDS-PAGE Broad range marker (BIO-RAD); Lanes 3 & 6, *E. coli* before IPTG induction; Lanes 2 & 5, insoluble protein after IPTG induction (pellet); Lanes 1 & 4, soluble protein after IPTG induction (supernatant). Negative control is the *E. coli* cells without mycobacterial DNA insert.



As the rMPB70 was expressed as an insoluble protein, it was purified from the inclusion bodies followed by IMAC using urea as a denaturant. The rMPB70 preparation was highly concentrated in the inclusion body preparation (Figure 3.4, lane 3) and contained some additional proteins, but after purification the protein was >90% pure (Figure 3.4, lane 7). The sacrifice was some loss of protein during the purification (Figure 3.4, lane 4).The eluted rMPB70 contained urea and imidazole which were removed by dialysis with PBS.



Figure 3.4: Coomassie Brilliant Blue stained SDS-PAGE of the rMPB70 samples after each purification step; Lane 1, SDS-PAGE Broad range marker (BIO-RAD); lane 2, crude insoluble protein extract; lane 3, purified inclusion bodies; lane 4, column flow through; lane 5, wash 1; lane 6, wash 2; lane 7, eluted purified rMPB70.

#### 3.1.2 Testing with immune sera

Before the purified rMPB70 protein was labeled with fluorescein and tested in the FPA, it was characterized in an immunoblot and ELISA using the immune sera from BTB infected buffaloes. The rabbit antibodies raised against bovine Igs used in the assay reacted with the rMPB70 in the immunoblot (Figure 3.5). Therefore, positive sera could not be distinguished from negative sera because of these reactions. Using BSA in the blocking buffer instead of milk powder, cross absorbing the reacting antibodies with the rMPB70 and including goat serum in the blocking buffer had no effect on the reactions. Four different conjugates; that is, three polyclonal anti-bovine IgG and one monoclonal anti-bovine IgG/HRP antibodies were tested.



Only the monoclonal antibody showed no cross reaction (results not shown). Initially polyclonal antibodies were tried since buffalo sera were also to be tested and it was thought that the monoclonal antibody would be too specific to react with the buffalo lgs. In the ELISA using the monoclonal antibody (Figure 3.6), two of the serum samples from BTB infected buffaloes reacted with the rMPB70 (samples 2 & 3) while serum sample 1 had optical densities (OD) of 0.122 and 0.114 both which were higher than the ODs of the serum samples from BTB negative buffaloes (samples 4 & 5). The serum samples from BTB negative buffaloes yielded signals < 0.1 OD while the serum samples from BTB infected buffaloes yielded signals > 0.1 OD. Urea in the ELISA plates. A signal increase of 17% was observed when urea was used in coating the ELISA plates. The ELISA showed that the rMPB70 was recognised by antibodies in the sera from tuberculous positive animals; therefore it was ready to be labeled with fluorescein and tested in the FPA.



Figure 3.5: Immunoblot analysis of the rMPB70 with anti-bovine-HRP; Strip 1, SDS-PAGE Broad range marker (BIO-RAD); strip 2, positive sera diluted 1:50; strip 3, positive sera diluted 1:100; strip 4, negative sera diluted 1:50; strip 5, negative sera diluted 1:100; strip 6, no serum sample. A: *E coli* control and B: rMPB70.





Figure 3.6: Results of the ELISA showing sera from BTB infected and uninfected buffaloes, reacting with the rMPB70. The BTB status of the buffaloes from which the serum samples were collected is shown: Sample 1, culture and Stat-Pak positive; sample 2, culture and histopathology positive; sample 3, IFN-γ and histopathology positive; samples 4 & 5, IFN-γ negative; sample 6, control containing all reagents except the serum. The plotted OD-values are the average of duplicate readings of samples at absorbance 492 nm.

Control antibodies (provided by Dr Jeanni Fehrsen, ARC-OVI) were made by injecting chickens with the rMPB70. Two chickens were each injected with 100  $\mu$ g of purified rMPB70 in 250  $\mu$ l PBS mixed with 250  $\mu$ l adjuvant (ISA206). Three boosts were given to the chickens on intervals of 21 days. Only one chicken laid eggs from which IgY were isolated. The chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY were isolated pre-immunization at day 0, at days 30, 80 & 100 after inoculation with the rMPB70 and were tested for reaction with the rMPB70 in the ELISA. From day 80, the antibodies yielded a signal of absorbance of  $\leq 0.35$  (Figure 3.7), which was considered low. However, the signal was greatly improved by increasing the concentration of the chicken antibodies from 20 to 80  $\mu$ g/ml (Figure 3.8). Three concentrations (40, 60 &



 $\mu$ g/ml) of chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies from D0 & D80 were tested for reaction with the rMPB70 in the ELISA. The chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies isolated at D0 gave an OD value of 0.6 in all the different concentrations while the chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies isolated at D80 had a highest OD value at a concentration of 60  $\mu$ g/ml (OD 1.39), followed by 80  $\mu$ g/ml (OD 01.1) and concentration 40  $\mu$ g/ml being the lowest ( OD 0.78). Therefore the antibodies could be used in the FPA as controls.



Figure 3.7: Results of the ELISA showing chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies ( $IgY = 20 \mu g/mI$ ) reacting with the rMPB70. D0, anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies isolated from the eggs before immunization with the rMPB70; D30, D80 & D100, anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies isolated from the eggs on days 30, 80 & 100 respectively after immunization with the rMPB70. The plotted OD-values are the average of duplicate readings of chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies at absorbance 492 nm.





Figure 3.8: Results of the ELISA showing chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies at different concentrations (40, 60 & 80 µg/ml) reacting with the rMPB70. D0, anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies isolated from the eggs before immunization with the rMPB70; D80, anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies isolated from the eggs on days 80 after immunization with the rMPB70. The plotted OD-values are the average of duplicate readings of chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies at absorbance 492 nm.

#### 3.2 MPB70 fragments

In order to identify antigenic regions on the MPB70, one approach was to fragment the protein and test each fragment for immuno-reactivity. For the FPA, the tracer must be able to fluoresce. Therefore we investigated whether fusing the gene fragments to an auto-fluorescent protein could yield molecules suitable to be used in the FPA.



#### 3.2.1 Monster green fluorescent protein

# 3.2.1.1 Protein expression and purification

Green fluorescent protein (GFP) is widely used as a fusion tag (Chalfie *et al.*, 1994; Ren *et al.*, 1996; Muki *et al.*, 2012). In this study, MGFP which is encoded by an improved synthetic version of the *gfp* was used. The MGFP was chosen as a fusion partner for the MPB70 fragments because it is auto-fluorescent and hence there is no need for labeling. To be able to use the MGFP as a control, it was cloned individually. Primers were designed to amplify the *mgfp* gene. Agarose gel electrophoresis showed a PCR product of the expected size of 683 bp (Figure 3.9 A).



Figure 3.9: Agarose gel electrophoresis of the *mgfp* gene amplified with PCR; Lane 1, Hyperladder I marker (Bioline); Lane 2: Amplicon. B: Agarose gel electrophoresis analysis of the colony PCR products of the MGFP transformants; Lanes 1-8, positive clones 1-8 (863 bp); Lane 9, Hyperladder I marker (Bioline).

The cloning, sequencing and protein expression were performed as for the *mpb70* gene. The colony PCR verified that recombinant clones contained the correct size insert of 863 bp (Figure 3.9 B). The sequencing analysis showed that the MGFP clone 4 was in the correct reading frame with the pETite vector and had the right coding sequences (Figures 3 & 4 of Appendix 3). The *mgfp* gene was expressed in



*E. coli* as an insoluble 26 kDa protein as expected (Figure 3.10). The HisDetector immunoblot analysis confirmed that the protein contained a histidine tag (data not shown). The *E. coli* culture expressing MGFP was placed on a slide with a cover slip and viewed under a fluorescence microscope at 40 X magnification (Figure 3.11 A) and fluorescence was seen from the motile *E. coli*. The *E. coli* was further cultured on Luria broth (LB) agar (Appendix 1) plates containing IPTG and the following day viewed under UV transilluminator. Greenish colonies of the *E. coli* were seen fluorescing (Figure 3.11 B), therefore it could be used as a fluorescent control. The rMGFP was purified from the inclusion bodies using urea as a denaturant. The SDS-PAGE analysis (Figure 3.12) showed that the inclusion body preparation was highly concentrated. Further purification with immobilized metal affinity chromatography yielded a pure protein. The protein could therefore be used as a control in the FPA.



Figure 3.10: Coomassie Brilliant Blue stained SDS-PAGE of the expressed rMGFP protein in *E. coli*; Lane 1, SDS-PAGE Broad range marker (BIO-RAD); lanes 2 & 5, *E. coli* before IPTG induction; lanes 3 & 6, soluble protein after IPTG induction (supernatant); lanes 4 & 7, insoluble protein after IPTG induction (pellet). Negative control is the *E. coli* cells without an expression construct.



# В





Figure 3.11: A: A culture *E. coli* expressing MGFP viewed under fluorescence microscope. B: Colonies of *E. coli* expressing MGFP viewed under UV transilluminator.



Figure 3.12: Coomassie Brilliant Blue stained SDS-PAGE of the rMGFP samples after each purification step; Lane 1, SDS-PAGE Broad range marker (BIO-RAD); lane 2, crude insoluble protein extract; lane 3, purified inclusion bodies; lane 4, column flow through; lane 5, wash 1; lane 6, wash 2; lane 7, eluted purified rMGFP.



# 3.2.2 MPB70 fragment MGFP fusion proteins

Epitopes on MPB70 were predicted using COBEpro (Sweredoski and Baldi, 2008), BCPRED (EL-Manzalawy *et al.*, 2008), BepiPred (Larsen *et al.*, 2006), ABCpred (Saha and Raghava, 2006) and AAPPred (Davydov and Tonevitskiĭ, 2009) epitope prediction programmes. All these prediction programmes were useful and were based on parameters like hydrophilicity, flexibility, accessibility, turns, exposed surface, polarity and antigenic propensity of polypeptides chains. The prediction programmes automatically rated each epitope from 0 to 1. Epitopes chosen with the highest scores were considered in the analysis.

The *mpb70* gene was fragmented into three regions to include the predicted epitopes (Figure 3.13). The fragments were chosen based on where most of the epitopes on the *mpb70* gene were predicted to be located. In addition, the gene was divided in such a way that the fragments overlap to avoid disruption of the epitopes (Figure 3.13, Table 3.1 and Figure 11 of Appendix 4).



Figure 3.13: Diagrammatic illustration of the position of the predicted epitopes on the MPB70. Each line represents the epitopes predicted by the epitope prediction programmes and the gene fragments. Each epitope was rated and the epitopes chosen had the highest probability to be epitopes.



Table 3.1: Amino acid sequence of MPB70 fragments.

Name	Amino-acid sequence	Site	Length
Fragment 1	GDLVGPGCAEYAAANPTGPASVQGMSQDPVAVAASNNPELTTLTAALSGQL	31-81	51
Fragment 2	ALSGQLNPQVNLVDTLNSGQYTVFAPTNAAFSKLPASTIDELKTNSSLLTSILTYHVVAG	76-135	60
Fragment 3	SILTYHVVAGQTSPANVVGTRQTLQGASVTVTGQGNSLKVGNADVVCGGVSTANATVYMIDSVLMPPA	126-193	68

The *mpb70* gene fragments and *mgfp* gene were fused by the spliced overlap extension (SOE) as described in section 2.4.4. The gene fragments were amplified and produced the products of the expected size with the exception of fragment 3 amplicon 1 (F3a) which was not amplified and had no product (Figure 3.14 A). A new forward primer was designed further upstream of the *mpb70* gene with a larger overlap with fragment 2 and resulted in the correct gene fragment being amplified (Figure 3.14 B). The products were joined to produce MPB70 fragment MGFP fusion genes before cloning (Figure 3.15).



Figure 3.14: Agarose gel electrophoresis of the mpb70 gene fragments amplified with PCR. A: Lane 1, Hyperladder I marker (Bioline); Lane 2, F1a amplicon; Iane 3, F1b amplicon; Iane 4, F2a amplicon; Iane 5, F2b amplicon; Iane 6, F3a amplicon with old primers; Iane 7, F3b amplicons. B: Lane 1, Hyperladder I marker (Bioline); Iane 2, F3a amplicon with new primers.





Figure 3.15: Agarose gel electrophoresis analysis of SOE-PCR of the MPB70 fragments. A: Lane 1, Hyperladder I marker (Bioline); lane 2, Fragment 1; lane 3, Fragment 2. B: Lane 1, Hyperladder I marker; lane 2, Fragment 3.

The SOE-PCR products were cloned, sequenced and the proteins expressed. The colony PCR verified that the recombinant clones contained the correct size insert (Figure 3.16). Sequencing the DNA inserts revealed that the Frag-MGFP fusions coding sequences were correct, in frame with the vector reading frame and could be translated into the correct amino acid sequences (clone 1 for Frag 1, clone 3 for Frag 2 and clone 2 for Frag 3, Figures 5-10 of Appendix 3).





Figure 3.16: Agarose gel electrophoresis analysis of the colony PCR products of the fragment-MGFP fusion transformants. A: Frag 1-MGFP. Lanes 1-7, correct size insert (clones 1-7, 1048 bp); Lane 8, Hyperladder II marker (Bioline); B: Frag 2-MGFP. Lane 1, Hyperladder I marker (Bioline); Lanes 2-6, correct size insert (clones 1-5, 1077 bp); C: Frag 3-MGFP. Lane 1, Hyperladder I marker (Bioline); Lane 2, empty; Lanes 3-7, correct size insert (clones 1-5, 1102 bp).

The MPB70 fragments 2 and 3 were also found in the insoluble fraction and were expressed as 33 kDa and 34 kDa MGFP fusion proteins respectively (Figure 3.17 A). The yield of Frag 3-MGFP fusion protein was higher than that of Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein. Both the Frag-MGFP fusion proteins contained polyhistidine tags to aid in purification (Figure 3.17 B). There was no protein expressed from the Frag 1-MGFP fusion gene construct (Figures 3.17 A & B), even though the DNA sequence showed that the correct coding sequence was cloned in the correct reading frame with the vector sequence (Figure 5 & 6 of Appendix 3). The cause of the improper protein expression is unclear. Growing at 18°C and 30°C instead of 37°C and inducing the protein expression with 1 mM, 0.5 mM and 0.25 mM IPTG did not result in the Frag 1-MGFP fusion protein being expressed.





Figure 3.17: A: Coomassie Brilliant Blue stained SDS-PAGE of the expressed Frag-MGFP fusion proteins in *E. coli*. Lanes 1 & 11, SDS-PAGE Broad range marker (BIO-RAD); lanes 2, 5 & 8, *E. coli* before IPTG induction; lanes 3, 6 & 9, soluble protein after IPTG induction (supernatant); lanes 4, 7 & 10, insoluble protein after IPTG induction (pellet); P & Q indicate Frag 2<sup>°</sup> and Frag 3<sup>°</sup> MGFP fusion proteins. B: Immunoblot analysis of the expressed Frag-MGFP fusion proteins in *E. coli* using Ni-HRP; Lanes 1 & 11, SDS-PAGE Broad range marker (BIO-RAD); Lanes 2, 5 & 8, insoluble protein after IPTG induction (pellet); Lanes 3, 6 & 9, soluble protein after IPTG induction (supernatant); Lanes 4, 7 & 10, *E. coli* before IPTG induction; R & S indicate Frag 2<sup>°</sup> and Frag 3<sup>°</sup> his-tag fusion proteins.

As the Frag-MGFP fusion proteins were insoluble; the Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein was purified from the initial inclusion body preparation using BugBuster protein extraction reagent (Figure 3.18 A). The Frag 3-MGFP fusion protein needed further purification using His•Bind purification resin under denaturing conditions (Figure 3.18 B). The purified Frag-MGFP fusion proteins were placed in a Petri dish and viewed under UV light of a photo documentation system and fluorescence was seen (Figure 3.19), therefore the proteins were ready for the FPA.




Figure 3.18: Coomassie Brilliant Blue stained SDS-PAGE of the Frag-MGFP fusion protein samples after each purification step; A: Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein; Lane 1, SDS-PAGE Broad range marker (BIO-RAD); lane 2, crude insoluble protein extract; lane 3, purified inclusion bodies. B: Frag 3-MGFP fusion protein; Lane 1, SDS-PAGE Broad range marker (BIO-RAD); lane 2, crude insoluble protein extract; lane 3, purified inclusion bodies; lane 4, column flow through; lane 5, wash 1; lane 6, wash 2; lane 7, eluted purified protein.



Figure 3.19: Photos of fluorescent proteins exposed to UV light. A: MGFP; B: Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein; C: Frag 3-MGFP fusion protein. A droplet of each of the proteins was placed in a Petri dish and placed in a photo documentation system and a photo taken. PBS, negative control.

### 3.2.3 Testing with immune sera

Like the rMPB70, the purified Frag-MGFP fusion proteins were characterized in the ELISA before tested in the FPA. The chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies reacted with the Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein but not the Frag 3-MGFP fusion protein (Figure 3.20). The positive control chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies (D 80) gave a signal



of 0.6 OD with Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein while Frag 3-MGFP fusion protein gave a signal similar to the negative control chicken antibodies (D0).



Figure 3.20: Results of the ELISA showing chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies ( $IgY = 60 \mu g/ml$ ) reacting with the Frag-MGFP fusion proteins. D0, anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies isolated from the eggs before immunization with the rMPB70; D80, anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies isolated from the eggs on day 80 after immunization with the rMPB70; No IgY, a control containing all reagents except chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies; F2, Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein; F3, Frag 3-MGFP fusion protein. The plotted OD-values are the average of duplicate readings of chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies at absorbance 492 nm. The plate was coated with 80  $\mu$ g/ml Frag 2 & 3-MGFP fusion proteins.

When the Frag-MGFP fusion proteins were tested with the immune sera from BTB infected buffaloes (Figure 3.21), the serum sample no 3 reacted strongly with Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein while the Frag 3-MGFP fusion protein gave a signal of 0.33 OD, but the serum samples no 1 and 2 had OD-values lower than serum sample no 3. The history of the sera indicated that samples no 1 & 2 were from infected



buffaloes. The BTB status of the buffaloes from which serum samples no 1 and 2 were collected was culture and Stat-Pak (antibody) positive and culture and histopathology positive, respectively. The Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein showed potential to be tested as a target in the ELISA; therefore it was checked with panels of sera from naturally infected and uninfected cattle and buffaloes (Appendix 2).



Figure 3.21: Results of the ELISA showing sera from BTB infected and uninfected buffaloes reacting with the Frag-MGFP fusion proteinss. The BTB status of the buffaloes from which the serum samples were collected is shown: Sample 1, culture and Stat-Pak positive; sample 2, culture and histopathology positive; sample 3, IFN-γ and histopathology positive; samples 4 & 5, IFN-γ negative; sample 6, control containing all reagents except serum; F2, Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein; F3, Frag 3-MGFP fusion protein. The plotted OD-values are the average of duplicate readings of samples at absorbance 492 nm.

### 3.2.4 Testing panels of characterized sera using Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein

Ninety-two serum samples from cattle and 101 from buffaloes were tested in the ELISA using the Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein. The samples were split into BTB infected, non-tuberculous Mycobacterium exposed and negative groups each. The infected cattle and buffaloes were identified by tuberculin skin test and



histopathological (presence of tuberculous lesions) analysis, while uninfected and non-tuberculous Mycobacterium exposed cattle and buffaloes from which the sera were collected were identified using the Bovigam test. Fifty sera were from BTB free cattle from different commercial dairy farms with negative BTB history, 32 were from tuberculin skin test positive cattle and ten were from non-tuberculous Mycobacterium exposed cattle. The buffalo serum samples were comprised of 48 Bovigam negative sera, 18 sera from buffaloes with tuberculous lesions and 35 sera from nontuberculous mycobacterium exposed buffaloes. It should be noted that the results of the tuberculin skin test or Bovigam test measure a cell mediated immune response which indicates BTB infection while lesions indicate the disease which can either be in an early or advanced stage and the antibodies increase with progressing disease. These criteria do not guarantee the prescence of antibodies in the sera.

For the results analysis, the  $OD_{492}$  of the negative control was subtracted from the  $OD_{492}$  of samples in order to minimise variation between plates (Figures 3.22 to 3.27). Fifty percent (16/32) of the sera from the tuberculin skin test positive cattle gave a signal between 0.2 OD and 0.5 OD while 21.9% (7/32) had low OD  $\leq$  0.2 and 28.1% (9/32) strongly reacted with the Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein with OD's  $\geq$  0.5 (Figure 3.22 & Tables 3.2 & 3.3). The sera from the tuberculin skin test positive cattle with low ELISA signals affected the sensitivity of the ELISA.

Twelve percent (6/50) of the sera from BTB free cattle reacted strongly with Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein with OD  $\ge$  0.5 (Figure 3.23 & Tables 3.2 & 3.3) and this in turn will affect the specificity of the ELISA. Forty-two percent (21/50) of sera from the BTB free cattle had OD between 0.2 and 0.5 and 46% (23/50) had OD  $\le$  0.2.

Twenty-two percent (4/18) of sera from buffaloes with tuberculous lesions had OD  $\geq$  0.2 and 78% (14/18) sera had OD < 0.2 (Figure 3.25 & Tables 3.2 & 3.3) while 10.4% (5/48) of Bovigam negative buffalo sera had OD  $\geq$  0.2 (Figure 3.28 & Tables 3.2 & 3.3) and 89.6% (43/48) had OD<0.2.



The ELISA was applied to the sera from the cattle exposed to non-tuberculous Mycobacteria and 80% (8/10) of the sera reacted strongly with the Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein with OD  $\ge$  0.5 when compared to the BTB free cattle sera (Figure 3.24 & Tables 3.2 & 3.3). It is noteworthy that serum 3-11 which gave the strongest reaction in ELISA was negative in the Bovigam test. As it was seen with sera from cattle exposed to non-tuberculous mycobacteria, there was a high percentage (40%, 14/35) of sera from Mycobacterium exposed buffaloes that reacted with the Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein with OD  $\ge$  0.2 when compared to the Bovigam negative sera (Figure 3.27 & Tables 3.2 & 3.3).

For the cattle sera, the ELISA had a sensitivity of 28% and specificity of 88% at a cut-off point  $OD_{492} = 0.5$ . The PPV and NPV predictive values were 60% and 66% respectively (Table 3.3). For surveillance of BTB in large populations with unknown BTB status, a test with high specificity is needed. The cut-off point was adjusted in order to maximise specificity. By increasing the cut-off point from  $OD_{492}$  of 0.5 to 0.65, increased the specificity to 92% at the cost of sensitivity (22%) (Table 3.3). An area under the ROC curve of 0.6967 was observed (Figure 3.28 A) and this shows that the ELISA results were not by chance, but the value was not high enough to indicate real value for use as a serological test to detect antibody responses to BTB as a stand-alone assay.

For the buffalo sera, the sensitivity, specificity, PPV and NPV of the ELISA were 22%, 90%, 44% and 75% respectively at a cut-off point of  $OD_{492} = 0.2$ , (Table 3.3). The aim for the test was the same as for the cattle sera. The specificity was maximised to 94% by raising the cut-off point from  $OD_{492}$  of 0.2 to 0.3. However, the sensitivity decreased to 11% (Table 3.3). The area under the ROC curve was 0.7161 (Figure 3.28 B) and similarly as it was with the cattle sera, the ELISA was of no real value to measure antibody responses to BTB as a stand-alone assay.





Figure 3.22: Results of the ELISA showing sera from the tuberculin skin test positive cattle reacting with the Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein. The plotted OD-values are the average of duplicate readings of samples at absorbance 492 nm minus the OD of the negative control.





Figure 3.23: Results of the ELISA showing sera from the BTB free cattle reacting with the Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein. The plotted OD-values are the average of duplicate readings of samples at absorbance 492 nm minus the OD of the negative control.





Figure 3.24: Results of the ELISA showing sera from the Mycobacterium exposed cattle reacting with the Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein. The plotted OD-values are the average of duplicate readings of samples at absorbance 492 nm minus the OD of the negative control.





Figure 3.25: Results of the ELISA showing sera from the buffaloes with tuberculous lesions reacting with the Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein. The plotted OD-values are the average of duplicate readings of samples at absorbance 492 nm minus the OD of the negative control.





Figure 3.26: Results of the ELISA showing sera from the Bovigam negative buffalo reacting with the Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein. The plotted OD-values are the average of duplicate readings of samples at absorbance 492 nm minus the OD of the negative control.





Figure 3.27: Results of the ELISA showing sera from the Mycobacterium exposed buffalo reacting with the Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein. The plotted OD-values are the average of duplicate readings of samples at absorbance 492 nm minus the OD of the negative control.



Table 3.2 Summary of the results of Frag 2-MGFP ELISA using panels of characterized buffalo and cattle sera

		OD range	Number of samples in OD range
	<b>-</b> 1 1 1 2 2 2	0.2 - 0.5	50% (16/32)
	cattle	≤ 0.2	21.9% (7/32)
		≥ 0.5	28.1% (9/32)
Cattle sera	BTB free cattle	0.2 - 0.5	42% (21/50)
outro cora		≤ 0.2	46% (23/50)
		≥ 0.5	12% (6/50)
	Non-tuberculous Mycobacterium exposed cattle	≥ 0.5	80% (8/10)
	Buffaloes with tuberculous lesions	≥ 0.2	22% (4/18)
		< 0.2	78% (14/18)
Buffalo sera	Bovigam negative buffalo	≥ 0.2	10.4% (5/48)
		< 0.2	89.6% (43/48)
	Non-tuberculous Mycobacterium exposed buffalo	≥ 0.2	40% (14/35)

Table 3.3: The diagnostic performance of the ELISA using cattle and buffalo sera.

	Cattle sera		Buffalo sera	
Cut-off point	0.5	0.65	0.2	0.3
Sensitivity (%)	28	22	22	11
Specificity (%)	88	92	90	94
PPV (%)	60	64	44	40
NPV (%)	66	65	75	74
Area under ROC curve	0.6967		0.7	7161



#### В

ROC Curve for y = 0.3Ln(x) + 0.99Area under curve = 0.6967 ROC Curve for y = 0.27Ln(x) + 0.98Area under curve = 0.7161



Figure 3.28: ROC curve analysis of the; A: Cattle sera; B: Buffalo sera.

#### 3.3 Fluorescence polarization assay

#### 3.3.1 rMPB70-FITC

For the FPA, the tracer must be able to fluoresce, hence the purified rMPB70 was labeled with NHS-fluorescein and the degree of labeling was calculated to be 3.82 moles fluorophore per mole protein. The labeled rMPB70 was tested in the ELISA to check if the epitopes were still intact. The presence of the ELISA signal after labeling the rMPB70 (Figure 3.29) indicated intact epitopes even though it was less than that of the unlabeled rMPB70. This slightly lower signal could be due to discrepancies in quantitation of rMPB70 versus rMPB70-FITC.

For a test result to be valid in FPA, an antibody that binds the tracer must yield a higher mP value than a negative antibody which does not bind the tracer. The rMPB70-FITC was tested in the FPA (Table 3.4) using the control chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies The tracer alone gave the correct mP value of 35 (for FITC

А



fluorophore), but when the chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies were added the expected results were not observed: duplicate and / or triplicate measurement readings were not the same and the calculated mP value of the positive chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies (D80) were expected to have been higher than that of the negative chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies (D0). The anti-*M. bovis* serum was expected to have a higher mP value at a dilution of 1:125 than at 1:250, but this was not the case. Different strategies were employed to try to solve the problem by:

- using sample buffer with different LiDS concentrations (PBS with 0.4%, 0.2% or 0.1% LiDS, and PBS without LiDS),
- a range of tracer concentrations from 0.66  $\mu$ M to 3.3  $\mu$ M,
- different batches of microtiter plates and
- changing FPA reader settings (gain adjustments and number of flashes),

None of these interventions improved the outcome of the FPA. Therefore it was decided to make smaller tracers by fragmenting the *mpb70* gene into three regions.





Figure 3.29: Results of the ELISA showing chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies ( $IgY = 60 \mu g/mI$ ) reacting with labeled and unlabeled rMPB70. D0, anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies isolated from the eggs before immunization with the rMPB70; D80, anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies isolated from the eggs on day 80 after immunization with the rMPB70. The plotted OD-values are the average of duplicate readings of labeled and unlabeled rMPB70 at absorbance 492 nm.

Tracer	mP value set at 35			Antibodies
concentration	Duplicates a	and/or Triplic	ates	
1.32 µM	11.54	20.40		IgY Day 0: 1 mg/ml
	24.19	19.89		IgY Day 80: 1 mg/ml
	13.39	23.25		Anti- <i>M. bovi</i> s 1:250
	23.81	24.26		Anti- <i>M. bovi</i> s 1:125
0.66 µM	15.85	-0.72	14.07	IgY Day 0: 1 mg/ml
	26.55	12.94	1.05	IgY Day 80: 1 mg/ml
	-2.74	-5.98	-10.98	Anti- <i>M. bovis</i> 1:250
	5.00	-7.08	-1.62	Anti- <i>M. bovi</i> s 1:125
3.3 µM	36.68	35.86	44.32	IgY D0: 1 mg/ml
	42.73	35.53	33.37	IgY D80: 1 mg/ml
	26.81	27.32	28.65	Anti- <i>M. bovis</i> 1:250
	30.53	32.16		Anti- <i>M. bovis</i> 1:125

Table 3.4: FPA results using rMPB70-FITC tracer with the chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY and rabbit anti-*M. bovis* antibodies



# 3.3.2 MPB70 fragment MGFP fusion proteins

The Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein which was recognized by BTB infected buffalo sera was tested in the FPA (Table 3.5) using control chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies with the tracer settings at 400 mP value for the green fluorescent fluorophore. The results were not satisfactory as was seen with the rMPB70-FITC. Signals produced by the positive chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies (D80) were expected to have been higher than that of the negative chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies (D0) and duplicates results were different, therefore smaller tracers were made by synthesizing peptides.

Table 3.5: FPA results using Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein tracer with the control chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies

Tracer	mP value set at 400		Antibodies
concentration	Duplicates		
7.95 µM	-1696.77	319.89	IgY D0: 1 mg/ml
	982.30	1427.97	IgY D80: 1 mg/ml
0.795 µM	1054.76	535.56	IgY D0: 1 mg/ml
	1866.03	537.54	IgY D80: 1 mg/ml
0.0795 µM	567.20	688.78	IgY D0: 1 mg/ml
	288.63	80.00	IgY D80: 1 mg/ml

# 3.4 Peptides

Fifteen peptides (Figure 12 of Appendix 4) of 15 amino acid residues which overlapped by 5 residues were synthesized by GenScript and had fluorescein (FITC-Ahx) attached on the N-terminus so that they could be used as tracers in the FPA. They were based on the MPB70 predicted epitopes (Section 2.4.4) and from the previous studies that defined antigenic regions of the MPB70 protein with sera from *M. bovis* infected bovine (Radford *et al.*, 1990; Wiker *et al.*, 1998; Lightbody *et al.*, 2000). Figure 3:30 compares the peptides synthesized with these previously identified antigenic regions.





Figure 3.30: Comparison of position of peptides synthesized in the present study (BT1G, BT11Y, BT21S, BT31A, BT41T, BT51L, BT61L, BT71P, BT81A, BT104A, BT114G, BT124V, BT134K, BT144G & BT149N) with the MPB70 antigenic regions shown by different researchers: Radford *et al.* (1990) using monoclonal antibodies and cow sera; Wiker *et al.* (1998) using monoclonal antibodies, polyclonal rabbit sera and cow sera; Lightbody *et al.* (2000) using cow sera.

The peptides were characterized in the ELISA (Figure 3.31). The positive control chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies, D80 gave the highest signal of  $OD_{492}$  of 2.5 with peptide 1 (BT1G), followed by peptide 6 (BT51L) with  $OD_{492}$  of 0.7. The remaining peptides gave low signals below  $OD_{492}$  of 0.5 The position of peptide BT1G falls within the MPB70 fragment 1, while peptide BT51L sequences lie within the MPB70 fragment 2 (Figure 3.32). Sequence comparison showed that peptide BT1G has residues similar to those already identified by Lightbody *et al.* (2000) using bovine sera and Wiker *et al.* (1998) using monoclonal antibodies while residues from peptide BT51L are similar to those identified by Wiker *et al.* (1998) using bovine and rabbit sera.





Figure 3.31: Results of the ELISA showing chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies (IgY = 60 µg/ml) reacting with the MPB70 peptides. D0, anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies isolated from the eggs before immunization with the rMPB70; D80, anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies isolated from the eggs on day 80 after immunization with the rMPB70; No IgY, a control containing all reagents except chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies; No peptide, a control containing all reagents except the peptides. The plotted OD-values are the average of duplicate absorbance readings of peptides at 492 nm.

	10	20	30	40	50	60	70	80	90	100
		.			.					
mpb70	MKVKNTIAATSFA	AAGLAALAVAVS	PPAAAGDLVG	PGCAEYAAAN	PTGPASVQGMS	SQ <mark>DPVAVAA</mark> SI	NNPELTTLTA	ALSGQLNPQV	NLVDTLNSGQ	YTVFA
Frag 1	~~~~~~~~~~~	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~~~~GDLVG	PGCAEYAAAN	PTGPASVQGMS	SQ <mark>DPVAVAA</mark> SI	NNPELTTLTA	ALSGQL		
Frag 2	~~~~~~~~~~		~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~			ALSGQLNPQV	NLVDTLNSGQ	YTVFA
BT1G	~~~~~~~~~~		~~~~GDLVG	PGCAEYAAAN						
BT51L	~~~~~~~~~~		~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~			~~~~ <b>LNPQV</b>	NLVDTLNSGQ	2

Figure 3.32: The deduced amino acid sequences of the MPB70 Fragments 1 & 2 aligned to the first 100 amino acid residues of MPB70. The position of peptides identified with the chicken antibodies, peptide1 (BT1G) and peptide 6 (BT51L) are shown.

The two peptides that reacted with the chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies (peptides 1 & 6) were tested in the FPA using the control chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies



with the tracer settings at 35 mP value. The results were not satisfactory as it was seen with the rMPB70-FITC and the Frag 2-MGFP proteins. Duplicates measurement readings were different and the calculated mP value of the positive chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies (D80) were not higher than that of the negative antibodies as expected (Tables 3.6 & 3.7), therefore the FPA was stopped here for the purposes of this study. A panel of infected and uninfected cattle and buffalo sera could not be tested with the FPA as this technique could not differentiate between a well-defined BTB positive and a negative control serum.

Table 3.6: FPA results using MPB70 peptide BT1G tracer with the control chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies

Tracer	mP value set at 35		Antibodies
concentration	Duplicates		
1420 nM	68.2	31.1	lgY D0: 1 mg/ml
	78.3	-307.7	lgY D80: 1 mg/ml
142 nM	68.9	1444.4	lgY D0: 1 mg/ml
	105.3	46.9	lgY D80: 1 mg/ml
14.2 nM	18.9	88.2	IgY D0: 1 mg/ml
	33.8	56.8	IgY D80: 1 mg/ml

Table 3.7: FPA results using MPB70 peptide BT51L tracer with the control chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies

Tracer	mP value set at 35		Antibodies
concentration			
1420 nM	28.2	60.5	lgY D0: 1 mg/ml
	29.6	-407.4	lgY D80: 1 mg/ml
142 nM	700	-904.8	lgY D0: 1 mg/ml
	-147.1	144.8	lgY D80: 1 mg/ml
14.2 nM	-13.3	-41.7	lgY D0: 1 mg/ml
	91.4	115.0	lgY D80: 1 mg/ml



# CHAPTER 4

### 4.1 DISCUSSION

The MPB70 protein has been widely used in the serodiagnosis of bovine tuberculosis (Cho *et al.*, 2007; Lightbody *et al.*, 2000). In this study, it was chosen as a marker to detect late *M. bovis* infections. The gene encoding the mature MPB70 was cloned, the protein expressed as a histidine tagged protein and purified. The molecular weight of rMPB70 was 22 kDa which is within the predicted 16 and 23 kDa range (Nagai *et al.*, 1991; Surujballi *et al.*, 2002). Immunoblot analysis revealed that the polyclonal rabbit anti-*M. bovis* antibodies reacted with the 22 kDa rMPB70, but there were non-specific background reactions with *E. coli* proteins. This is not surprising as Munk & coworkers (1988) in their study using polyclonal antibodies observed high levels of non-specific reactions when using proteins produced in *E. coli*.

The rMPB70 was found in the insoluble fraction possibly due to the high levels of protein expression which leads to the accumulation of aggregated, insoluble protein which forms inclusions bodies. However, the inclusion bodies were useful because they aided in the purification and isolation of the expressed protein (Speed *et al.*, 1996). Solubilisation of inclusion bodies was achieved by the use of 6 M urea for purification on Ni-affinity column and the protein was refolded by dialysis in PBS at 4°C.

Mycobacterial proteins contain species-specific as well as cross-reactive epitopes (Buchanan *et al.*, 1987; Kingston *et al.*, 1987; Lightbody *et al.*, 2000). The characterization of species-specific epitopes on the MPB70 protein using monoclonal antibodies has been reported (Wood *et al.*, 1988). Most of the epitopes were found in the N-terminal region of the protein when linear B-cell epitopes on MPB70 were



mapped (Radford *et al.*, 1990; Wiker *et al.*, 1998). In the present study, an MPB70 fragment 2 was generated and identified as an epitope containing region (residues 76-135) using anti-MPB70 chicken antibodies and sera from BTB infected buffaloes. The epitopes recognized by the sera from the *M. bovis* infected cattle and rabbit antibodies (Wiker *et al.*, 1998) fall in the fragment 2 region of MPB70. Moreover, the MPB70 fragment 2 region includes residues 103-107 (NAAFS) which was found to be either a cross-reactive epitope or it reacted non-specifically with bovine antibodies (Radford *et al.*, 1990) and this might be the reason why there were a lot of non-specific, false positive reactions to the fragment 2-MGFP fusion protein using ELISA on the BTB free cattle and Bovigam negative buffalo sera in this study.

Smaller antigenic regions were also identified using the MPB70 synthetic peptides. The peptides BT1G (amino acid residues 31-45) and BT51L (amino acid residues 81-95) were recognised by the anti-MPB70 chicken antibodies and fall within fragments 1 and 2, respectively. This means that fragment 1 may be an important region and requires further investigation. Other E. coli strains or a different expression system could result in the successful protein expression of this fragment. It is noteworthy that peptide BT1G has a high level of identity with MPB83 peptide 5 identified during a similar study using the same approach (by Dr Fehrsen, ARC-OVI; results unpublished, Figure 4.1). That study used a protein very similar to the MPB70, namely MPB83, which is expressed early in BTB infections and the same region was identified. The chicken anti-rMPB70 IgY antibodies did not react with the MPB83 peptide 5 and vice versa. This suggests that this region is antigenic in both proteins and if the peptides are combined they could be of diagnostic use. Future work may include testing the fifteen peptides in ELISA with well characterized immune sera from either cattle or buffaloes. The sensitivity and specificity of the ELISA might be improved in this way.





Figure 4.1: The first 74 residues of the deduced amino acid sequence of MPB83 aligned to MPB70. "-" indicates spaces to allow alignment. The position of peptides identified with chicken antibodies, peptide 5 (P5) and the MPB70 peptide (BT1G) are shown.

Fluorescence polarization assay (FPA) has previously been utilized as a serological test and has shown potential for use in the diagnosis of various veterinary diseases (Nasir & Jolley, 1999; Jolley & Nasir, 2003). Its simplicity, rapidity and ability to be used in the field offers advantages over other serological tests. As it does not require species-specific reagents, it is therefore a suitable test for BTB in wildlife. The FPA has previously been applied to detect *M. bovis* antibodies in different animals including bison, elk and llamas (Lin *et al*, 1996), cattle (Surujballi *et al.*, 2002) and cervids (Surujballi *et al.*, 2009). The FPA utilizing fluorescein-labeled MPB70 protein (Surujballi *et al.*, 2002) and MPB70 peptide F-733 (Jolley *et al.*, 2007) as tracers was described and the results were not satisfactory because of a lack in the sensitivity and specificity of the assay, hence this study was aimed at identifying additional MPB70 specific epitopes which have the potential to improve the sensitivity and specificity of the FPA in diagnosing bovine tuberculosis.

In the FPA, the tracer must be able to fluoresce; hence rMPB70 was labeled with FITC. The FITC labeling did not alter the structural integrity of the MPB70 epitopes. This was determined by comparing the reactivity of the labeled and unlabeled rMPB70 to the chicken antibodies raised against the rMPB70. The FITC-rMPB70 protein was able to bind the chicken antibodies. According to Jolley & Nasir (2003), proteins of up to 50 kDa can be used as tracers. Even though the rMPB70 (22 kDa) was suitable for use as a tracer, when tested in the FPA, the results failed to distinguish between the positive and negative chicken antibodies. Possibly the tracer (22 kDa) was not small enough for the FPA. Smaller tracers were made by synthesizing peptides derived from the MPB70 sequence. The peptides that reacted with the chicken anti-MPB70 IgY antibodies were tested in the FPA but still there was difference between the positive and negative chicken antibodies. Therefore, the



FPA protocol and the use of the PHERAstar micro plate reader may need to be further investigated.

Even though the MPB70 Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein did not perform well in the FPA, it was recognized by at least two sera from BTB infected buffaloes in ELISA indicating a potential for use in serological tests like ELISA. The ELISA, being a simple, rapid and low cost test (Hu *et al.*, 2011), it can be used for high throughput testing. Therefore this study further investigated the Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein in an ELISA using panels of infected and uninfected cattle and buffalo sera, respectively.

The Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein ELISA showed a specificity of 88% and sensitivity of 28% with cattle sera at a cut-off point of  $OD_{492} = 0.5$ . For surveillance of BTB in large populations with unknown BTB status, a test with high specificity is needed to minimise unnecessary culling of valuable animals. Therefore, the specificity was maximised to 92% at a cost to the sensitivity (22%) by increasing the cut-off point to 0.65, but still the specificity did not increase significantly.

The study by Wood *et al.* (1992) found specificity and sensitivity of ELISA in cattle to be 96.4% and 18.1% respectively and Sudgen *et al.* (1997) found the specificity and sensitivity to be 75% and 65% both using the native MPB70 (Appendix 5). The specificity and sensitivity was much higher at 100% and 89.7% when Cho (1998) used rMPB70. However, later studies also employing rMPB70 were not able to reproduce these results. A study by Yearsley *et al.* (1998) found a specificity of 82.6% and sensitivity of 31%. Farias *et al.* (2012) found specificity of 94.6% and this is more comparable to the 92% findings of this study. The variation in the specificity and sensitivity might be because of the different forms of the antigen used (fragment of MPB70, native and rMPB70), assay formats and probably most importantly, the sera selected or available from different populations and the stages of the disease (McNair *et al.*, 2001).



For the buffalo sera, MPB70 Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein ELISA showed a specificity and sensitivity of 90% and 22 %, respectively, at a cut-off point of  $OD_{492} = 0.2$ . However, by establishing the cut-off at higher value of 0.3 the specificity increased to 94% accompanied by a decrease in sensitivity to 11%. The 94% specificity is higher than 73.7% reported by Sudgen *et al.* (1997) testing bison sera using native MPB70 at a cut-off point 0.170.

The area under the ROC curve measures a diagnostic test's discriminatory power (Amadori *et al.*, 1998; Faraggi *et al.*, 2002) and in this study it measures the ability of the ELISA to correctly classify the sera with and without antibodies to *M.bovis* infection. An area under the curve (AUC) between 0.90-1 represents an excellent test, 0.80-0.90 is a good test, 0.7-0.8 is a fair test, 0.6-0.7 is a poor test and 0.5-0.6 indicates that the test is worthless (Fan *et al.*, 2006; http://gim.unmc.edu/dxtests/ roc3.htm). The larger the AUC the better the test discriminates the positive sera from the negative ones, but in this study the AUCs for cattle and buffalo sera were 0.6963 and 0.7161, respectively, which indicated that the ELISA discriminated poorly *M. bovis* infected buffaloes and cattle from non-infected ones.

Some researchers reported MPB70 to be species-specific (Nagai *et al.*, 1981; Harboe *et al.*, 1990) however later studies found MPB70 not to be entirely *M. bovis*-specific (Wood *et al.*, 1992; Fifis *et al.*, 1992) due to the interferences of non-tuberculous mycobacteria (NTM) with the host immune response which have been implicated as a complicating factor (Woods & Washington, 1987; Waters *et al.*, 2006). In the present study, false-positive reactions with MPB70 Frag-2 MGFP fusion protein were obtained even after maximising specificity in BTB free cattle sera (8%) and in negative Bovigam buffalo sera (6.25%). This could possibly be due to exposure to a rich flora of environmental mycobacteria in southern Africa (Michel *et al.*, 2007; Tschopp *et al.*, 2010) to which animals elicit an immune response resulting in cross-reacting antibodies to MPB70 (Farias *et al.*, 2012).

In another study, Fifis *et al.* (1992) reported cross-reaction of MPB70 in ELISA with 9% of sera of animals not infected or infected with other mycobacterial species, resulting in false positive reactions. However, Wood *et al.* (1992) also detected some



cross-reactivity (3.6%) of MPB70 in their study. Both studies used purified native MPB70 protein. In the first study, three groups of serum samples were tested, the infected group which consisted of 19 sera from *M. bovis* culture-positive cattle; the negative group with 17 sera from cattle in uninfected herds and from culture-negative herds from infected herds; the cross-reactor group with 24 sera from (a) cattle naturally infected with either *M. paratuberculosis* or *M. avium* or atypical mycobacterial infections, (b) cattle that had 'skin tuberculosis' lesions and (c) two cows experimentally infected with either *Rhodococcus equi* or *Nocardia asteroids*. In the second study, the serum samples came from herds with a history of bovine tuberculosis, thereby causing an underestimation of the true specificity as the appropriate way to determine specificity is to use samples from an area where the disease existed.

Ten sera from non-tuberculous Mycobacterium exposed cattle which were tested using the MPB70 Frag 2-MGFP in the ELISA (Figure 3.24) were previously characterized using different PPDs in the Bovigam test (by Akin Jenkins, DVTD, UP, results not published). The cattle were from a farm that had no history of BTB. Cattle 12-11 and 13-11 reacted strongly to PPDB while cattle 15-11 and 22-11 reacted strongly to PPDA. These results indicate that there are antigens present in the PPDs that can stimulate cells which were previously exposed to non-tuberculous Mycobacterium. These non-specific reactions were also observed in the MPB70 Frag 2-MGFP ELISA as false positive results were seen in the BTB free cattle which could also be due to exposure to non-tuberculous Mycobacteria.

Bovine tuberculosis is a chronic infectious disease among cattle, other domesticated and some wildlife animals (OIE Manual, 2009). The transmission of infection from affected to susceptible animals is highest when animals are kept in close contact and has been reported where domestic animals and wildlife share pasture or territory (O'Reilly & Dabon, 1995; Renwick *et al.*, 2007). An observation in this present study was that there was reactivity to Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein in a high percentage of the non-tuberculous Mycobacterium exposed buffalo herd compared to the



unexposed buffalo. As the animals were from one game farm, close contact might have promoted respiratory route or alimentary mode of transmission via excretion of *M. bovis* in nasal and oral discharges which may in turn contaminate the drinking water. These pathways could possibly have caused the infection to spread between the herd resulting in a high level of non-specific reactions to MPB70 Frag 2-MGFP fusion protein.

Even though the results in present study were not ideal, the recombinant MPB70 is promising for use as diagnostic target to detect antibodies against *M. bovis.* Lilenbaum *et al.* (2011) detected positive cattle (5/18) that were negative by both comparative cervical tuberculin test and IFN- $\gamma$  test. The ability of the ELISA using MPB70 to detect anergic animals have been reported before (Lilenbaum *et al.*, 1999). It remains to be determined whether the success of their study was due to a difference in flora of environmental mycobacteria in South America compared to southern Africa.

There are many possible ways to improve on what has already been achieved, during the present study, in the application of the MPB70 assay. Future work could include developing an inhibition ELISA using rMPB70 and chicken anti-MPB70 IgY antibodies in order to improve the diagnostic performance of the ELISA.

A study by Waters *et al.* (2011), using a blend of MPB70 and MPB83 in a commercial IDEXX *M. bovis* antibody ELISA, obtained a high specificity of 98%. In that study minimal cross-reactive responses were elicited by infection or sensitization with non-tuberculous *Mycobacterium* spp. This indicate that MPB70 ELISA would be of value if combined with other antigens. Future work could combine the results of the current sudy with the results by Dr Fehrsen, ARC-OVI (results unpublished) using MPB83 which is expressed early in BTB infections. A cocktail using a protein that is expressed early and the other late would cover a larger window of the immune responses resulting in the detection of a higher percentage of animals with bovine tuberculosis (Kwok *et al.*, 2010; Maas *et al.*, 2012).



A different approach would be to use different antigens from MPB70, like recombinant ESAT-6 and CFP-10 as they are highly specific toward *M. tuberculosis* complex. Both proteins have been used as poly-epitope fusions to develop a serodiagnostic test for TB in cervids (*Cervus elaphus*) (Harrington *et al.*, 2008). Kwok *et al.* (2010) has shown in a rabbit model challenged experimentally with different mycobacteria that ESAT-6 and CFP-10 can elicit humoral response. These proteins provide the necessary basis for a highly specific TB serodiagnostic test. In addition, the two recombinant antigens can help discriminate between *M. bovis* BCG vaccinated; environmental, non-tuberculous mycobacteria.



# 4.2 CONCLUSION

An antigenic region of MPB70 recognized by buffalo immune sera was narrowed down to one third of the protein. When serum samples from uninfected and naturally *M. bovis* infected buffaloes and cattle were tested with this MPB70 fragment in the ELISA, the diagnostic performance was, however, overall unsatisfactory and hence of very limited use as a serological test to detect antibody responses to BTB as a stand-alone assay. Probably a cocktail using more than one antigen is needed to have a good test. In addition, when the same fragment was tested in the FPA, we could not get the technique to work.

Smaller epitopes were identified using synthetic peptides. Peptides BT1G and BT51L were identified using chicken anti-MPB70 antibodies. When the two peptides were tested in the FPA, the technique failed to produce valid results.

Irrespective of how the MPB70 protein is approached, whether the whole protein or fragment thereof (in this study), the MPB70 was not found specific enough for serodiagnosis of *M. tuberculosis* complex infections.



# APPENDICES

## **Appendix 1: Buffer Preparation and Solutions**

# 1M IPTG stock solution

IPTG 1.19 gDissolve in dH<sub>2</sub>O to a final volume of 5 ml. Filter sterilize and aliquot. Store at -20°C.

## Luria broth

Luria	broth	agar	
Deater	ialaai		

Bacteriological agar no 1	1.5 g	
Tryptone	0.8 g	
Yeast extract	0.5 g	
NaCl	0.5 g	
Dissolve in dH <sub>2</sub> O to a final volu	ume of 100 ml. Autoclave at 121°C &	100 kPa for 20
min and cool to 55 °C. Add	l 60 μl of 50 mg/ml kanamycinam	iycin to a final
concentration of 30 µg/ml an	id / or 2500 $\mu$ l of 20% glucose to	o make a final
concentration of 0.5% and pour	into petri dish plates. Store plates at 4	4°C.

# SDS-PAGE loading buffer

1.5 M Tris-HCl, pH 6.8	1 ml
20 % SDS	0.6 ml
Glycerol	3 ml
ß-mercaptoethanol	1.5 ml
18 mg/ml bromophenol blue	10 µl
Dissolve in dH <sub>2</sub> O to a final volume of	10ml.

# 10 x SDS PAGE running buffer

SDS	10 g
Tris base	30.3 g
Glycine	144.1 g
Dissolve in 800 ml of dH <sub>2</sub> O and make up	to a final volume of 1L. Store at RT



4.17 ml 2.5 ml 3.23 ml 100 μl 6.7 μl

12.5%	Separating	gel
-------	------------	-----

Acrylamide	
1.5M Tris pH8.8	
dH <sub>2</sub> O	
10% APS	
TEMED	
Mix.	

4%	Stacking	ael
<b>T /U</b>	otaoning	901

Acrylamide	1.33 ml
1M Tris pH6.8	2.5 ml
dH <sub>2</sub> O	6 ml
10% APS	100 µl
TEMED	6.7 µl
Mix.	

# 50 x TAE buffer

Tris base	242 g
Na <sub>2</sub> EDTA	37.2 g
Glacial acetic acid	57.1 ml
Make up to a final volume of	1L with dH <sub>2</sub> O. Store at RT.

# TE buffer

## Towbin buffer

## IM Tris-HCl, pH 6.83, 7.4

## 1.5M Tris-HCl, pH 6.8, 8.87

Tris base 18.18 g  $dH_2O$  800 ml Adjust pH with HCl to 6.8 or 8.87. Make up to 100 ml with dH<sub>2</sub>O. Autoclave at 121°C & 100 kPa for 20 min and store at RT.



# Appendix 2: Information on the panel of serum samples used in ELISA

Table 1: Identification and origin of sera from BTB free cattle.

Sample identification	No. of	Location (Province)
	samples	
1, 2, 3, 4 & 5	5	Gauteng
6, 7, 8, 9 & 10	5	Gauteng
11, 12, 13 & 14	4	Gauteng
15, 16, 17, 18 19 & 20	6	Gauteng
21, 22, 23, 24 & 25	5	Gauteng
26, 27, 28, 29, 30 & 31	6	Limpopo
32, 33, 34, 35 & 36	5	Mpumalanga
37, 38, 39, 40 & 41	5	Gauteng
42, 43, 44, 45 & 46	5	Gauteng
47, 48, 49 & 50	4	Gauteng

Table 2: Identification of sera from infected cattle that tested positive with the tuberculin skin test.

Sample identification	Tuberculin skin test
51-82	positive

Table 3: Identification and origin of sera from non-tuberculous Mycobacterium exposed cattle and Bovigam test result.

Sample identification	Location	Bovigam test
14-11	Gauteng	negative
22-11		reacted to PPD A
15-11		reacted to PPD A
9-11		negative
13-11		reacted to PPD B
11-11		negative
20-11		negative
3-11		negative
7-11		negative
12-11		reacted to PPD B

PPDA - Purified protein derivative produced from *Mycobacterium avium* 

PPDB - Purified protein derivative produced from *Mycobacterium bovis* 



Table 4: Identification and origin of sera from BTB negative buffalo sera and Bovigam test results.

Sample identification	No. of samples	Location	Bovigam
1-17	17	Free State	Negative
30, 31 & 32	3	Limpopo	Negative
43-55	13	Limpopo	Negative
56-59	4	Limpopo	Negative
60-72	13	Limpopo	Negative

Table 5: Identification and origin of sera from buffaloes with tuberculous lesions and histopathology test results.

Sample identification	No. of samples	Location	Histopathology
120-135	16	Herd B	tuberculous
			lesions
136-137	2	Herd C	tuberculous
			lesions

Table 6: Identification and origin of sera from non-tuberculous Mycobacterium exposed buffaloes and Bovigam test results.

Sample identification	No. of samples	Location	Bovigam
81, 83, 84, 85, 86, 87,	11	North West	negative
90, 91, 92, 93 & 94			
82	1		multiple reactor*
88 & 89	2		reacted to PPD A
95, 96, 97, 98, 99, 100,	18	North West	negative
101, 102, 103, 104,			2 avian reactors
105, 107, 108, 109, 32,			
33, 34 & 35			
106 & 110	2		reacted to PPD A
111	1		equal reactor <sup>#</sup>

\*reacts with both PPD A and PPD B

<sup>#</sup>reacts with PPD B and PPD Fortuitum only or PPD B with both PPD Fortuitum and

PPD A



# Appendix 3: DNA and amino acid sequences of MPB70, MGFP and fragment MGFP fusions

	10	20	30	40	50	60	70	80	90	100
		.					$\ldots \mid \ldots \mid \ldots$		$\ldots   \ldots   \ldots$	•••
mbp70	~~~~~~	~~~~gg <mark>c</mark> ga	tetggtgggee	cgggctgcgc	ggaatacgcg	gcagccaatc	ccactgggcc	ggeeteggtg	cagggaatgt	cgc
clone 4	ATGCATCATCACCACC	ATCACGGCGA	rctggtgggcc	CGGGCTGCGC	GGAA <mark>TAC</mark> GCG	GCAGCCAATC	CCACTGGGCC	GGCCTCGGTG	CAGGGAATGT	CGC
	110	120	130	140	150	160	170	180	190	200
										•••
mbp70	aggacccggtcgcggt	gg <mark>cggcctc</mark> g	aacaatccgga	g <mark>tt</mark> gacaacg	<mark>ctgacggct</mark> g	cactgtcggg	ccagctcaat	<mark>ccgc</mark> aagtaa	a <mark>cct</mark> ggtgga	cac
clone 4	AGGACCCGGTCGCGGT	GGCGGCCTCG	AACAATCCGGA	GTTGACAACG	CTGACGGCTG	CACTGTCGGG	CCAGCTCAAT	CCGCAAGTAA	ACCTGGTGGA	CAC
	210	220	230	240	250	260	270	280	290	300
mbp70	<pre>cctcaacagcggtcag</pre>	tacacggtgt	tcgcaccgacc	aacgcggcat	ttagcaagct	gccggcatcc	acgatcgacg	ag <mark>ctc</mark> aagac	caattcgtca	ctg
clone 4	CCTCAACAGCGGTCAG	TACACGGTGT	<b>FCGCACCGACC</b>	AACGCGGCAT	TTAGCAAGCT	GCCGGCATCC	ACGATCGACG	AGCTCAAGAC	CAATTCGTCA	CTG
	310	320	330	340	350	360	370	380	390	400
		.								
mbp70	<pre>ctgaccagcatcctga</pre>	cctaccacgt	agtggccggcc	aaaccagccc	ggccaacgtc	gtcggcaccc	gtcagaccct	ccagggcgcc	agcgtgacgg	tga
clone 4	CTGACCAGCATCCTGA	CCTACCACGT	AGTGGCCGGCC	AAACCAGCCC	GGCCAACGTC	GTCGGCACCC	GTCAGACCCT	CCAGGGCGCC	AGCGTGACGG	TGA
	410	420	430	440	450	460	470	480	490	500
		.					$\ldots \mid \ldots \mid \ldots$		$\ldots   \ldots   \ldots$	•••
mbp70	ccggtcagggtaacag	cctcaaggtc	ggtaacgccga	egtegtetgt	ggtggggtgt	ctaccgccaa	cgcgacggtg	tacatgatto	acagegtget	aat
clone 4	CCGGTCAGGGTAACAG	CCTCAAGGTC	GGTAACGCCGA	CGTCGTCTGT	GGTGGGGTGT	CTACCGCCAA	CGCGACGGTG	TACATGATTO	ACAGCGTGCT	AAT
	510									
mbp70	gcctccggcg									
clone 4	GCCTCCGGCGTAATAG									

Figure 1: DNA sequences of rMPB70 clone 4 with forward primer, aligned to MPB70 (GenBank, D38230). Clone 4 has a start codon ATG that precedes six histidine codons and two stop codons TAA & TAG follows immediately after the cloned *mpb7*0 gene

	10	20	30	40	50	60	70	80	90	100
		.								
mbp70	~~~~~GDLVGP(	GCAEYAAANPTG	PASVQGMSQL	<b>DPVAVAASNNE</b>	ELTTLTAALSO	QLNPQVNLV	DTLNSGQYTVI	FAPTNAAFSK	LPASTIDELK:	INSSL
clone 4	MHHHHHHGDLVGPO	GCAEYAAANPTG	PASVQGMSQI	PVAVAASNNE	ELTTLTAALSO	QLNPQVNLV	DTLNSGQYTVI	FAPTNAAFSK	LPASTIDELK	<b>FNSSL</b>
	110	120	130	140	150	160	170			
		.								
mbp70	LTSILTYHVVAGQ1	ISPANVVGTRQT	LQGASVTVT	GOGNSLKVGNA	DVVCGGVSTAN	ATVYMIDSV	LMPPA			
clone 4	LTSILTYHVVAGQ1	TSPANVVGTRQT	LQGASVTVT(	GOGNSLKVGNA	DVVCGGVSTAN	ATVYMIDSV	LMPPA**			

Figure 2: Translation of MPB70 clone 4 compared to that of MPB70. Clone 4 has a start codon methionine (M) that precedes six histidine (H) and two stop codons TAA & TAG (\*\*) follows immediately after the cloned *mpb7*0 gene



MGFP-4 mGFP	f	10   . GATATACATATGGGCG	20    TGATCAAGCO tgatcaagco	30    CCGACATGAA ccgacatgaa	40    GATCAAGCTGG gatcaagctgg	50    CGGATGGAGG	60    GCGCCGTGAA gcgccgtgaa	70    CGGCCACAAA	80    TTCGTGATCG ttcgtgatcg	90    AGGGCGACGG agggcgacgg	100   GAAAG Igaaag
MGFP-4 mGFP	f	110   . GCAAGCCCTTTGAGGG gcaagccctttgaggg	120    TAAGCAGACT taagcagact	130    TATGGACCTG tatggacctg	140    ACCGTGATCGi accgtgatcga	150    AGGGCGCCCC	160    CCTGCCCTTC cctgcccttc	170    GCTTATGACA	180    TTCTCACCAC	190    CGTGTTCGAC	200   TACGG
MGFP-4 mGFP	f	210   . TAACCGTGTCTTCGCC taaccgtgtcttcgcc	220    AAGTACCCC2 aagtacccca	230    AAGGACATCC Aaggacatcc	240    CTGACTACTTC ctgactacttc	250    CAAGCAGACC	260    TTCCCCGAGG	270    GCTACTCGTG	280    GGAGCGAAGC ggagcgaagc	290    ATGACATACG	300   AGGAC aggac
MGFP-4 mGFP	f	310    . CAGGGAATCTGTATCG cagggaatctgtatcg	320    CTACAAACGA ctacaaacga	330    ACATCACCAT	340    GATGAAGGGT( gatgaagggt	350    GTGGACGACT gtggacgact	360    GCTTCGTGTA gcttcgtgta	370    CAAAATCCGC	380    TTCGACGGGG ttcgacgggg	390    TCAACTTCCC	400   <b>TGCTA</b> tgcta
MGFP-4 mGFP	f	410   . ATGGCCCGGTGATGCA atggcccggtgatgca	420    GCGCAAGACC gcgcaagacc	430    CCTAAAGTGG CCTAAAGTGG	440    GAGCCCAGTA( gagcccagta	450    CCGAGAAGAT	460    GTACGTGCGG gtacgtgcgg	470    GACGGCGTAC	480    <b>TGAAGGGCGA</b> tgaagggcga	490    TGTTAATATG	500   GCACT gcact
MGFP-4 mGFP	f	510   . GCTCTTGGAGGGAGGC gctcttggagggaggc	520    GGCCACTACC ggccactacc	530    CGCTGCGACT	540    <b>TCAAGACCACO</b> tcaagaccaco	550    CTACAAAGCC	560    AAGAAGGTGG aagaaggtgg	570    TGCAGCTTCC	580    CGACTACCAC cgactaccac	590    TTCGTGGACC	600   ACCGC accgc
MGFP-4 mGFP	f	610   . ATCGAGATCGTGAGCC atcgagatcgtgagcc	620    ACGACAAGGA	630    ACTACAACAA Actacaacaa	640    AGTCAAGCTG agtcaagctg	650    <b>FACGAGCACG</b> Lacgagcacg	660    CCGAAGCCCA	670    CAGCGGACTA	680    CCCCGCCAGG	690    CCGGCCATCA	700   . <b>TCACC</b>
MGFP-4	f	710   . ACCATCACTAATAGAG									

Figure 3: DNA sequences of rMGFP clone 4 with forward primer, aligned to MGFP. A start codon ATG precedes rMGFP clone. Six histidine codons follow immediately after the cloned *mgfp* gene but precede two stop codons TAA & TAG.

MGFP-4 : mGFP	£	10    DIHMGVIKPDMKIKL ~~~~GVIKPDMKIKL	20    RMEGAVNGHK	30    FVIEGDGKGK FVIEGDGKGK	40    PFEGKQTMDI PFEGKQTMDI	50    TVIEGAPLPF	60   AYDILTTVFI AYDILTTVFI	70     Dygnrvfakyp Dygnrvfakyp	80    KDIPDYFKQT KDIPDYFKQT	90    FPEGYSWERS	100   MTYED MTYED
MGFP-4 : mGFP	£	110    QGICIATNDITMMKG QGICIATNDITMMKG	120    VDDCFVYKIR	130    FDGVNFPANG	140    PVMQRKTLKW PVMQRKTLKW	150    EPSTEKMYVR EPSTEKMYVR	160   DGVLKGDVN DGVLKGDVN	170     MALLLEGGGHY MALLLEGGGHY	180    RCDFKTTYKA RCDFKTTYKA	190    <b>KKVVQLPDYH</b> KKVVQLPDYH	200   FVDHR FVDHR
MGFP-4 : mGFP	£	210    IEIVSHDKDYNKVKL IEIVSHDKDYNKVKL	220    YEHAEAHSGLI YEHAEAHSGLI	230    PRQAGHHHHH PRQAG*	 H**						

Figure 4: Translation of MGFP clone 4 compared to that of MGFP. A start codon M precedes rMGFP clone. Six H codons follow immediately after the cloned *mgfp* gene but precede two stop codons (\*\*).



	10	20	30	40	50	60	70	80	90	100
	.									
mbp70	gcggccgcaggcgato	tggtgggc	cgggctgcgc	ggaatacgcg	gcagccaatc	ccactgggc	ggcctcggtg	cagggaatgt	cgcaggaccc	gg <mark>tc</mark> g
F1-1 rev	ATACATATGGGCGAT	TGGTGGGCC	CGGGCTGCGC	GGAATACGCG	GCAGCCAATC	CCACTGGGC	GGCCTCGGTG	CAGGGAATG	CGCAGGACCC	GGTCG
	110	120	130	140	150	160	170	180	190	200
	1 1 1	120	100	1 10	100	100	1 1	100	1 1 1	200
							••••			••••
	eggeggeggeetegaa	acaateegga	gttgacaacg	Jergaeggerg	cactgteggg	lecagete				
FI-I rev	CGGTGGCGGCCTCGAA	ACAATCCGGA	GTTGACAACG	<b>CTGACGGCT</b> G	CACTGTCGGG	CCAGCTCGGC	GTGATCAAGC	CCGACATGA	AGATCAAGCTG	CGGAT
mGF P	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~		~~~~~~~		~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	gtgatcaago	ccgacatgaa	agatcaagctg	cggat
	210	220	230	240	250	260	270	280	290	300
	.									
F1-1 rev	GGAGGGCGCCGTGAAG	CGGCCACAAA	TTCGTGATCG	GAGGGCGACGG	GAAAGGCAAG	CCCTTTGAGO	GTAAGCAGAC	TATGGACCT	GACCGTGATCG	AGGGC
mGFP	ggagggcgccgtgaa	cggccacaaa	ttcgtgatcg	jaggg <mark>c</mark> ga <mark>c</mark> gg	gaaaggcaag	ccctttgage	<mark>gtaagc</mark> agac	tatggacct	gaccgtgatcg	aggg <mark>c</mark>
	310	320	330	340	350	360	370	380	390	400
F1-1 rev	GCCCCCTGCCCTTCC	CTTATGACA	TTCTCACCAC	CGTGTTCGAC	TACGGTAACC	GTGTCTTCG	CAAGTACCCC	AAGGACATC	CTGACTACTT	CAAGC
mGFP	geococtgeoctte	rettatgaga	ttotcaccac	catattega	tacontaaco	atatettea	caagtacccc	aaggagato	otgactactt	caage
	goodoogoodoo	Joodaogaoa								- augo
	41.0	420	120	440	4 5 0	160	170	400	400	E O O
	410	420	430	440	430	400	470	400	490	500
F1-1 rev	AGACCTTCCCCGAGGG	<b>SCTACTCGTG</b>	GGAGCGAAGC	ACGACATACG	AGGACCAGGG	AATCTGTATC	GCTACAAACG	ACATCACCA	GATGAAGGGT	GTGGA
mGFP	agacetteecegagg	getactegtg	ggag <mark>c</mark> gaago	atgacatacg	agga <mark>cc</mark> aggg	aatctgtato	cgctacaaacg	acatcaccat	tgatgaagggt	gtgga
	510	520	530	540	550	560	570	580	590	600
	.									
F1-1 rev	CGACTGCTTCGTGTA	CAAAATCCGC	TTCGACGGGG	<b>TCAACTTCCC</b>	TGCTAATGGC	CCGGTGATG	CAGCGCAAGAC	CCTAAAGTGO	GAG <mark>CCC</mark> AGTA	CCGAG
mGFP	cgactgcttcgtgtad	caaaatccgc	ttcgacgggg	gtcaacttccc	tgctaatggc	ccggtgatg	agcgcaagac	cctaaagtgg	gag <mark>ccc</mark> agta	ccgag
	610	620	630	640	650	660	670	680	690	700
F1-1 rev	AAGATGTACGTGCGGG	GACGGCGTAC	TGAAGGGCGA	TGTTAATATG	GCACTGCTCT	TGGAGGGAGG	CGACCACTAC	CGCTGCGAC	TCAAGACCAC	CTACA
mGFP	aagatgtacgtgcgg	raconcotac	tassaaaaaaa	tattaatata	acactactet	tagagggag	reaccactac	cactacaact	tcaagaccac	ctaca
morr			-gaagggega		geactyceet	-ggagggagg			coulguoouo	cucu
	710	720	720	740	750	760	770	700	700	000
	/10	120	/30	740	750	/60	//0	/80	/90	000
										••••
F1-1 rev	AAGCCAAGAAGGTGG	<b>FGCAGCTTCC</b>	CGACTACCAC	TTCGTGGACC	ACCGCATCGA	GGTCGTGAG	CACGACAAGG	ACTACAACA	AGTCAAGCTG	TACGA
mGFP	aagccaagaaggtgg	tgcagcttcc	cgactaccac	ttcgtggacc	accgcatcga	gatcgtgago	cacgacaagg	actacaacaa	agtcaagctg	tacga
	810	820	830	840	850	860				
F1-1 rev	GCACGCCGAAGCCCAG	CAGCGGACTA	CCCCGCCAGG	<b>CCGGCCATCA</b>	TCACCACCAT	CACTAATAG				
mGFP	gcacgccgaagccca	cageggaeta	ccccqccaaa	<b>ccggct</b> aa						
-	5									

Figure 5: DNA sequences of MPB70 fragment 1 clone 1 with reverse primer, aligned to the sequences of MPB70 and MGFP. A start codon ATG precedes the cloned MPB70 fragment-MGFP fusion. Six histidine codons follow immediately after the cloned MPB70 fragment-MGFP fusion but precede two stop codons TAA & TAG.

		10	20	30	40	50	60	70	80	90	100
mbp70	)	AAAGDLVGPGCAEYAA	ANPTGPASV	QGMSQDPVAV.	AASNNPELTT	LTAALSGQL					
F1-1	rev	IHMGDLVGPGCAEYAA	ANPTGPASV	Q <mark>GM</mark> SQ <b>D</b> PVAV.	AASNNPELTT:	LTAALSGQL(	VIKPDMKIKI	LRMEGAVNGHK	FVIEGDGKGK	PFEGKQTMDI	JTVIEG
mGFP		~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~	VIKPDMKIKI	LRMEGAVNGHK	FVIEGDGKGK	PFEGKQTMDI	TVIEG
		110	120	130	140	150	160	170	180	190	200
F1-1	rev	APLPFAYDILTTVFDY	GNRVFAKYP	KDIPDYFKQT	FPEGYSWERS	TTYEDOGIC	ATNDITMMK	GVDDCFVYKIR	FDGVNFPANG	PVMORKTLKW	EPSTE
mGFP		APLPFAYDILTTVFDY	GNRVFAKYP	KDIPDYFKQT	FPEGYSWERS	MTYEDQGIC	ATNDITMMK(	GVDDCFVYKIR	FDGVNFPANG	PVMQRKTLKW	EPSTE
		21.0	220	220	240	250	260	270	200		
		210	220	230	240	230	260	270	200		
F.T - T	rev	KMYVRDGVLKGDVNMA	LLLEGGDHY.	RCDFRTTYRA	KKVVQLPDYH	EVDHRIEVV:	SHDKDYNKVKI	LYEHAEAHSGL	PROAGHHHHH	H××	
mGFP		KMYVRDGVLKGDVNMA	LLLEGGGHY	RCDFKTTYKA	KKVVOLPDYH	<b>VDHRIEIV</b>	HDKDYNKVKI	LYEHAEAHSGL	PROAG*		

Figure 6: Predicted amino acid sequence of MPB70 Fragment 1 clone 1 compared to MPB70 and MGFP, the proteins it was derived from. A start codon M precedes the cloned MPB70 fragment-MGFP fusion. Six H codons follow immediately after the cloned MPB70 fragment-MGFP fusion but precede two stop codons (\*\*).



	10	20	30	40	50	60	70	80	90	100
mbp70	acgctgacggctgca	ctgtcgggcc	ageteaatee	gcaagtaaad	ctggtggaca	acceteaaca	gcggtcagtac	acggtgttc	<mark>jcaccgacc</mark> aa	acgegg
F2-6 f	GATATACATATGGCA	CTGTCGGGCC	AGCTCAATCO	GCAAGTAAAC	CTGGTGGAC	ACCCTCAACA	GCGGTCAGTAC	CACGGTGTTC	CACCGACCAZ	ACGCGG
	110	120	130	140	150	160	170	180	190	200
mbp70	catttagcaagctgc	cggcatccac	gatcgacgag	r <mark>ctc</mark> aagacca	attcgtcact	tgetgaeeag	catcctgacct	accacgtagt	gg <mark>cc</mark> ggc	
F2-6 f	CATTTAGCAAGCTGC	CGGCATCCAC	GATCGACGAC	CTCAAGACCA	ATTCGTCAC	ICCTGACCAG	CATCCTGACCT	ACCACGTAG	GGCCGGCGGC	GTGAT
mGFP	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~	~~~~gg	gtgat
	210	220	230	240	250	260	270	280	290	300
F2-6 f	CAAGCCCGACATGAA	GATCAAGCTG	CGGATGGAGG	GCGCCGTGAZ	ACGGCCACAA	ATTCGTGATC	GAGGGCGACGG	GAAAGGCAAG	CCCTTTGAGO	GTAAG
mGFP	caagcccgacatgaa	gatcaagctg	r <mark>cggat</mark> ggagg	g <mark>cgccgt</mark> gaa	acggccacaaa	attegtgate	gaggg <mark>c</mark> gacgg	gaaaggcaag	geeetttgage	ggtaag
	310	320	330	340	350	360	370	380	390	400
F2-6 f	CAGACTATGGACCTG	ACCGTGATCG	AGGGCGCCCC	CCTGCCCTTC	GCTTATGAC	ATTCTCACCA	CGTGTTCGAC	TACGGTAAC	GTGTCTTCGC	CAAGT
mGF P	cagactatggacctg	accgtgatcg	agggcgcccc	ectgecette	egettatgaea	atteteacea	ccgtgttcgac	tacggtaaco	gtgtettege	caagt
	410	120	420	440	450	4.6.0	470	400	400	E 0 0
	410	420	430	440	430	460	470	400	490	500
E2-6 f									····	
mCFD	ACCCCAAGGACATCC		CAAGCAGACC		actacted to					actac
MOL 1	accountygacator	- Cyuc cuc cu	Caugeagaee	Cooligage		Jagagogaag	cu cyucu cu cu	Jugguoouggi		geede
	510	520	530	540	550	560	570	580	590	600
F2-6 f	AAACGACATCACCAT	GATGAAGGGT	GTGGACGACT	GCTTCGTGTZ	CAAAATCCG	TTCGACGGGG	TCAACTTCCC	TGCTAATGG	CCGGTGATG	AGCGC
F2-6 rev	AAACGACATCACCAT	GATGAAGGGT	GTGGACGACT	GCTTCGTGT/	CAAAATCCG	TTCGACGGG	<b>TCAACTTCC</b>	TGCTAATGG	CCGGTGATG	AGCGC
mGFP	aaacgacatcaccat	gatgaagggt	gtggacgact	acttcatata	acaaaatccq	ttcgacggg	tcaacttccc	tgctaatgg	ccqqtqatq	agege
	2	5 5 555	5 55 5	5 5 5	2	5 555	-	5 55		
	610	620	630	640	650	660	670	680	690	700
F2-6 rev	AAGACCCTAAAGTGG	GAGCCCAGTA	CCGAGAAGA	GTACGTGCGG	GACGGCGTA	TGAAGGGCG	ATGTTAATATO	GCACTGCTC	TGGAGGGAGG	GCGGCC
mGFP	aagaccctaaagtgg	gag <mark>ecc</mark> agta	. <mark>cc</mark> gagaagat	gtacgtgcgg	gacggcgta	tgaagggcga	atgttaatato	gcactgctct	tggagggagg	<mark>cggcc</mark>
	710	720	730	740	750	760	770	780	790	800
F2-6 rev	ACTACCGCTGCGACT	TCAAGACCAC	CTACAAAGCC	AAGAAGGTGG	<b>TGCAGCTTC</b>	CCGACTACCA	CTTCGTGGACC	CACCGCATCG	GATCGTGAG	CACGA
mGFP	actaccgctgcgact	tcaagaccac	ctacaaagco	aagaaggtgg	gtgcagcttco	ccgactacca	cttcgtggaco	caccgcatcga	agatcgtgago	cacga
	810	820	830	840	850	860	870	880	890	
F2-6 rev	CAAGGACTACAACAA	AGTCAAGCTG	TACGAGCACO	CCGAAGCCC	ACAGCGGACT	ACCCCGCCAG	JCCGGCCATCA	TCACCACCA	CACTAATAGA	AG
mGFP	caaggactacaacaa	agtcaagctg	tacgagcacg	r <mark>ccgaagccc</mark> a	acagcggacta	accccgccage	g <mark>ccggct</mark> aa			

Figure 7: DNA sequences of MPB70 fragment 2 clone 6 with forward and reverse primers, aligned to the sequences of MPB70 and MGFP. A start codon ATG precedes the cloned MPB70 fragment-MGFP fusion. Six histidine codons follow immediately after the cloned MPB70 fragment-MGFP fusion but precede two stop codons TAA & TAG.

		10	20	30	40	50	60	70	80	90	100
mbp70	)	TLTAALSGQLNPQV	ILVDTLNSGQY	TVFAPTNAAR	SKLPASTIDE	LKTNSSLLTS	ILTYHVVAG				
F2-6	f	DIHMALSGQLNPQV	ILVDTLNSGQY	TVFAPTNAAR	SKLPASTIDE	LKTNSSLLTS	ILTYHVVAGO	VIKPDMKIKL	RMEGAVNGHK	FVIEGDGKG	(PFEGK
mGFP		~~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~~	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~	VIKPDMKIKL	RMEGAVNGHK	FVIEGDGKG	(PFEGK
		110	120	130	140	150	160	170	180	190	200
F2-6	f	QTMDLTVIEGAPLP	AYDILTTVFD	YGNRVFAKYI	KDIPDYFKQI	FPEGYSWERS	MTYEDQGICI	ATNDITMMKG	VDDCFVYKIR	FDGVNFPANC	PVMQR
mGFP		QTMDLTVIEGAPLP	TAYDILTTVFD	YGNRVFAKYI	RDIPDYFKQ1	FPEGYSWERS	MTYEDQGICI	ATNDITMMKG	VDDCFVYKIR	FDGVNFPAN	PVMQR
		210	220	230	240	250	260	270	280	290	
F2-6	rev	KTLKWEPSTEKMYV	RDGVLKGDVNM	ALLLEGGGHY	RCDFKTTYKA	KKVVQLPDYH	FVDHRIEIVS	HDKDYNKVKL	YEHAEAHSGL	PROAGHHHHH	H**
mGFP		KTLKWEPSTEKMYV	RDGVLKGDVNM	ALLLEGGGHY	RCDFKTTYKA	KKVVOLPDYH	FVDHRIEIVS	HDKDYNKVKL	YEHAEAHSGL	PROAG*	

Figure 8: Predicted amino acid sequence of MPB70 fragment 2 clone 6 compared to MPB70 and MGFP, the proteins it was derived from. A start codon M precedes the cloned MPB70 fragment-MGFP fusion. Six H codons follow immediately after the cloned MPB70 fragment-MGFP fusion but precede two stop codons (\*\*).


	10	20	30	40	50	60	70	80	90	100
MPB70	accagcatcctgacct	accacgtag	tggccggcca	aaccagcccg	gccaacgtco	y <mark>tcggcaccc</mark> g	tcagaccctc	cagggcgcca	gcgtgacggt	ga <mark>cc</mark> g
F3-2 f	ATGAGCATCCTGACCT	ACCACGTAG	TGGCCGGCCA	AACCAGCCCG	GCCAACGTC(	GTCGGTACCCG	TCAGACCCTC	CAGGGCGCCA	GCGTGACGGT	GACCG
	110	120	130	140	150	160	170	180	190	200
MPB70	gtcagggtaacagcct	.caaggtcgg	taacgccgac	gtcgtctgtg	gtggggtgt	taccgccaac	g <mark>cgac</mark> ggtgt	acatgattga	cagcgtgcta	atgcc
F3-2 f	GTCAGGGTAACAGCC	CAAGGTCGG	TAACGCCGAC	GTCGTCTGTG	<b>TGGGGTGT</b>	TACCGCCAAC	GCGACGGTGT	ACATGATTGA	CAGCGTGCTA	ATGCC
	210	220	230	240	250	260	270	280	290	300
MPB70	tccggcg									
F3-2 f	TCCGGCGGGCGTGAT	CAAGCCCGAC	ATGAAGATCA	AGCTGCGGAT	GGAGGGCGC	GTGAACGGCC	ACAAATTCGI	GATCGAGGGC	GACGGGAAAG	GCAAG
mGFP	~~~~~ggcgtgatc	aagcccgac	atgaagatca	agctgcggat	ggaggg <mark>cgc</mark> o	gtgaacggcc	acaaattcgt	gatcgagggc	gacgggaaag	gcaag
	310	320	330	340	350	360	370	380	390	400
										• • • •
F3-2 f	CCCTTTGAGGGTAAG	CAGACTATGG	ACCTGACCGT	GATCGAGGGC	GCCCCCTG	CCTTCGCTTA	TGACATTCTC	ACCACCGTGT	TCGACTACGG	FAACC
mGFP	ccctttgagggtaag	agactatgg	acctgaccgt	gatcgagggc	geccecetge	ccttcgctta	tgacattete	accaccgtgt	tcgactacgg	taacc
	41.0		400		450	4.60	470	400	400	500
	410	420	430	440	450	460	4/0	480	490	500
<b>T</b> 2 0 6										
F3-2 I	GTGTCTTCGCCAAGTA	ACCCCAAGGA	CATCCCTGAC	TACTTCAAGC	AGACCTTCCC	CGAGGGCTAC	TCGTGGGGAGC	GAAGCATGAC	ATACCAGGAC	AGGG
mgf P	gtgtettegeeaagta	lecceaagga	catecetgae	tactteaage	agacetteed	cgagggctac	CogCgggagc	gaagcatgac	atacgaggac	aggg
	510	520	530	540	550	560	570	580	590	600
	1 1 1	520	550	540	550	500	570	1 1	550	000
F3-2 rev	ΔΑΨCΨGΨΑΨCGCΨΑCZ	AACGACATC		CCCCTCTCCA		CTCTACAAAA		CCCCCCTCAAC	TTTCCCTCTA	
mGFP	aatotatatogotaca	aacgacatc	accatgatga	aggatataga	caactactt	atatacaaaa			ttocctocta	
MOL 1		laacgacacc	u cou cyu cyu		gaotgotta	g cg cacaaaa				
	610	620	630	640	650	660	670	680	690	700
F3-2 rev	CCGGTGATGCAGCGCZ	AGACCCTAA	AGTGGGAGCC	CAGTACCGAG	AAGATGTAC	TGCGGGACGG	CGTACTGAAG	GGCGATGTTA	ATATGGCACT	GCTCT
mGFP	ccggtgatgcagcgca	agaccctaa	agtgggagg	cagtaccgag	aagatgtac		catactaaa	ggcgatgtta	atatogcacto	actet
		<b>,</b>	5-555-5-5	5	5				55	
	710	720	730	740	750	760	770	780	790	800
F3-2 rev	TGGAGGGAGGCGGCC	ACTACCGCTG	CGACTTCAAG	ACCACCTACA	AAG <mark>CC</mark> AAGA	AGGTGGTGCAG	CTTCCCGACI	ACCACTTCGT	GGACCACCGC	ATCGA
mGFP	tggagggaggcggcca	actaccgctg	cgacttcaag	accacctaca	aag <mark>cc</mark> aagaa	aggtggtgcag	cttcccgact	accacttcgt	ggaccaccgc	atcga
	810	820	830	840	850	860	870	880	890	900
F3-2 rev	GATCGTGAGCCACGAC	AAGGACTAC	AACAAAG <mark>T</mark> CA	AGCTGTACGA	G <mark>CACGCC</mark> GA/	AGCCCACAGCG	GACTACCCCG	CCAGGCCGGC	CATCATCACC	ACCAT
mGFP	gatcgtgagccacga	aaggactac	aacaaagtca	agetgtaega	g <mark>cacgcc</mark> gaa	ag <mark>eccac</mark> ageg	gactaccccg	r <mark>ccaggccggc</mark>	taa	

## F3-2 rev CACTAATAG

Figure 9: DNA sequences of MPB70 fragment 3 clone 2 with forward and reverse primers, aligned to the sequences of MPB70 and MGFP. A start codon ATG precedes the cloned MPB70 fragment-MGFP fusion. Six histidine codons follow immediately after the cloned MPB70 fragment-MGFP fusion but precede two stop codons TAA & TAG.

	10	20	30	40	50	60	70	80	90	100
		.								
MPB70	TSILTYHVVAGQT	SPANVVGTRQT	LQGASVTVTGQ	NSLKVGNAD	VVCGGVSTAN	ATVYMIDSVI	LMPPA			
F3-2 f	MSILTYHVVAGQT	SPANVVGTRQT	LQGASVTVTGQ	NSLKVGNAD	VVCGGVSTAN	ATVYMIDSVI	LMPPAGVIKPD	MKIKLRMEGA	VNGHKFVIEG	DGKGK
mGFP	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~	~~~~~~	~~~~GVIKPD	MKIKLRMEGA	VNGHKFVIEG	DGKGK
	110	120	130	140	150	160	170	180	190	200
F3-2 f	PFECKOTMDLTVT	EGAPLPFAYDT	LTTVFDYGNRVI	AKYPKDTPD	YFKOTFPECY	SWERSMTYO	OGTCTATINDT	MMRGVDDCF	VYKTREDGV	
F3-2 re	7 PFEGKOTMDLTVT	EGAPLPEAYDT	LTTVFDYGNRV	AKYPKDTPD	YFKOTFPEGY	SWERSMTYEI	OGTCTATNDT	PMMRGVDDCF	VYKTREDGVN	FPANG
mGFP	PFEGKQTMDLTVI	EGAPLPFAYDI	LTTVFDYGNRV	AKYPKDIPD	YFKQTFPEGY	SWERSMITTE	DQGICIATNDI	IMMKGVDDCF	VYKIRFDGVN	FPANG
	210	220	230	240	250	260	270	280	290	300
		.								
F3-2 re	V PVMQRKTLKWEPS	TEKMYVRDGVL	KGDVNMALLLE(	GGHYRCDFK	TT <b>YKAKKVV</b> Q	LPDYHFVDH	RIEIVSHDKDY	NKVKLYEHAE	AHSGLPRQAG	ннннн
mGFP	PVMQRKTLKWEPS	TEKMYVRDGVL	KGDVNMALLLE(	GGHYRCDFK	TT <b>YKAKKVV</b> Q	LPDYHFVDH	RIEIVSHDKDY	<b>KVKLYEHAE</b>	AHSGLPRQAG	*

F3-2 rev H\*\*

Figure 10: Predicted amino acid sequence of MPB70 fragment 3 clone 2 compared to MPB70 and MGFP, the proteins it was derived from. A start codon M precedes the cloned MPB70 fragment-MGFP fusion. Six H codons follow immediately after the cloned MPB70 fragment-MGFP fusion but precede two stop codons (\*\*).



## Appendix 4: Fragments and peptides derived from mpb70 gene

	10	20	30	40	50	60	70	80	90	100
	.		.							
mpb70	MKVKNTIAATSFAAA	LAALAVAVS	PP <mark>AAAGDLVG</mark> I	GCAEYAAAN	PTGPASVQGM	SQDPVAVAAS	NNPELTTLTA	LSGQLNPQV	NLVDTLNSGQ	YTVFA
Frag 1	~~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~	~~~~ <mark>GDLVG</mark> I	GCAEYAAAN	IPTGPASVQGM	SQDPVAVAAS	NNPELTTLTA	LSGQL		
Frag 2	~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~	~~~~~	LSGQLNPQV	NLVDTLNSGQ	YTVFA
Frag 3	~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~~~~~~~~	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~~~~~
	110	120	130	140	150	160	170	180	190	
			.				.			
mpb70	PTNAAFSKLPASTID	LKTNSSLLT	SILTYHVVAG	TSPANVVGI	RQTLQGASVT	VTGQGNSLKV	GNADVVCGGV	STANATVYMI	DSVLMPPA-	
Frag 1										
Frag 2	PTNAAFSKLPASTID	LKTNSSLLT	SILTYHVVAG							
Frag 3	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~~~~~~~	SILTYHVVAG	TSPANVVG1	RQTLQGASVT	VTGQGNSLKV	GNADVVCGGV	STANATVYMI	DSVLMPPA-	

Figure 11: Deduced amino acid sequences of MPB70 fragments 1, 2 & 3 aligned to amino acid sequence of MPB70 protein

	10	20	30	40	50	60	70	80	90	100
		.								
mpb70	MKVKNTIAATSFAA	AAGLAALAVAVS	PPAAAGDLVG	PGCAEYAAAN	IPTGPASVQG	MSQDPVAVAAS	SNNPELTTLT.	AALSGQLNPQ	JNLVDTLNSG	QYTVFA
BT1G	~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~ <mark>GDLV</mark> G	PGCAEYAAAN	ī –					
BT11Y	~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~~	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~~~~ <b>YAAAN</b>	IPTGPASVQG	M				
BT21S	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~	· · · · · · · SVQGI	MSQDPVAVAAS	3			
BT31A	~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~~~~~~~	. ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~~~~~ <b>AVAA</b> S	SNNPELTTLT.	A		
BT41T	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~	····TTLT	AALSGQLNPQV	7	
BT51L	~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~ <b>LNPQ</b> V	/NLVDTLNSG	Q
BT61L	~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	LNSG	QYTVFA
	110	120	130	140	150	160	170	180	190	200
		.								
mpb70	PTNAAFSKLPASTI	IDELKTNSSLLT	SILTYHVVAG	QTSPANVVG1	RQTLQGASV	TVTGQGNSLK	GNADVVCGG	VSTANATVYMI	DSVLMPPA	
BT61L	PTNAA	_								
BT/1P	PTNAAFSKLPASTI	ID								
BT81A	~~~~ <b>AST</b> ]	IDELKTNSSLLT								
BT104A	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~ <b>A</b> G	QTSPANVVG1	' <b>R</b> QT					
BT114G	~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~~~~ <mark>G</mark> 1	RQTLQGASV	rvt <sup>G</sup>				
BT124V	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~~~~~~	· ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ <b>V</b> !	TVTGQGNSLK	<b>VGNA</b>			
BT134k	~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~~	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	. ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~~~~ <b>K</b> 1	<b>GNADVVCGG</b>	VSTA		
BT144G	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~		~~~~~~~~~	· ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ G	VSTANATVYM	IDSV	
BT149N	~~~~~~~~~		~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~	~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~		~~~~~~~		~~~~NATVYMI	IDSVLMPPA	

Figure 12: Synthetic peptides derived from MPB70 aligned to the deduced amino acid sequence of *mpb70*. The peptides overlap by five amino acid residues except peptide BT149N. There gap between peptide BT81A & BT104A indicates that there were no peptides synthesises because there were no epitopes predicted in that region.



## Appendix 5: Comparison between MPB70 assays

	Antigen	Test	Origin of sera	Samples tested by ELISA (criterion)	Sensitivity (%)	Specificity (%)	Other comments
Current study 2012	MPB70 Frag 2 - MGFP fusion protein	Indirect ELISA	South Africa (southern Africa)	Cattle 1. Tuberculin skin test positive (32) 2. BTB free (50) 3. Non-tuberculous Mycobacterium exposed (10) Buffalo 1. Tuberculous lesions (18) 2. Bovigam negative (48) 3. Non-tuberculous Mycobacterium exposed (35)	22	92 94	False positive reactions: Catle (4/50) 8% Buffalo (3/48) 6.25%
Farias <i>et al.,</i> 2012	rMPB70	Indirect ELISA	Brazil (South America)	Cattle 1. Comparative intradermal tuberculin test (CITT) positive (53) 2. CITT negative (37)	88.7	94.6	False positive (2/37) 5.4% False negative (6/53) 11.7%
Cho, 1998	rMPB70	Indirect ELISA	Korea	1. Tuberculin skin test positive (29) 2. Tuberculin skin test negative(30)	89.7	100	
Yearsley et al., 1998	rMPB70	Indirect ELISA	Ireland	1. Lesion positive (32) 2. Lesion negative (1490)	31	82.6	False positive reactions 17.4%
Sudgen et al., 1997	Native MPB70	Indirect ELISA	Canada & USA	<ol> <li>Animals provided were from a variety of sources including USA and grouped into cattle, bison, Ilamas, fallow deer, elk, other Bovidae, Camelidae &amp; Cervidae</li> <li>Animals were considered either positive, negative or suspicious based on: Tuberculin kin test, culture, gross lesions, histopathology &amp; experimental infection</li> <li>Cattle Bison</li> </ol>	65 78.9	75 73.7	
Wood <i>et al</i> ., 1992	Native MPB70	Indirect ELISA	Australia, Wales & New Zealand	Cattle with a history of BTB	18.1	96.4	



## REFERENCES

ABASS, N.A. SULEIMAN, K.K. & EL-JALII, I. (2010). Differentiation of clinical *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex isolates by their GyrB polymorphism. *Indian Journal of Medical Microbiology*, 28: 26-29.

ALEXANDER, K.A. LAVER, P.N. MICHEL, A.L. WILLIAMS, M. VAN HELDEN, P.D. WARREN, R.M. & VAN PITTIUS, NICOLAAS C. GEY (2010). Novel *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* Complex Pathogen, M. mungi. *Emerging Infectious Diseases*, 16: 1296-1299.

AMADORI, M. TAMENI, S. SCACCAGLIA, P. CAVIRANI, S. ARCHETTI, I.L. & GIANDOMENICO, R.Q. (1998). Antibody tests for identification of *Mycobacterium bovis*-infected bovine herds. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 36: 566-568.

Analyse-it®; http://analyse it. com. Accessed 1 May, 2012.

ARANAZ, A. LIEBANA, E. MATEOS, A. DOMINGUEZ, L. VIDAL, D. DOMINGO, M. GONZALEZ, O. RODRIGUEZ-FERRI, E.F. BUNSCHOTEN, A.E. VAN EMBDEN, J.D.A. & COUSINS, D. (1996). Spacer oligonucleotide typing of *Mycobacterium bovis* strains from cattle and other animals: a tool for studying epidemiology of tuberculosis. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 34: 2734-2740.

ASHFORD, D.A. WHITNEY, E. RAGHUNATHAN, P. & COSIVI, O. (2001). Epidemiology of selected mycobacteria that infect humans and other animals. *Revue Scientifique et Technique - Office International des Épizooties*, 20: 325-337.

AYELE, W.Y. NEILL, S.D. ZINSSTAG, J. WEISS, M.G. & PAVLIK, I. (2004). Bovine tuberculosis: an old disease but a new threat to Africa. *International Journal of Tuberculosis and Lung Disease*, 8: 924-937.

BENGIS, R.G. DE KLERK-LORIST, L.-M. KEET, D.F. BUSS, P.E. VAN SCHALKWYK, O.L. MICHEL,
A. HOFMEYR, M. COOPER, D. VAN HELDEN, P. & MILLER, M. (2012). Bovine tuberculosis in free ranging wildlife: a review of global occurance, pathology and epidemiology of this disease, and potential conservation implications. Presented at an International Wildlife Tuberculosis Conference,
9-12 September, Skukuza, Kruger National Park, South Africa.

BERTHET, F. RASMUSSEN, P.B. ROSENKRANDS, I. ANDERSEN, P. & GICQUEL, B. (1998). A *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* operon encoding ESAT-6 and a novel low-molecular mass culture filtrate protein (CFP-10). *Microbiology*, 144: 3195-3203.



BILLMAN-JACOBE, H. RADFORD, A.J. ROTHEL, J.S. & WOOD, P.R. (1991). Mapping of the T-cell and B-cell epitopes of the *Mycobacterium bovis* proteins. *Immunology and Cell Biology*, 68: 359-65.

BÖDDINGHAUS, B. ROGALL, T. FLOHR, T. BLÖCKER, H. & BÖTTGER, E. C. (1990). Detection and Identification of Mycobacteria by amplification of rRNA. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 28: 1751-1759.

BOOM, W.H. (1996). The role of T-cell subsets in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* infection. *Infectious agents and disease*, 5: 73-81.

BUCHANAN, T.M. NOMAGUCHI, H. ANDERSON, D.C. YOUNG, R.A. GILLIS, T.P. & BRITTON, W.J. (1987). Characterization of antibody-reactive epitopes on the 65-kilodalton protein of *Mycobacterium leprae*. *Infectious Immunology*, 55: 1000-1003.

BUDDLE, B.M. MCCARTHY, A.R. RYAN, T.J. POLLOCK, J.M. VORDERMEIER, H.M. HEWINSON, R.G. ANDERSEN, P. & LISLE, G.W.D. (2003). Use of mycobacterial peptides and recombinant proteins for the diagnosis of bovine tuberculosis in skin test-positive cattle. *Veterinary Record*, 153: 615-620.

BUDDLE, B.M. WILSON, T. DENNIS, M. GREENWALD, R. ESFANDIARI, J. LYASHCHENKO, K.P. LIGGETT, S & MACKINTOSH, C.G. (2010). Sensitivity, specificity and compounding factors of novel serological tests used for the rapid diagnosis of bovine tuberculosis in farmed red deer (*Cervus elaphus*). *Clinical and Vaccine Immunology,* 17: 626-630.

CARR, M.D. BLOEMINK, M.J. DENTTEN, E. WHELAN, A.O. GORDON, S.V. KELLY, G. FRENKIEL, T. A. HEWINSON, R.G. & WILLIAMSON, R.A. (2003). Solution Structure of the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* Complex Protein MPB70. *The Journal of Blogical Chemistry*, 278: 43736-43743.

CHALFIE, M. TU, Y. EUSKIRCHEN, G. WARD, W.W. PRASHER, D.C. (1994). Green fluorescent protein as a marker for gene expression. *Science*, 263: 802-805.

CHAMBERS, M.A. CRAWSHAW, T. WATERHOUSE, S. DELAHAY, R. HEWINSON, R.G. & LYASHCHENKO, K.P. (2008). Validation of the BrockTB stat-pak assay for detection of tuberculosis in Eurasian badgers (Meles meles) and influence of disease severity on diagnostic accuracy. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 46: 1498-1500.

CHAMBERS, M.A. (2012). *The diagnosis of tuberculosis in non-bovid wildlife species*. Presented at an International Wildlife Tuberculosis Conference, 9-12. September, Skukuza, Kruger National Park, South Africa.



CHO, S.N. (1998). Expression of the MPB70 protein of *Mycobacterium bovis* and use in the serodiagnosis of bovine tuberculosis. *Korean Journal of Veterinary Public Health*, 22:103-11.

CHO, Y.S. JUNG, S.C. KIM. J.M. & YOO, H.S. (2007). Enzyme-linked Immunosorbent assay of bovine tuberculosis by crude mycobacterial protein 70. *Journal of Immunoassay and Immunochemistry*, 28:409-418.

COLEMAN, J.D. COLEMAN, M.C. & WARBURTON, B. (2006). Trends in the incidence of tuberculosis in possums and livestock, associated with differing control intensities applied to possum populations. *New Zealand Veterinary Journal*, 54: 52-60.

COLLINS, C.H. (2000). The bovine tubercle bacillus. *British Journal of Biomedical Science*, 57: 234-240.

CORNER, L.A.L. BUDDLE, B.M. PFEIFFER, D.U. & MORRIS, R.S. (2002). Vaccination of the brushtail possum (*Trichosurus vulpecula*) against *Mycobacterium bovis* infection with bacille Calmette-Guérin: the response to multiple doses. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 84: 327-336.

CORNER, L.A.L. MURPHY, D. & GORMLEY, E. (2011). *Mycobacterium bovis* infection in the Eurasian Badger (*Meles meles*): the Disease, Pathogenesis, Epidemiology and Control. *Journal of Comparative Pathology*, 144: 1-24.

COSIVI, O. GRANGE, J.M. DABORN, C.J. RAVIGLIONE, M.C. FUJIKURA, T. COUSINS, D. ROBINSON, R.A. HUCHZERMEYER, H.F.A.K. KANTOR, I. & MESLIN, F.X. (1998). Zoonotic tuberculosis due to *Mycobacterium bovis* in developing countries. *Emerging Infectious Diseases*, 4: 59-70.

COUSINS, D.V. (2001). *Mycobacterium bovis* infection and control in domestic livestock. *Revue Scientifique et Technique - Office International des Épizooties*, 20: 71-85.

COUSINS, D.V. & FLORISSON, N. (2005). A review of tests available for use in the diagnosis of tuberculosis in non-bovine species. *Revue Scientifique et Technique - Office International des Épizooties*, 24: 1039-1059.

DAVYDOV, I. & TONEVITSKIĬ, A.G. (2009). Linear B-cell epitope prediction. *Molecular Biology* (Mosk), 1: 166-74.



DE LA RUA-DOMENECH, R. GOODCHILD, A.T. VORDERMEIER, H.M. HEWINSON, R.G. CHRISTIANSEN, K.H. & CLIFTON-HADLEY, R.S. (2006). Ante mortem diagnosis of tuberculosis in cattle: A review of the tuberculin tests, γ-interferon assay and other ancillary diagnostic techniques. *Research in Veterinary Science*, 81: 190-210.

DREWE, J.A. DEAN, G.S. MICHEL, A.L. & PEARCE, G.P. (2009). Accuracy of three diagnostic tests for determining *Mycobacterium bovis* infection status in live-sampled wild meerkats (*Suricata suricatta*). *Journal of Veterinary Diagnostic Investigation*, 21: 31-39.

EL-MANZALAWY, Y. DOBBS, D. & HONAVAR, V. (2008). Predicting linear B-cellepitopes using string kernels. *Journal of Molecular Recognition*, 21: 243-255.

ESSEY, M.A. PAYNE, R.L. HIMES, E.M. & LUCHSINGER, D. (1981). Bovine tuberculosis surveys of axis deer and feral swine on the Hawaiian island of Molokai. *Proceedings of the United States Animal Health Association*, 85: 538-549.

FAN, J. UPADHYE, S. & WORSTER, A. (2006). Understanding receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curves. *Canadian Journal of Emergency Medicine*, 8:19-20.

FARAGGI, D. & REISER, B. (2002). Estimation of the area under the ROC curve. *Statistics in Medicine*, 21: 3093-106.

FARIAS, T.A. ARAÚJO, F.R. OSÓRIO, A.L.A. JORGE, K.S. RAMOS, C.N. SOUZA, I.I. AZAMBUJA, A. SOARES, C.O. SILVA, M.R. & PELLEGRIN, A.O. (2012). ELISA based on recombinant MPB70 and p27 for detection of antibodies against *Mycobacterium bovis*. *Revista de Patologia Tropical*, 41:155-162.

FIFIS, T. PLACKETT, P. CORNER, A. & WOOD, P.R. (1989). Purification of a major *Mycobacterium bovis* antigen for the diagnosis of bovine tuberculosis. *Scandinavian Journal of Immunology*, 29: 91-101.

FIFIS, T. COSTOPOULOS, C. RADFORD, A.J. BACIC, A. & WOOD, P.R. (1991). Purification and characterization of major antigens from a *Mycobacterium bovis* culture filtrate. *Infection and Immunity*, 59: 800-807.

FIFIS, T. COSTOPOULOS, C. CORNER, L.A. & WOOD, P.R. (1992). Serological reactivity to *Mycobacterium bovis* protein antigens in cattle. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 30: 343-354.



FIFIS, T. ROTHEL, J.S. & WOOD, P.R. (1994). Soluble *Mycobacterium bovis* protein antigens: Studies on their purification and immunological evaluation. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 40: 65-81.

GASTEIGER, E. HOOGLAND, C. GATTIKER, A. DUVAUD, S. WILKINS M.R. APPEL, R.D. BAIROCH, A. (2005) *Protein Identification and Analysis Tools on the ExPASy Server;* (In) John M. Walker (ed): T*he Proteomics Protocols Handbook*, Humana Press, pp. 571-607. Accessed program at *http://web.expasy.org/cgi-bin/protparam.* 

GEY VAN PITTIUS, N.C. GAMIELDIEN, J. HIDE, W. BROWN, G.D. SIEZEN, R.J. & BEYERS, A.D. (2001). The ESAT-6 gene cluster of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and other high G+C Gram-positive bacteria. *Genome Biology*, 2: 0044-0048.

GOOD, M. & DUIGNAN, A. (2011). Perspectives on the history of bovine TB and the role of tuberculin in bovine TB eradication. *Veterinary Medicine International,* 2011: Arte D410470.

GORTAZAR, C. TORRES, M.J. VICENTE, J. ACEVEDO, P. REGLERO, M. FUENTE, J.D.L. NEGRO, J.J. & AZNAR-MARTIN, J. (2008). Bovine tuberculosis in DonanaBiosphere Reserve: the role of wild ungulates as disease reservoirs in the last Iberian lynx strongholds. *PLos One*, e2776.

GORTAZAR, C. VICENTE, J. BOADELLA, M. BALLESTEROS, C. GALINDO, R.C. GARRIDO, J. ARANAZ, A. & FUENTE, J.D.L. (2011). Progress in the control of bovine tuberculosis in Spanish wildlife. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 151: 170-178.

GOWTAGE-SEQUEIRA, S. PATERSON, A. LYASHCHENKO, K.P. LESELLIER, S. & CHAMBERS, M.A. (2009). Evaluation of the Cervid TB STAT-PAK for the detection of *Mycobacterium bovis* infection in wild deer in Great Britain. *Clinical and Vaccine Immunology*, 16: 1449-1452.

GRANGE, J.M. & YATES, M.D. (1994). Zoonotic aspects of *Mycobacterium bovis* infection. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 40: 137-151.

GRANGE, J.M. (2001). Mycobacterium bovis infection in human beings. Tuberculosis, 81: 71-77.

GREENWALD, R. ESFANDIARI, J. LESELLIER, S. HOUGHTON, R. POLLOCK, J.AAGAARD, C. ANDRESEN, P. HEWINSON, R.G. CHAMBERS, M. & LYASHCHENKO, K. (2003). Improved serodetection of *Mycobacterium bovis* Infection in badgers (*Meles meles*) using multiantigen test formats. *Diagnostic Microbiology and Infectious Disease*, 46: 197-203.



GREENWALD, R. LYASHCHENKO, O. ESFANDIARI, J. MILLER, M. MIKOTA, S. OLSEN, J.H. BALL, R. DUMONCEAUX, G. SCHMITT, D. MOLLER, T. PAYEUR, J.B. HARRIS, B. SOFRANKO, D. WATERS, W.R. & LYASHCHENKO, K.P. (2009). Highly accurate antibody assays for early and rapid detection of tuberculosis in African and Asian elephants. *Clinical and Vaccine Immunology*, 16: 605-612.

GRIFFIN, J.M. WILLIAMS, D.H. KELLY, G.E. CLEGG, T.A. O'BOYLE, I. COLLINS, J.D. & MORE, S.J. (2005). The impact of badger removal on the control of tuberculosis in cattle herds in Ireland. *Preventive Veterinary Medicine*, 67: 237-266.

HAMMAM, H. REFAI, M. BISPING, W. & KIRPAL, G. (1989). Studies on the efficacy of absorbed bovine PPD in tuberculin and serological tests. *Journal of Veterinary Medicine, B (Infectious Diseases, Immunology, Food Hygiene, Veterinary Public Health)*, 36: 175-179.

HARBOE, M. & NAGAI, S. (1984). MPB70, a unique antigen of *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG. *The American Review of Respiratory Disease*, 129: 444-452.

HARBOE, M. NAGAI, S. PATARROYO, M.E. TORRES, M.L. RAMIREZ, C. & CRUZ, N. (1986). Properties of proteins MPB64, MPB70, and MPB80 of *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG. *Infection and Immunity*, 52: 293-302.

HARBOE, M. WIKER, H.G. DUNCAN, J.R. GARCIA, M.M. DUKES, T.W. BROOKS, B.W. TURCOTTE, C. & NAGAI, S. (1990). Protein G-based enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for antiMPB70 antibodies in bovine tuberculosis. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 28: 913-921.

HARBOE, M. OETTINGER, T. WIKER, H.G. ROSENKRANDS, I. & ANDERSEN, P. (1996). Evidence for occurrence of the ESAT-6 protein in *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* and virulent *Mycobacterium bovis* and for its absence in *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG. *Infection and Immunity*, 64: 16-22.

HARBOE, M. WIKER, H.G. ULVUND, G. LUND-PEDERSEN, B. ANDERSEN, A.B.HEWINSON, R.G. & NAGAI, S. (1998). MPB70 and MPB83 as indicators of protein localization in mycobacterial cells. *Infection and Immunity*, 66: 289-296.

HARRINGTON, N.P. SURUJBALLI, O.P. WATERS, W.R. & PRESCOTT, J.F. (2007). Development and evaluation of a real-time reverse transcription-PCR assay for quantification of gamma interferon mRNA to diagnose tuberculosis in multiple animal species. *Clinical and Vaccine Immunology*, 14: 1563-1571.



HARRINGTON, N.P. SURUJBALLI, O.P. PRESCOTT, J.F. DUNCAN, J.R. WATERS, W.R. LYASHCHENKO, K. & GREENWALD, R. (2008). Antibody responses of cervids (*Cervus elaphus*) following experimental *Mycobacterium bovis* infection and the implications for immunodiagnosis. *Clinical and Vaccine Immunology*, 15: 1650-1658.

Health Protection Agency. Infectious diseases. Infections A-Z. Tuberculosis. *Mycobacterium bovis*.
Last reviewed September 28, 2012. ShowTrust accessible website: *http://www.hpa.org.uk/ Topics/InfectiousDiseases/InfectionsAZ/Tuberculosis/GeneralInformation/TBgen04Mbovis*.
Accessed multiple times from 2010 to 2012.

HENNING, M.W. (1956). *Animal Diseases in South Africa*. 3rd edition. South Africa: Central News Agency, pp1239.

HEWINSON, R.G. & RUSSELL, W.P. (1993). Processing and secretion by *Escherichia coli* of a recombinant form of the immunogenic protein MPB70 of *Mycobacterium bovis*. *Journal of General Microbiology*, 139: 1253-1259.

HU, X.D. JIA, K. ZHANG, G.H. LIN, Z.X. XIA, H.Y. ZHANG, D.W. ZENG, X.B. QIAO, H.S. ZHANG, H. & LI, S.J. (2011). The use of a mixture of esat-6 and cfp-10 protein as antigens in ELISA for the diagnosis of Bovine Tuberculosis in south China. *Journal of Animal and Veterinary.Advances*, 10: 1863-1866.

IDT INTERGRATED DNA TECHNOLOGIES. OligoAnalzer 3.1. Accessed form Website: *http://eu.idtdna.com/analyzer/application/oligoanalyzer.* 

JOLLEY, M.E. HOLT, P.S. STONE, H.D. NASIR, M.S. & GAST, R.K. (2001). *The very rapid, specific detection of Salmonella enteriditis and Salmonella typhimurium cells by Fluorescence Polarization Immunoassay (FPIA)*. 105<sup>th</sup>Annual Meeting of the United States Animal Health Association. Hershey. PA.

JOLLEY, M.E. NASIR, M.S. BYRUM, B. & WALTMAN, W.D. (2002). Recent *Developments in the use of Fluorescence Polarization Assays (FPAs) for the Detection of Salmonella spp. groups D1 (SE, SP), B (ST, SH), C1 (SM, SC), and C2 (SN) in chicken field isolates*. 106<sup>th</sup> Annual Meeting of the United States Animal Health Association. St. Louis. Mo.

JOLLEY, M.E. & NASIR, M.S. (2003). The use of fluorescence polarization assays for the detection of infectious diseases. *Combinatorial Chemistry & High Throughput Screening*, 6: 235-244.



JOLLEY, M.E. NASIR, M.S. SURUJBALLI, O.P. ROMANOWSKA, A. RENTERIA, T.B. DE LA MORA, A. LIM, A. BOLIN, S.R. MICHEL, A.L. KOSTOVIC, M. &CORRIGAN, E.C. (2007). Fluorescence polarization assay for the detection of antibodies to *Mycobacterium bovis* in bovine sera. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 120: 113-121.

KAMERBEEK, J. SCHOULS, L. KOLK, A. VAN AGTERVELD, M. VAN SOOLINGEN, D. KUIJPER, S. BUNSCHOTEN, A. MOLHUIZEN, H. SHAW, R. GOYAL, M. & VAN EMBDEN. J. (1997). Simultaneous detection and strain differentiation of Mycobacterium tuberculosis for diagnosis and epidemiology. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 35: 907-914.

KANEENE, J.B. & THOEN, C.O. (2004). Tuberculosis. *Journal of the American Veterinary Medical Association*, 224: 685-691.

KEET, D.F. MICHEL, A.L. BENGIS, R.G. BECKER, P. VAN DYK, D.S. VAN VUUREN, M. RUTTEN, V.P.M.G. & PENZHORN, B.L. (2010). Intradermal tuberculin testing of wild African lions (*Panthera leo*) naturally exposed to infection with *Mycobacterium bovis*. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 144: 384-391.

KIMPLE, A.J. YASGAR, A. HUGHES, M. JADHAV, A. WILLARD, F.S. MULLER, R.E. AUSTIN, C.P. INGLESE, J. IBEANU, G.C. SIDEROVSKI, D.P. & SIMEONOV, A. (2008). A high throughput fluorescence polarization assay for inhibitors of the GoLoco motif/G-alpha interaction. *Combinatorial Chemistry & High Throughput Screening*, 11: 396–409.

KINGSTON, A.E. SALGAME, P.R. MITCHISON, N.A. COLSON, M.J. (1987). Immunological activity of a 14-kilodalton recombinant protein of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* H37Rv. *Infectious Immunology*, 55: 3149-3154.

KUBICA, T. AGZAMOVA, R. WRIGHT, A. RAKISHEV, G. RÜSCH-GERDES, S. & NIEMANN, S. (2006). *Mycobacterium bovis* Isolates with M. tuberculosis Specific Characteristics. *Emerging Infectious Diseases*, 12: 763-765.

KWOK, H.F. SCOTT, C.J. SNODDY, P. BUICK, R.J. JOHNSTON, J.A. & OLWILL, S.A. (2010). Expression and purification of diagnostically sensitive mycobacterial (*Mycobacterium bovis*) antigens and profiling of their humoral immune response in a rabbit model. *Research in Veterinary Science*, 89: 41-47.

LAEMMLI, U.K. (1970). Cleavage of structural proteins during the assembly of the head of bacteriophage T4. *Nature*, 227: 680-685.



LARSEN, J.E.P. LUND, O. & NIELSEN, M. (2006). Improved method for predicting linear B-cell epitopes. *Immunome Research*, 2: 2.

LESELLIER, S. CORNER, L. COSTELLO, E. SLEEMAN, P. LYASHCHENKO, K. GREENWALD, R. ESFANDIARI, J. MAHAVIR SINGH HEWINSON, R.G. CHAMBERS, M. & GORMLEY, E. (2008). Antigen specific immunological responses of badgers *(Meles meles)* experimentally infected with *Mycobacterium bovis*. *Veterinary Immunology and Immunopathology*, 122: 35-45.

LIEBANA, E. JOHNSON, L. GOUGH, J. DURR, P. JAHANS, K. CLIFTON-HADLEY, R. SPENCER, Y. HEWINSON, R.G. & DOWNS, S.H. (2008). Pathology of naturally occurring bovine tuberculosis in England and Wales. *The Veterinary Journal*, 176: 354-360.

LIGHTBODY, K.A. GIRVIN, R.M. MACKIE, D.P. NEILL, S.D. & POLLOCK, J.M. (1998). T-cell recognition of mycobacterial proteins MPB70 and MPB64 in cattle immunized with antigen and infected with *Mycobacterium bovis*. *Scandinavian Journal of Immunology*, 48: 44-51.

LIGHTBODY, K.A. MCNAIR, J. NEILL, S.D. & POLLOCK, J.M. (2000). IgG isotype antibody responses to epitopes of the *Mycobacterium bovis* protein MPB70 in immunised and in tuberculin skin test-reactor cattle. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 75: 177-188.

LILENBAUM, W. RIBEIRO, E.R. SOUZA, G.N. MOREIRA, E.C. FONSECA, L.S. FERREIRA, M.A.S. & SCHETTINI, J. (1999). Evaluation of an ELISA-PPD for the diagnosis of bovine tuberculosis in field trials in Brazil. *Research in Veterinary Science*, 66: 191-195.

LILENBAUM, W. MARASSI, C.D. & MEDEIROS, L.S. (2011). Use of MPB-70 ELISA as a complementary test for bovine TB in the field in Brazil. *The Veterinary Record,* 168: 167-168.

LIN, M. SUGDEN, E.A. JOLLEY, M.E. & STILWELL, K. (1996). Modification of the *Mycobacterium bovis* extracellular protein MPB70 with fluorescein for rapid detection of specific serum antibodies by fluorescence polarization. *Clinical and Diagnostic Laboratory Immunology*, 3: 438-443.

LIN M & NIELSEN, K. (1997). Binding of the *Brucella abortus* lipopolysaccharide O-chain fragment to a monoclonal antibody. Quantitative analysis by fluorescence quenching and polarization. *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 272: 2821-2827.

LISLE, G.W.D. BENGIS, R.G. SCHMITT, S.M. & O'BRIEN, D.J. (2002). Tuberculosis in free-ranging wildlife: detection, diagnosis and management. *Revue Scientifique et Technique - Office International des Epizooties*, 21: 317-334.



LIU, S. GUO, S. WANG, C. SHAO, M. ZHANG, X. GUO, Y. & GONG, Q. (2007). A novel fusion protein-based indirect enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for the detection of bovine tuberculosis. *Tuberculosis*, 87: 212-217.

LYASHCHENKO, K.P. SINGH, M. COLANGELI, R. & GENNARO, M.L. (2000). A multi-antigen print immunoassay for the development of serological diagnosis of infectious diseases. *Journal of Immunological Methods*, 242: 91-100.

LYASHCHENKO, K. WHELAN, A.O. GREENWALD, R. POLLOCK, J.M.ANDERSEN, P. HEWINSON, R.G. & VORDERMEIER, H.M. (2004). Association of tuberculin-boosted antibody responses with pathology and cell-mediated immunity in cattle vaccinated with *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG and infected with *M. bovis*. *Infection and Immunity*, 72: 2462-2467.

LYASHCHENKO, K.P. GREENWALD, R. ESFANDIARI, J. OLSEN, J.H. BALL, R.DUMONCEAUX, G. DUNKER, F. BUCKLEY, C. RICHARD, M. MURRAY, S. PAYEUR, J.B. ANDERSEN, P. POLLOCK, J.M. MIKOTA, S. MILLER, M. SOFRANKO, D. & WATERS, W.R. (2006). Tuberculosis in elephants: antibody responses to defined antigens of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*, potential for early diagnosis, and monitoring of treatment. *Clinical and Vaccine Immunology*, 13: 722-732.

LYASHCHENKO, K.P. GREENWALD, R. ESFANDIARI, J. MEYLAN, M. BURRI, I.H. & ZANOLARI, P. (2007). Antibody responses in New World camelids with tuberculosis caused by *Mycobacterium microti. Veterinary Microbiology*, 125: 265-273.

LYASHCHENKO, K.P. GREENWALD, R. ESFANDIARI, J. CHAMBERS, M.A. VICENTE, J. GORTAZAR, C. SANTOS, N. CORREIA-NEVES, M. BUDDLE, B.M. JACKSON, R. O'BRIEN, D.J. SCHMITT, S. PALMER, M.V. DELAHAY, R.J. & WATERS, W.R. (2008). Animal-side serologic assay for rapid detection of *Mycobacterium bovis* infection in multiple species of free-ranging wildlife. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 132: 283-292.

MAAS, M. MICHEL, A.L. & RUTTEN, V.P.M.G. (2012). Facts and dilemmas in diagnosis of tuberculosis in wildlife. *Comparative Immunology, Microbiology and Infectious Diseases,* Article in press

MAHMOD, K.H. ROOK, G.A.W. STANFORD, J.L. STUART, F.A. & PRITCHARD, D.G. (1987). The immunological consequences of challenge with bovine turbecle bacilli in badgers (*Meles meles*). *Epidemiology and Infection*, 98:155-163.



MATSUO, T. MATSUO, H. OHARA, N. MATSUMOTO, S. KITAURA, H. MIZUNO, A.& YAMADA, T. (1996). Cloning and sequencing of an MPB70 homologue corresponding to MPB83 from *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG. *Scandinavian Journal of Immunology*, 43: 483-489.

MCGEARY, A. (2008). The role of *Mycobacterium bovis* in tuberculosis in Africa. *Medical Journal of Therapeutics Africa*, 2:59-62.

MCNAIR, J. CORBETT, D.M. GIRVIN, R.M. MACKIE, D.P. & POLLOCK, J.M. (2001). Characterization of the early antibody response in bovine tuberculosis: MPB83 is an early target with diagnostic potential. *Scandinavian Journal of Immunology*, 53:365-371.

MEDEIROS, L. MARASSI, C.D. FIGUEIREDO, E.E.S. & LILENBAUM, W. (2010). Potential application of new diagnostic methods for controlling bovine Tuberculosis in Brazil. *Brazilian Journal of Microbiology*, 41: 531-541.

MENTABERRE, G. MATEOS, A. SERRANO, E. MARCO, I. ROMERO, B. DE JUAN, L. SAÉZ-LLORENTE, J.L. DOMÍNGUEZ, L. & LAVÍN, S. (2012). *Epidemiology and Management of bovine tuberculosis in a protected area from Catalonia (NE Spain)*. Presented at an International Wildlife Tuberculosis Conference, 9-12 September, Skukuza, Kruger National Park, South Africa.

MICHEL, A.L. (2002). Implications of tuberculosis in African wildlife and livestock. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 969: 251-255.

MICHEL, A.L. BENGIS, R.G. KEET, D.F. HOFMEYR, M. KLERK, L.M.D. CROSS, P.C. JOLLES, A.E. COOPER, D. WHYTE, I.J. BUSS, P. & GODFROID, J. (2006). Wildlife tuberculosis in South African conservation areas: Implications and challenges. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 112: 91-100.

MICHEL, A.L. KLERK, L.M.D. VAN PITTIUS, N.C.G. WARREN, R.M. & VAN HELDON, P. (2007). Bovine tuberculosis in African buffaloes: observations regarding Mycobacterium bovis shedding into water and exposure to environmental mycobacteria. *BMC Veterinary Research*, 3: 23.

MICHEL, A.L. COETZEE, M.L. KEET, D.F. MARÉ, L. WARREN, R. COOPER, D. BENGIS, R.G. KREMER, K. & VAN HELDEN, P. (2009). Molecular epidemiology of *Mycobacterium bovis* isolates from free-ranging wildlife in South African game reserves. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 133: 335-343.

MICHEL, A.L. MÜLLER, B. & VAN HELDEN, P.D. (2010). *Mycobacterium bovis* at the animal-human interface: A problem, or not? *Veterinary Microbiology*, 140: 371-381.



MIKOTA, S.K. PEDDIE, L. PEDDIE, J. ISAZA, R. DUNKER, F. WEST, G. LINDSAY, W. LARSEN, R.S. SALMAN, M.D. CHATTERJEE, D. PAYEUR, J. WHIPPLE, D. THOEN, C. DAVIS, D.S. SEDGWICK, C. MONTALI, R.J. ZICCARDI, M. & MASLOW, J. (2001). Epidemiology and diagnosis of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* in captive Asian elephants (*Elephas maximus*). *Journal of zoo and wildlife Medicine:official publication of the American Association of zoo Veterinarians*, 32: 1-16.

MODA, G. DABORN, C.J. GRANGE, J.M. & COSIVI, O. (1996). The zoonotic importance of *Mycobacterium bovis*. *Tubercle and Lung Disease*, 77: 103-108.

MORAR, D. TIJHAAR, E. NEGREA, A. HENDRIKS, J. HAARLEM, D.V. GODFROID, J. MICHEL, A.L. & RUTTEN, V.P.M.G. (2007). Cloning, sequencing and expression of white rhinoceros (*Ceratotherium simum*) interferon-gamma (IFN-γ) and the production of rhinoceros IFN-γ specific antibodies. *Veterinary Immunology and Immunopathology*, 115: 146-154.

MORRIS, R.S. PFEIFFER, D.U. & JACKSON, R. (1994). The epidemiology of *Mycobacterium bovis* infections. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 40: 153-177.

MORRIS, R.S. & PFEIFFER, D.U. (1995). Directions and issues in bovine tuberculosis epidemiology and control in New Zealand. *New Zealand Veterinary Journal*, 43: 256-265.

MUNK, M.E. SCHOEL, B. & KAUFMAN, S.H. (1988). T-cell responses of normal individuals towards recombinant protein antigens of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *European Journal of Immunology*, 18: 1835-1838.

NAGAI, S. MATSUMOTO, J. & NAGASUGA, T. (1981). Specific skin-reactive protein from culture filtrate of *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG. *Infection and Immunity*, 31: 1152-1160.

NAGAI, S. WIKER, H.G. HARBOE, M. & KINOMOTO, M. (1991). Isolation and partial characterization of major protein antigens in the culture fluid of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Infection and Immunity*, 59: 372-382.

NARANJO, V. GORTAZAR, C. VICENTE, J. & DE LA FUENTE, J. (2008). Evidence of the role of European wild boar as a reservoir of *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 127: 1-9.

NASIR, M.S. & JOLLEY, M.E. (1999). Fluorescence polarization: an analytical tool for immunoassay and drug discovery. *Combinatorial Chemistry & High Throughput Screening*, 2:177-190.



NASIR, M.S. & JOLLEY, M.E. GAST, R.K. & HOLT, P.S. (2000). *Detection of Salmonella enteriditis infections in chickens and egg yolks using fluorescence polarization.* 104<sup>th</sup> Annual Meeting of the United States Animal Health Association, October 2000, Birmingham, AL, pp. 20-27.

NEILL, S.D. O'BRIEN, J.J. & HANNA, J. (1991). A mathematical model for *Mycobacterium bovis* excretion from tuberculous cattle. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 28: 103-109.

NEILL, S.D. POLLOCK, J.M. BRYSON, D.B. & HANNA, J. (1994). Pathogenesis of *Mycobacterium bovis* infection in cattle. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 40: 41-52.

NGANDOLO, B.N.R. MÜLLER, B. DIGUIMBAYE-DJAÏBE, C. SCHILLER, I. MARG- HAUFE, B. CAGIOLA, M. JOLLEY, M. SURUJBALLI, O. AKAKPO, A.J. OESCH, B. & ZINSSTAG, J. (2009). Comparative assessment of fluorescence polarization and tuberculin skin testing for the diagnosis of bovine tuberculosis in Chadian cattle. *Preventive Veterinary Medicine*, 89: 81-89.

NIELSEN, K. GALL, D. JOLLEY, M. LEISHMAN, G. BALSEVICIUS, S. SMITH, P. NICOLETTI, P. & THOMAS, F. (1996). A homogeneous fluorescence polarization assay for detection of antibody to *Brucella abortus*. *Journal of Immunological Methods,* 195: 161-168.

NIELSEN, K. & GALL, D. (2001). Fluorescence polarization assay for the diagnosis of brucellosis: A review. *Journal of Immunoassay and Immunochemistry*, 22: 183-201.

OIE Manual of Diagnostic Tests and Vaccines for Terrestrial Animals (**Terrestrial Manua**). (2009). Volume 2. Chapter 2.4.7. pp. 1-16.

O'LOAN, C.J. POLLOCK, J.M. HANNA, J. & NEILL, S.D. (1994). Immunoblot analysis of humoral immune responses to *Mycobacterium bovis* in experimentally infected cattle: early recognition of a 26-kilodalton antigen. *Clinical and Diagnostic Laboratory Immunology*, 1: 608-611.

O'REILLY, L.M. & DABORN, C.J. (1995). The epidemiology of *Mycobacterium bovis* infections in animals and man: A review. *Tubercle and Lung Disease,* 76, Supplement 1: 1-46.

PALMER, M.V. & WATERS, W.R. (2006). Advances in bovine tuberculosis diagnosis and pathogenesis: what policy makers need to know. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 112: 181-190.

PHILLIPS, C.J.C. FOSTER, C.R.W. MORRIS, P.A. & TEVERSON, R. (2003). The transmission of *Mycobacterium bovis* infection to cattle. *Research in Veterinary Science*, 74: 1-15.



PLACKETT, P. RIPPER, J. CORNER, L.A. SMALL, K. WITTE, K. MELVILLE, L. HIDES, S. & WOOD, P.R. (1989). An ELISA for the detection of anergic tuberculous cattle. *Australian Veterinary Journal*, 66: 15-19.

POLLOCK, J.M. & ANDERSEN, P. (1997a). Predominant recognition of the ESAT-6 protein in the first phase of infection with *Mycobacterium bovis* in cattle. *Infection and Immunity*, 65: 2587-2592.

POLLOCK, J.M. & ANDERSEN, P. (1997b). The potential of the ESAT-6 antigen secreted by virulent mycobacteria for specific diagnosis of tuberculosis. *Journal of Infectious Diseases*, 175: 1251-1254.

POLLOCK, J.M. DOUGLAS, A.J. MACKIE, D.P. & NEILL, S.D. (1994). Identification of bovine T-cell epitopes for three *Mycobacterium bovis* antigens: MPB70, 19,000 MW and MPB57. *Immunology*, 82: 9-15.

POLLOCK, J.M. MCNAIR, J. WELSH, M.D. GIRVIN, R.M. KENNEDY, H.E. MACKIE, D.P. & NEILL, S.D. (2001). Immune responses in bovine tuberculosis. *Tuberculosis*, 81: 103-107.

POLLOCK, J.M. & NEILL, S.D. (2002). *Mycobacterium bovis* Infection and Tuberculosis in Cattle. *The Veterinary Journal*, 163: 115-127.

POLLOCK, J.M. WELSH, M.D. & MCNAIR, J. (2005). Immune responses in bovine tuberculosis: Towards new strategies for the diagnosis and control of disease. *Veterinary Immunology and Immunopathology*, 108: 37-43.

POLSON, A. COETZER, T. KRUGER, J. MALTZAHN, E.V. & MERWE, K.J.V.D. (1985). Improvements in the isolation of IgY from the yolks of eggs laid by immunized hens. *Immunological Investigations*, 14: 323-327.

PORPHYRE, T. MCKENZIE, J. & STEVENSON, M. (2007). A descriptive spatial analysis of bovine tuberculosis in intensively controlled cattle farms in New Zealand. *Veterinary Research*, 38: 465-479.

RADFORD, A.J. WOOD, P.R. BILLMAN-JACOBE, H. GEYSEN, H.M. MASON, T.J. & TRIBBICK, G. (1990). Epitope mapping of the *Mycobacterium bovis* secretory protein MPB70 using overlapping peptide analysis. *Journal of General Microbiology*, 136: 265-272.

RAND, K.N. (1996). Crystal violet can be used to visualize DNA bands during gel electrophoresis and to improve cloning efficiency. *Elsevier Trends Journals Technical tips online*, 1: 23-24.



REN, P. LIM, C.S. JOHNSEN, R. ALBERT, P.S. PILGRIM, D. RIDDLE, D.L. (1996). Control of *C. elegans* larval development by neuronal expression of TGF-*B* homolog. *Science*, 274: 1389-1391.

RENSHAW, P.S. PANAGIOTIDOU, P. WHELAN, A. GORDON, S.V. HEWINSON, R.G. WILLIAMSON, R.A. & CARR, M.D. (2002). Conclusive evidence that the major T-cell antigens of the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex ESAT-6 and CFP-10 form atight, 1:1 complex and characterization of the structural properties of ESAT-6, CFP-10, and the ESAT-6•CFP-10 Complex. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 277: 21598-21603.

RENWICK, A.R. WHITE, P.C.L. & BENGIS, R.G. (2007). Bovine tuberculosis in southern African wildlife: a multi-species host-pathogen system. *Epidemiology and Infection*, 135: 529-540.

RITACCO, V. KANTOR, I.N.D. BARRERA, L. NADER, A. BERNARDELLI, A. TORREA, G. ERRICO, F. & FLIESS, E. (1987). Assessment of the sensitivity and specificity of enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) for the detection of mycobacterial antibodies in bovine tuberculosis. *Journal of Veterinary Medicine, B (Infectious Diseases, Immunology, Food Hygiene, Veterinary Public Health)*, 34:119-125.

RITACCO, V. LÓPEZ, B. BARRERA, L. NADER, A. FLIESS, E. & DE KANTOR, I.N. (1990). Further evaluation of an indirect enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay for the diagnosis of bovine tuberculosis. *Journal of Veterinary Medicine.Series B (Infectious Diseases, Immunology, Food Hygiene, Veterinary Public Health)*, 37: 19-27.

RITACCO, V. LÓPEZ, B. KANTOR, I.N. BARRERA, L. ERRICO, F. & NADER, A. (1991). Reciprocal cellular and humoral immune responses in bovine tuberculosis. *Research in Veterinary Science*, 50: 365-367.

RIVERO, A. MARQUEZ, M. SANTOS, J. PINEDO, A, SANCHEZ, M.A. ESTEVE, A. SAMPER, S. & MARTIN, C. (2001). High rate of tuberculosis reinfection during anosocomial outbreak of multidrugresistant tuberculosis caused by Mycobacterium bovis strain B. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 32: 159-161.

SAHA, S. & RAGHAVA, G.P.S. (2006). Prediction of continous B-cell epitopes in an antigen using recurrent neural network. *Proteins*, 65: 40-48.

SHEY, M.S. HUGHES, E.J. DE KOCK, M. BARNARD, C. STONE, L. KOLLMANN, T.R. HANEKOM, W.A. SCRIBA. T.J. (2012). Optimization of a whole blood intracellular cytokine assay for measuring innate cell responses to mycobacteria. *Journal of Immunological Methods*, 376: 79–88.



SKJØT, R.L. OETTINGER, T. ROSENKRANDS, I. RAVN, P. BROCK, I. JACOBSEN, S. & ANDERSEN, P. (2000). Comparative evaluation of low-molecular-mass proteins from *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* identifies members of the ESAT-6 family as immunodominant T-cell antigens. *Infection and Immunity*, 68: 214-220.

SMITH, I. (2003). *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* Pathogenesis and Molecular Determinants of Virulence. *Clinical Microbiology Reviews*, 16: 463-496.

SMITH, N.H. KREMER, K. INWALD, J. DALE, J. DRISCOLL, J.R. GORDON, S.V. VAN SOOLINGEN, D. GLYN HEWINSON, R. & MAYNARD SMITH, J. (2006). Ecotypes of the *Mycobacterium tuberculosis* complex. *Journal of Theoretical Biology*, 239: 220-225.

SØRENSEN, A.L. NAGAI, S. HOUEN, G. ANDERSEN, P. & ANDERSEN, A.B. (1995). Purification and characterization of a low-molecular -mass T-cel lantigen secreted by *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*. *Infection and Immunity*, 63: 1710-1717.

SPEED, M.A. WANG, D.I.C. & KING, J. (1996). Specific aggregation of partially folded polypeptide chains: The molecular basis of inclusion body composition. *Nature Biotechnology*, 14: 1283-1287.

SPITZNAGEL, J.K. & JACOBS, JR., W.R. (1993). *Mycobacteria: Tuberculosis and Leprosy.* In M. Schaechter, G. Medoff & B.I. Eisssenstein (Editors) *Mechanisms of Microbial Disease*. Maryland, USA: Williams and Wilkin: 316–333.

SREEVATSON, S. PAN, X. STOCKBAUER, K. E. CONNELL, N. D. KREISWIRTH, B. N. WHITTAM, T. S & MUSSER, J. M. (1997). *Restricted structural gene polymorphism in the Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex indicates evolutionarily recent global dissemination.* Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of theUnited States of America. 94:9869–9874.

SUGDEN, E.A., STILWELL, K. ROHONCZY, E.B. & MARTINEAU, P. (1997). Competitive and indirect Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assays for *Mycobacterium bovis* infections based on MPB70 and lipoarabinomannan antigens. *Canadian Journal of Veterinary Research*, 61:8-14

SURUJBALLI, O.P. ROMANOWSKA, A. SUGDEN, E.A. TURCOTTE, C. & JOLLEY, M.E. (2002). A fluorescence polarization assay for the detection of antibodies to *Mycobacterium bovis* in cattle sera. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 87: 149-157.



SURUJBALLI, O. LUTZE-WALLACE, C. TURCOTTE, C. SAVIC, M. STEVENSON, D. ROMANOWSKA, A. MONAGLE, W. BERLIE-SURUJBALLI, G. & TANGORRA, E.(2009). Sensitive diagnosis of bovine tuberculosis in a farmed cervid herd with useof an MPB70 protein fluorescence polarization assay. *Canadian Journal of Veterinary Research*, 73: 161-166.

SWEREDOSKI, M.J. & BALDI, P. (2008). Cobepro: a novel system for predicting continous B-cell epitopes. *Protein Engineering, Design & Selection*, 10: 1-8.

TENCZA, S.B. ISLAM, K.R. KALIA, V. NASIR, M.S. JOLLEY, M.E. & MONTELARO, R.C. (2000). Development of a fluorescence polarization-based diagnostic assay for equine infectious anemia virus. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology*, 38: 1854-1859.

TERASAKA, K. YAMAGUCHI, R. MATSUO, K. YAMAZAKI, A. NAGAI, S. & YAMADA, T. (1989). Complete nucleotide sequence of immunogenic protein MPB70 from *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG. *FEMS Microbiology Letters*, 58: 273-276.

The area under a ROC curve. *http://gim.unmc.edu/dxtests/roc3.htm.* Accessed 28 June 2012.

The Merck Veterinary Manual online. (2011). Generalised conditions. *Tuberculosis and other Mycobacterial infections*. Aiello, S.E. & Moses, M.A (Editors). http://www.merckvetmanual.com/mvm /htm/bc /52300.htm. Accessed multiple times in 2012.

THOEN, C.O. & CHIODINI, R. (1993). Mycobacterium. In C.L. Gyles & C.O. Thoen (Editors) *Pathogenesis of Bacterial Infections in Animals*. Ames, Iowa: Iowa State University Pres: 44-56.

THOM, M. MORGAN, J.H. HOPE, J.C. VILLARREAL-RAMOS, B. MARTIN, M. & HOWARD, C.J. (2004). The effect of repeated tuberculin skin testing of cattle on immune responses and disease following experimental infection with *Mycobacterium bovis*. *Veterinary Immunology and Immunopathology*, 102: 399-412.

THORBURN, J.A. & THOMAS, A.D. (1940). Tuberculosis in the Cape Kudu. *Journal of the South African Veterinary Medical Association*, 11: 3-10.

TODAR, K. (2009). Todar's Online textbook of Bacteriology. *Mycobacterium tuberculosis and Tuberculosis*. pp1-4. Acsessed from website: http://textbookofbacteriology.net/tuberculosis.html.

TSCHOPP, R. BERG, S. ARGAW, K. GADISA, E. HABTAMU, M. SCHELLING, E. YOUNG, D. ASEFFA, A & ZINSSTAG, J. (2010). Tuberculosis in Ethiopian wildlife. *Journal of Wildlife Diseases,* 46: 753-762.



VAN EMBDEN, J.D.A. SCHOULS, L.M. VAN SCOOLINGEN, D. (1995). Molecular techniques: applications in epidemiological studies. In C.O. Thoen & J.H. Steele (Editors) *Mycobacterium bovis infection in animals and humans*. Ames: Iowa State University Press. 15-27.

VAN PINXTEREN, L.A.H. RAVN, P. AGGER, E.M. POLLOCK, J. & ANDERSEN, P. (2000). Diagnosis of tuberculosis based on the two specific antigens ESAT-6 and CFP10. *Clinical and Vaccine Immunology*, 7: 155-160.

VORDERMEIER, H.M. COCKLE, P.C. WHELAN, A. RHODES, S. PALMER, N. BAKKER, D. & HEWINSON, R.G. (1999). Development of diagnostic reagents to differentiate between *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG vaccination and *M. bovis* infection in cattle. *Clinical and Diagnostic Laboratory Immunology*, 6: 675-682.

VORDERMEIER, H.M. COCKLE, P.J. WHELAN, A.O. RHODES, S. & HEWINSON, R.G. (2000). Toward the development of diagnostic assays to discriminate between *Mycobacterium bovis* infection and bacille calmette-guerin vaccination in cattle. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 30: S291-S298.

VORDERMEIER, H.M. WHELAN, A. COCKLE, P.J. FARRANT, L. PALMER, N. & HEWINSON, R.G. (2001). Use of synthetic peptides derived from the antigens ESAT-6 and CFP-10 for differential diagnosis of bovine tuberculosis in cattle. *Clinical and Diagnostic Laboratory Immunology*, 8: 571-578.

VOS, V. BENGIS, R.G. KRIEK, N.P.J. MICHEL, A. KEET, D.F. RAATH, J.P. & HUCHZERMEYER, H.F.K.A. (2001). The epidemiology of tuberculosis in free-ranging African buffalo (*Syncerus caffer*) in the Kruger National Park, South Africa. *Onderstepoort Journal of Veterinary Research*, 68: 119-130.

VOSLOO, W. TIPPOO, P. HUGHES, J.E. HARRIMAN, N. EMMS, M. BEATTY, D.W. ZAPPE, H. & STEYN, L.M. (1997). Characterisation of a lipoprotein in *Mycobacterium bovis* (BCG) with sequence similarity to the secreted protein MPB70. *Gene*, 188: 123-128.

WATERS, W.R. NONNECKE, B.J. PALMER, M.V. ROBBE-AUSTERMANN, S. BANNANTINE, J.P. STABEL, J.R. WHIPPLE, D.L. PAYEUR, J.B. ESTES, D.M. PITZER, J.E. & MINION, F.C. (2004). Use of recombinanant ESAT-6:CFP-10 fusion protein for differentiation of infections of cattle by *Mycobacterium bovis* and by *M. avium* subsp. *avium* and *M. avium* subsp. *paratuberculosis*. *Clinical and Diagnostic Laboratory Immunology*, 11:729-735.



WATERS, W.R. PALMER, M.V. THACKER, T.C. BANNANTINE, J.P. VORDERMEIER, H.M. HEWINSON, R.G. GREENWALD, R. ESFANDIARI, J. MCNAIR, J. POLLOCK, J.M. ANDERSEN, P. & LYASHCHENKO, K.P. (2006). Early antibody responses to experimental *Mycobacterium bovis* infection of cattle. *Clinical and Vaccine Immunology*, 13: 648-654.

WATERS, W.R. BUDDLE, B.M. VORDERMEIER, H.M. GORMLEY, E. PALMER, M.V. THACKER, T.C. BANNANTINE, J.P. STABEL, J.R. LINSCOTT, R. MARTEL, E. MILIAN, F. FOSHAUG, W & LAWRENCE, J.C. (2011). Development and evaluation of an Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay for use in the detection of bovine tuberculosis in cattle. *Clinical and Vaccine Immunology,* 18: 1882-1888.

WAYNE, L.G. & KUBICA, G.P. (1986). Family *Mycobacteriaceae*. In P.H.A. Sneath, N.S. Mair, M.E. Sharpe, & J.G. Holt (Editors) **Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology**. Baltimore, London, Los Angeles, Sydney: Williams & Wilkins.

WELSH, M.D. CUNNINGHAM, R.T. CORBETT, D.M. GIRVIN, R.M. MCNAIR, J. SKUCE, R.A. BRYSON, D.G. & POLLOCK, J.M. (2005). Influence of pathological progression on the balance between cellular and humoral immune responses in bovine tuberculosis. *Immunology*, 114: 101-111.

WHO, World Health Organization. (1996). *Guidelines for specification within the Mycobacterium tuberculosis complex*. WHO/EMC/ZOO/96.4. Second edition, 23p.

WIKER, H.G. LYASHCHENKO, K.P. AKSOY, A.M. LIGHTBODY, K.A. POLLOCK, J.M. KOMISSARENKO, S.V. BOBROVNIK, S.O. KOLESNIKOVA, I.N. MYKHALSKY, L.O. GENNARO, M.L. & HARBOE, M. (1998). Immunochemical characterization of the MPB70/80 and MPB83 proteins of *Mycobacterium bovis*. *Infection and Immunity*, 66: 1445-1452.

WOOD, P.R. RIPPER, J. RADFORD, A.J. BUNDESEN, P.G. RYLATT, D.B. COTTIS, L.E. JOHN, M. & PLACKETT, P. (1988). Production and characterization of monoclonal antibodies specific for *Mycobacterium bovis*. *Journal of General Microbiology*, 134: 2599-2604.

WOOD, P.R. CORNER, L.A. ROTHEL, J.S. RIPPER, J.L. FIFIS, T. MCCORMICK, B.S. FRANCIS, B. MELVILLE, L. SMALL, K. DE WITTE, K. TOLSON, J. RYAN, T.J. DE LISLE, G.W. COX, J.C. & JONES, S.L. (1992). A field evaluation of serological and cellular diagnostic tests for bovine tuberculosis. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 31: 71-79.

WOODS, G.L. & WASHINGTON, J.A. (1987). Mycobacteria other than *Mycobacterium tuberculosis*: Review of microbiologic and clinical aspects. *Clinical Infectious Diseases*, 9: 275-294.



YAMAGUCHI, R. MATSUO, K. YAMAZAKI, A. ABE, C. NAGAI, S. TERASAKA, K. & YAMADA, T. (1989). Cloning and characterization of the gene for immunogenic protein MPB64 of *Mycobacterium bovis* BCG. *Infection and Immunity*, 57:283-288.

YEARSLEY, D. EGAN, J. COSTELLO, E. O'REILLY, P.F. & HEWINSON, R.G. 1998). An evaluation of an anamnestic ELISA for the detection of tuberculous cattle: *Peer review. Irish Veterinary Journal incorporating Irish Veterinary Times*, 51:303-306.

Zoonotic Diseases Tutorial. Tuberculosis. Mycobacterium infections. Mycobacterium bovis. Last updated December 30, 2004 from School of Veterinary Medicine, University of Wisconsin-Madison website: *http://www.vetmed.wisc.edu/pbs/zoonoses/Tuberculosis/mbovis.html.* Accessed multiple times from 2010 to 2012.